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INVESTIGATION OF TﬁEkMISUSE OF PUBLIC FUNDS
IN THE OPERATION OF NON-PUBLIC SCHOOLS FOR
HAUDICAPPED CHILDREN

'BACKGROUND

New Jersey's strong concern for the welfare of
handicapped children is reflected in the history of
&:ate support for special education programs for these
children.

Indeed, New Jersey became the first state =-- in
1911 -- to reguire special education curricula for
the deaf, blind and mentally retarded. Subseguent
legitilation, which substantially enlarged the state's
share of all local school costs, also expanded the type
and number of state-~aided educational programs for both
mentally and physically handicapped children. Thus, New
Jersey's financial aid for special education rose .
$1.2 million in 1955-56 to $18 million in 1967-68, or
41 per cent of the $44 million then invested in this
effort. By 1976-77, state support for special education
for the handicapped had risen to $107 million, or 60 per
cent of a total outlay of about $170 million.

Of this overall special education system, the New
Jersey State Commission oflInvestigation concentrated

its inquiry on the public funding of non-public schools

for educating children who are so severely handicapped
that local schools will not or can not accommodate them.

Ever since the use of private facilities for special



education purposes was authorized,the number of these
schools has proliferated. During the 1977-78 school
year, according to testimony before the Commission, 250

non-public schools were accredited for special education

purposes -- 100 outside the state and 150 within the state.

Of the latter, 125 are day schools and the remainder are
also residential facilities. The cost of these programs
last year was $26 million, shared almost equally by the
state and the local districts. All but $2 million of the
tSéal expenditure was on in-state programs. At the time
of the Commission's inguiry, about 5,000 children were
enrolled in private facilities in one or another of a
dozen handicap categories for which appropriate courses
are reguired. These categories are: Educable or train-
able mentally retarded, perceptually impaired, orthopedi-
cally handicapped, neurologically impaired, visually
handicapped, auditorially handicapped, communication
handicaéped, eniotionally disturbed, chronically ill and
multiply handicapped. |

The local school district is at the core of the
non-public school special education system. The place-
ment of a pupil in a school is the responsibility of a
local child study team, consisting of a social worker, a
school psychologist, a learning disabilities teacher-con-
sultant and a physician. There is at least one team in
each'of the 600-plus school districts -- a statutory re=-

guirement -~ but there are about €00 teams throughout the
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state because larger districts have more than one.

Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht, state coordinator of non-
public school elgibility, testified that these child
study teams "have a numﬁér of options in front of them
in their search for the right placement” of a handicapped
child. She said: "They first look, of course, into their
own district where this child can be educated. 1If nothing
guite fits or suits the child, they look next door to
another county or another region, and they go on until,

I think, about the sixth or seventh on the list is the
option of the'non—public school, either in-state or out-
of-state.”

The private schools to which child study teams refer
seriously handicapped children are funded by a system that
lacks basic checks and balances -- a deficiency that became
evident at the outset of the Commission's inguiry. Under
the statute, local school districts are reguired to pay
private school tuition bill! as submitted. These local
district payments are partially reiﬁbursed by the state
Department of Education, which sets tuition rates for
various handicap categories ~- ranging from $3,400 for
the chronically ill to $6,800 for the visually handicapped.
These rates are predicated on costs, projected and actual,
that are now submitted to the state Education Department
by the private schools. Prior to the summer of 1977 no
reports of actual costs were ever required by the state.

Eventuaiiy, the combined flood of estimated and actual
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cost statements into the Trenton bureau defied the most
superficial monitoring effort.

Only in the past two years have even random and
cursory audits been perﬁitted. When at least the
scattered audits began, they were undertaken at Mrs.
Engelbrecht's reguest by the Education Department's
Division of Administration and Finance, itself under-
staffed. Prior to the Commission's public hearings in
January, 1978, only nine audits had been performed.

It was not until January, 1976, that any private
schools for the handicapped were audited at all, accord-

. ing to Vincent D. Calabrese, assistant education commissioner

for administration and finance. He told the 5.C.I. the
"random basis" audits that were initiated were limited by

an opinion by the Attorney General's office to merely a
determination of "the validity of the tuition charges."
Calabrese also‘testified his office had a staff of "only

six avditors for the entire state" who are responsible for
monitoring 611 school d@districts, among other statutory
duties, as well as the limited surveillance of 150 pri-

vate schools for the handicapped.

THE S§.C.I. INVESTIGATION

During 1977 the operations of certain non-public
schools for handicapped children were subjected to mount-
ing criticism -- by parents of pupils, by state and local
educati&n officials, by former employes and, most effect-

ively, by newspaperswhose investigative reporters uncovered
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irregularities. The Commission itself received a number
of complaints and undertook an evaluation. Exploratory
interviéws were conducted -~ at the office of the ¥orris
County Daily Record, which had run a series of articles
in late March on alleged improprieties at two schools:
with Dr. David Holmes, presideng of the Association of
Schools and Agencies for the Handicapped (ASAH), and
with Chief Auditor James Oszfolk of the‘state Education
Department, among others. These discussions raised
additional guestions about the financial management and
control of these facilities, many of which could not
even meet ASAH standards for membership.

The evaluation guickly turned into an extensive
probe. For the first time the target schools came
under wide-ranging fiscal scrutiny as the Commission's
staff of Sperial Agent-Accountants inspected and com-
pared vouchers, bank recorés, purchase orders, budget
estimates, cost reports and expense accounts.

The scope of the Commission's igvestigation was
defined in the subpoenas issued for financial records
and served on prospective executive session witnesses.

These subpoenas stated:

Whether the laws of this State with respect
to the education of handicappec childéren are
being faithfully executed and effectively
implemented, with particular reference to the
manner in which Special Education programs
are being provided for handicapped children
by private education institutions.
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Even despite the Attorney General's restrictive de-
finition of what could be checked, the state audits of
five schools at least ré@ealed that three had been over-
paid but that no attempt had been made to recover the
excess payments. Nonetheless, analyses of these incom-
plete state audits by the Commission's staff led to the
conclusion that more penetrating audits were necessary.
Upon the Commission's orders, intensive financial in-
qui¥ies were launched into the records of the Calais
School in Convent Station in Morris County, the lLincoln
School in Peapack in Somerset County, Manor Woods Academy-
in Estelle Manor in Atlantic County and Somerset Hills
School in Warrenville in Somerset County. As these audits
progressed, the Commission's Special Agents interviewed
vendors and other principals to confirm the evidence
of guestionable procedures that the fiscal scrutiny
was revealing.

The Commission's probe uncoveréd widespread misuse
of public funds by certain school operators as well as
‘many gquestionable practices that could not be cendoned.
The Commission decided that the seriousness of the abuses
warranted a public demonstration of their adverse impact
on the Specialk@ducation effort to improve the wellbeing
of handicapped youngsters. The S.C.I. thus hoped to
promote an expeditious correction of the system's faults.

As §.C.1. Chairman Joseph H. Rodriguez stated on January

18, 1978, at the opening of the Commission's two days of




public bhearings in the State House:

The primaryv concern of this Commission 4is
2o assure tral ne handicapped child whe 43
ennolled Lir programs of Specdal Educaticon
L& shortchanged, and 2c 4insune that tax-
payer furds are properly used for educa-
tional punposesd

Our dnvestigation has disclosed examples
cf expfodtatior cf this program, dncluding
Zhe misuse on misapproprdiaticor of public
funds {on personal gadin and other non-
educational activities, wher these funds
dhoufd have been utilized so0fely 2o improve
the educatiornal programs offered These
helpless chifdren.

1 want 2o emphasdize that these hea%rings
shoeuld net be ceornstrued by anucne as an
indictment of the entine sustem cof Special
Educatior §on the handicapped. Many of Zhe
150 private schocfs 2hat are providing thdis
necedsary educational seavice ne doubt have
cutstardirg necerds. UWe are concerntrating
hene on schocls whexre cur {nvestigalion has
produced evdidence of sexrdious abuses. Oun
desdine 48 tc subject these Lrneoulfarnities
2o a publdic spotlight in oxden 2o &spun
cornrnective action. UWe intend after this
heardirg to Lséue a repont includirgc oun
necemmendations for Legialative and adminis-
trative neform. We wifl also, when and whene
appropriate, refen o the propen Law en-
forcement agencied the {ull nesulfts of oun
{investigaton. B -

The Commassion feels that vigorous and, ‘
continuous public suppont fox Special Education
programs for handicapped childner is essentdial.
The abuses of a few of these schooks éhouzdt
not be peamiited to damage or desiroy the rin-
utation of the entine system on of the many
dedi{cated people 8erving the hand<icapped chifdren
in oun state.

The testimony you will hean feday will con-

inm unwarranted abuses of a program fon which
gié miflicn in publfic tax mcndes has beern auth-
onized fon the educational beitermeni of childnren
whe ane 4in ditre need of such special facilitdies.



Because we fef2 that the improprieties oun
Ainquiny uncovered should be halted as quickly
as possible, we decided they should be sub-
fected o swift publfic expcsunre and swifz
correcticn -- even as cun Lnquiry Lntc this
complex and vital system continues Lntc !
other aspects.

We 4intend, as in past public hearings, 2o
necond testimony nreflecting all facets of
this Special Education prcgram, all sides
of an extremely Antricate and sensitive
endeavon Zo Amprove the minds and the Lives
0§ children who themselves ane unable to
call out 2o us for the help they need.

This report will review the record of the . Zore-
said public hearing as a basis for the specific re-

quests for legislation which are outlined in the

recommendations section.
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THE TESTIMONY - Januany 18§, 197§

) THE ROLE OF THE STATE AND. LOCAL DISTRICTS

‘Mo establish a factual backorounéd for the Commis-
sion's public hearing expose of irrecularities and
cuestionable practices in the use of Special Educaﬁion
funds by certain non-public schools for the handicapped,
the Commission first guestioned Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrécht,
state coordinator of non-public school programs.

She noted that of the $160-175 million cost of
financing Special Education for handicapped children,
her job concerned the $26 million paid to non-public
schools. She alsoc noted that these non-public schools
provide educational programs for at lezst 11 mandated
categories of handicaps for which varying tuition pay-
ments are reguired, ranging from a low of $3,400 for
"chronically ill" to $6,800 ;or "visvally handicapped”.*

Mrs. Encelbrecht outlined the system by which a
child is placed in a non-public school and the way the
cost of educaeting such a child is financed.**

Initially, she testified, a child is identified
as "in need of special education” p£imarily by the
classroom teacher, although this determination also

can come from parenis, school officials and even the

*See Exhibit, P. %a
t*¥See Exhibit, P. Sb
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COMPARISON OF TUITION RATES
SCHOOL YEAR 1976-77 awp 1977-78

- STRUCK AMENDED

ATEGORY . - 1975-77 977-78 1977-78
ORTHOPEDIC HANDICAP $6000 $5709 $6007
VISUAL HAHDICAP $6300 $5507 $5200
AUDITORY HAHDICAP $5500 $497 $5509
CHROHICALLY ILL 5500 $3400 - $3000
EDUCABLE $407) $1300 $2300
TRAINABLE | $1700 s1300  $1300
ENOTIOUALLY DISTURBED $5390 $5000 $5300
HEUROLOGICALLY IMPAIRED $4300 $4140) $44100
SOCIALLY MALADJUSTED $4600 $11200 $4500
COMi1Ui1 CATION HANDICAP 5500 $5000 $5503

"PERCEPTUALLY IMPAIRED $313) . $350) $3500
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child. If the school superintendent decides this judg-
ment should be evaluated, it is referred to a child-
study team composed of four "professionals" -- the
school's social worker, :psychologist, learning-dis-
abilitﬁes teacher/consuitant and a physician. Each

of the more than 600 school districts in the state

has at least one child-study team but there are a

total of some 800 teams because larger school districts
have more than one. The child study team is responsible
for the proper placement of the handicapped child =--

and one of the alternatives is a non-public school.

A Multitude of Duties

At this juncture, the child-study team places
its ‘ward according to educational and personal needs
in one of 250 approved non-public schools, 150 of which
are in-state, 100 of which are out-of-state, and 10
percent of which, or 25, are in-state "residential"
facilities serving the child on a 24-hour basis.

Mrs. Engelbrecht indicated any one could receive
certification for a non-public schcol after meeting
certain conditions, one of which criteria -- a sort
of "certificate of need" determination such as is utilized
in the Health Department fér proposed hospital facili-
ties ~- had been in effect for only four months prior
to the Commission's public hearing. Once a need was

established and county school authorities approved the



proposed school's physical plant, the applicant school
would file its application papers with the State Education

Department.

Q; And what happens 2o them next?

A. They are ~- they come back into the office,

or into our office, and we go over them with

a fine tooth comb because they contain all of

the basic evidence that we need to comply with

the rules and regulations.

Q. ALL right. Dc they alsc submit, pursuant

fc that applicatdicrn precess, financdial Lngormatier?
A. Yes, sir. Part of that includes the pr0poséd
budget for their school for the current school year.
0. And with regard 2c¢ the nevdiew c¢§ that ginancdial
Aituation, what does the {fine tooth comb entail?

A. We woulé check each item in the budcet care-~

fully.

Q. Against whail?

A. Our forms are closely related to the financial
procedures for the public schools. We consider
administrative costs, costs for materials, costs

for instructional staff and so forth down the list.

Q. In othen wonds, veu vournself woeuld have an 4Ldea

04 what each cost component sheuld be aunndng 4n a

batl-park figure for each of these schools; 4L& thaz

T econrect?
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A. Yes, sir, and if we don't know, we call the
applicant and ask him.

Q. ALL night. And Q¢ you didn't get a sufficient
explanation from the applicant --

A. We have been -- since I have been in this
office, which is only a year-and-a-half, I have
been asking for audits to help me from the DeQ
partment of Administration and Finance.

Q. 18 4t essentially the same process on a
nenewal fon a non-public school?

A. Yes.

Q. 1In other wonds, each yean they go through

this process? ’

A. Fach vear the whole process has to be repeated,
including the visit by the county superintendent
to the phvsical plant.

Q. And d¢ you check theds reponit c¢f expensesd

to see 4f thedir nepont matched'ihein anticipated
budget which L& submitted 4n thé beginning ovf Zhe
school yean? ‘

A. I have only had one round with budgets, but

I did ask for a revised budget from everybody last
year, and we then'were able to compare the original
projected budget with the revised budget that came
in dpring the summer months.

0. "In other wonds, at the beginning of the school
yean grom each non-pubZic;Achoal you neceived a pro-

posed budget and set naze; based on that?
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A. VYes, sir.

Q. And after you got into younr office you asked
for a neport of expenses to see 4if they matched up?
A. The exact expenge to see what happened.

Q. Had any of your predecessons done that?

A. No, sir.

Q. Now, the mondies nrecedved by non-public schools
are all public mondies; 48 that cornect?

A. Yes, sir.

Insufficient Staff

One of the problems the Commission hoped to high-
light for swift corrective action was a need for more
adeguate staffing to regulate and monitor such a complex
and sensitive program. Mrs. Encelbrecht's testimony left
little question about the seriousness of the staffing

deficiency:

Q. Who 48 younrn dinect supervison?

A. My direct supervisor is Mr, James Richardson..
Q. And his posdition with --

A. Director of the Bureau of Special Education and
Pupil Personnel Services. ,

Q. How many people do"you, in tuan, supervise?

A. I have nobody to supervise, sir.

Q. VYou ane the only person doing exactly what
you'nre doing; L& that cornrect?

A.  Yes.



Q. Do you have nredponsibility for neceiving and
checking budgets?

A. Yes, and --

Q. Do vou alsc have responsdbility c¢f checkding
expenses 0f non-public schools?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Teaching handicapped children, Zhat 4L&.

A, Yes, I do.

0. VYou also have some nredponsibility forn Lnpuk on
setling of nates with recaxrd te that variiculax
asgpect?

A. Yes, I do.

Lack of Control by Local Districts

Commissioner Stewart G. Pollock guestioned the pro-
cess by which the non-public schools are paid by local
school districts (state aid representing about half of
such payouts) but are not checked by the districts.

Q. The part that troubles me izixhib: That the
money seems tc be coming, a check, from Zhe
Local school board, and yet to the exteni that
thenre 44 supervision of expenditunres and budgets
which nealfly determine the nates, that seems 2o
be done by ancthen eniily, the State of New
Jensey. 1s that a-fain statement?

A..sﬁes, but I don't think that would affect the

programming for the cﬁild.



Q. The pant that concerns me 44 that the entity
that's sending Zhe check does not have dinect
contrel oven the Aeixina 04 the nates and zhe
expenditunres.

A. They do not at this time.

Q. ALL right. Thark you.

A, I don't feel it would be necessary, but I
don't think that in any way has bothered anvbody
up and down the system, however. Really, you
have something in miné that I don't gquite under-
stand.

Q. The paxrt that ;noubtea me, 1 mearn, 44
wherever ycu have public funds expended and
thene 48 no dinect contrncd by the public

erntity spending those funds over the expensesd
Zhat Lead to the disbusnsement of public dunds,
thene's an apportunity §cn someone 2o capital -
ize on that to the dibaduanzagé 04 those fon
whom 2he funds axre sought ox intended to be
dpent.

Conceded Nrs. Engelbrecht: .["You have a point."

Audits Based Only on Suspicion

Chairman Rodriguez also guestioned a trouble-spot
-- the auditing limitations. Ke noted that MNrs,
Engelbrecht's office "has no auditing capabilities"
although, as she pointed out, it can draw on the

services of the State Division of Administration and




Finance, which it does. The Chairman:

Q. And when you call upon them, is it essen-
| tially because of the feeling that one 04§ zthe
Line items on one of the coﬁponenzé 0§ Zhe
budget seems to be out of Line? :
A. Yes, sir, this is true. i
Q. 1§ thew appean to be 4in Line, 4s thene any- i
thing that would trnigger an audit 0f a parnticulax i
4chool whene that budget seems to be 4in &Lne wizth
youn desk neview?
A. Not at this time. I would say, though, as
you know, we, I think, have had ten different
audits. Five were done the year before I came
into this office, and these were selected at
random. Some were selected from North Jersey;
some from South Jersey; some large and some
small. I repeated that process this year
with four other non-public schobls, and again
we selected these at random because we saw
something wrong in their line items.
Q. So, zhen, the way that it has been handled
up 2o the present time, it would be possible
gor some schovls to have existed dorn qudite
some time without any audit at all 4§ thein
Line 4items didn'zt appear to trdiggen the
concenn?

A. Yes, sir.
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THE CALAIS SCHOOL

The first of the non-public schools whose financial
mismanagement became a target of S.C.I. scrutiny -- parti-
cularly by the agency's team of special agent-accountants
-- is located on St. Elizabeth's campus in Convent Station
in Morris Township, Morris County, occupying a rental
premises of a little over four floors or some 17,000
square feet. It was incorporated as a non-profit
school in 1970. 1Its enrollment at the time of the public
hearing consisted of 125 students, 70 per cent of whom
were emotionally disturbed and 30 per cent neurologically
impaired. Besides the tuition payments the
Calais School received $5,000 for each emotionally dis-
turbed child and $4,400 for each neurologically impaired
child. The school's Executive Director, Lionel Leitner,
testified that contributions to the school over the past
eight years totaled "in the neighborhood of $25,000 to
$30,000."

Mr. Leitner, who lives on Egbert Hill, Morristown,
testified that he also is president and treasurer of
the Calais day school, that he had done consulting work
for "maype a dozen hours a year," all since 1970. During
most of this period he was employed full time at Pica-
tinny Arsenal. He retired on a pension from the arsenalv
in January, 1977.

Mr. Leitner's wife, Charlotte, he testified further,

is a psychologist and is vice president, secretary and
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rdirector of services" of the Calais School. She has
an "office" -~ as he said he also does -- at their
Egbert Hill home.

Both Mr. and Mrs. ﬂeitner are incorporators of
the Calais 3chool, along with Dr. Lawrence Kesner.
The incorporators are the school's tfustees.

Mr. Leitner testified that his salary from the
Calais School is $33,600 and his wife's $30,000. BEe
conceded that from 1970 through January of 1977, when
he was employed both as executive director of the
school and fulltime at Picatinny, his salary at the
§rsena1 ranged to $37,000-plus.

. &After noting that his post at the Calais School
was "akin perhaps to the superintendent of schools" and
"business director," with only superficial or indirect
responsibilities for educational prooramming, Mr. Leitner
was guestioned by Counsel Siavage on the amount of time
he Gevoted to his duties, particula%ly when he also

worked fulltime at Picatinny:

Q. When did you attend to the wonk cf Zhe school
duaing that pendod ¢f Lime?

A. I took care of tha£ evenings and weekends

and time off that I was on leave.

Q. And how many houns a week would you say thet

you devoted to Zhe school wonrk?




A. Well, it varied. 1In the early period it
would have been less when we only had a student
poﬁulation of about 23 the first year. The
lasincbuple of yearsiit's been about 30 hours

a week.

At School Only Six Hours Weekly

Mr. Leitner said his wife handled for Calais School
"all of the senior policy responsibilities relative to
all professional aspects of the school,” as well as
serving a&s school psychologist.

Q. How much time dces &he spend at the school?

Mr. Einhorn: (Mr, Leitner's counsel) Excuse me.

when vou say "at the school,” are you referring

to the -~

Mr, Siavage: 1'm neferning o the school 4n

Convent Station as opposed 2o Ma.'Leiznen'A

home, yes.

A, 1I'@ say apprbximately six hours a week.

Q. About &s4ix hours a week.

A. Yes.

Q. And Zhe hest of the 2ime which she spends on

school-nefated functions she spends at Egbent

HiLl? -
A. That's correct.
Q. .And whene does she spend that time af Egbent

Hizk‘when she wonks on school-nelated functions?




A. Well, it would be all over, really. 1It's
wherever it's convenient for her to do what
she's doing.

Q. She didn't --

A. We use the entire facility in that respect.
If it's something like reading a report or meet-
ing, or what-have-you, she might dc that any

place in the -- at the residence.

The Leitners' Egbert Hill "Offices"

Because the Commission had indicated it was interested
in ascertaining precisely what kind of Calais School "work"
was actuvally conducted at the Leitners' Ecbert Hill house,
Counsel Siavage introduced into the record photographs
of the ‘couple's "offices” at their home, including furnish-
ings, ornamental and otherwise. The photographs were taken
by the Daily Record of Morris County in mid-1976, when
the Leitners made their residence available as the "Home
of the Week" for a‘picture series by the newsr .per. The
prints were provided to the S.C.1I. Qt the reguest of
the Commission.

Counsel wanted to know more details about the
"business use" -- supposedly for Calais School work --

that was made of the Egbert Hill home:

BY MR. STAVAGE:
0. Now, 1 think you testified before that your
wife Chantotte conducts hen private practice also

‘in youn Egbent HiLL neéidence; is that cornect?




|
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A. Yes.

Q. And she does that in the office which 4is ex-
hibited by C-6? (Photograph of her office)

A. Partly.

Q. Whexne does she do the nest of hen private
practice?

A. Well, she doesn't necessarily confine her-
self to that office.

0. whené does she see private patients, else-
whene in the home on Egbent HiLL?

A, Well, she may go on the porch; she may go
outside; may go in the conference room; she

may go in the kitchen; she may gc anywhere.

Q. Does she go o the pool?

A. She may.

Q. How many hours a week does Mrns. Leditnen spend
on hen private practice?

A I'd say =--

Mr. Einhorn: Excuse me. Are we talking as of.
now, sir?

Mrn, Siavage: As of now.

A. 1I'd say between 15 and 20 hours.

Q. How Long has 8he spent between 15 and 20 houns
on hen private practice?

A. Well, I'd guess since about 1974. Prior to that,

. I'd say she was much more limited; very little practice.

Q. Okay. So she spent, did you say, 15 or 20 houns?

A. 15 to 20 hours.

h
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Q. A wecek on her private practice in '74, '75,
'76 and ‘777

A. Approximately.

Q. AlL ndight. And what does &she spend the nest
of hen work week upon?

A. Calaﬁs School.

Q. Calais. Does she also see patients anywhene
else othen Zhan the Egbert HLLL sdite?

A. No.

Son David on the Pavroll

The leitners have two sons, David, who was 25, and
Steven, who was 29, Both figured in Mr. Leitner's testimony
.about the manner in which the day school's funds were
spent, particularly David as an employee of the school.
The Commission qﬁeStiOned Mr. Leitner about David: |

0. What 48 his annual salary?

A. Well, --

Mr. Einhorn: As of now, sir?
Mr. Siavage: As of now.

A, As of today?

0. VYes.

A. Well, now he's drawing $275 twice a month.

Q. How Long has he been drawing $275 tuice a

~month?
A. Since January lst.

Q- 04 whaz yean?

A. This year.



Q. Two weeks ago?
A. Right.

~X XXX
Q. What was he drawing prdior tc two weeks age?
A. §525.
Q. Twice a menth?
A. Right.
Mr. Einhorn: May I have a moment, Counsel?
Mr. Sdiavage: VYes.
(Discussion held between the witness and his counsel;)
A. (Continuing) May I explain this, please?
Q. Ves.
A. David Leitner, my son, is one of ten people
selected throughout the whole United States for
a National Science Foundation grant, and this is
in the field of environmental education, and it's
connected with the Passaic River Coalition, and
his duties on this grant commenced two weeks ago.
Q. 1 see.
A, Ana as he reduced his work as a result of that,
we reduced his salary accordingly. 4
Q. 1 undenstand. On an annual basis, zhen, Last
year he was making apphoximately $12,6007
A. That's correct.
Q. Okay. And what was his function at the school?
. A.  Well, he's an environmental science studies

specialist. He's basically a resource person for
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the teachers on the staff in trying to implement
a very Gifficult area for special ed schools that's
weak, I would say, £ﬁroughout the whole educational
process, and in that he tries to help these teachers
set up some kind of instructional relationship that
would relate to these children who have difficulty
handling normal programs in an area of interest and
meanincfulness to them so that they could learn a
creat many things connected with science, environ-
ment, and so on, ané he works with the teachers,
gets children sent to him by the teachers to work
in this area, and has stimulated considerable in-
terest and improvement in gquite a few of the
children in this connection.
Q. He does not teach dinectly, 4in othen wonds.
A. Well, he's not a teacher. BHe's a resource
person, but he does -- J can't say that he
doesn't teach. Be's not counteé as a teacher,
but he does, in essence, as part of this
assistance program, 4o teaching, but he's pri-
marily a resource person.

X XXX
Q. Does he have a certificate to Zeach handi-
capped childnen?
A. No, and we don't count him as a teacher.
Q. Okay. Does he have a bachelor of science

degree obtained when, i£<he does?

'
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A. Yes, in December of 1975.

Q. How much time did he spend at the school prion
20 the neduction of his dutdies, prion to the time of
Zhe federal grant?

A. It's part-time.

Q. A 40-houn week?

A. No. We don't have a 40-hour week. The average
time is about 30 hours.

Q. 30 houns. And he spent 30 houns 2 week at

the school during the time he was employed?

A. No. That's he would spend four days at

school and one day preparing materials elsewhere.

Going to School on $12,600 a Year

Mr. Leitner testified that his son David was on the
Calais School payroll during a period where he was a fulltime
college student -- and was paid $12,600 even while he
was attending graduate schocl. Mr. lLeitner explained
the situvation thus: )

0. How much Zime déd.he spend at the school then?

A. He didn't spend -- in his undergraduate
period? |

Q. VYes.

A. He didn't spend time at school then.

Q. Was he even employed at thz school while
he was in graduate studies? '
A. So I understand, when you say "school, " you mean

the Convent Station? '( )




Q. R4ight.

A. Okay. Graduate school you're talking about,
now?

Q. Has he ever goné 2o graduate school?

A. Be's in graduate school -- he was in graduate

school this past term.

Q.
A.

Q.

He stanted 4in Septemben?
Yes.

ALL night. And he was being paid by the

~4chool $12,600 a year at that iime?

A.

That's correct.

The Chainrman: Whene was the graduate schocol

Located?

The Witness: Kean College

Commissionen Lane: Whene was the undergraduate

schoot Located?

The Witness: Rémapo, Ramapo State College.

Commissionen Lane: How §an nemoved L& zthat

grom --

The Witness: Ramapo State College?

Commissionen Lane: -- The Calais School.

The Witness: Oh, about an hour's time.

0.
at
A.
Q.
A.

Did he Live at undetgraduaie school on Live
youn --

Yes, he lived at undergraduate school.
‘:And he's a full-time student thene?

Yes, sir.
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Q. And he was on the payroll of youn school as

well?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. He didn'z Apend'any time at Lhe Calais School;

{8 that cornect?

1 thought you &said he spent no time at Calais Schcoel --
A. That's correct. |

Q. -- while he was an undengraduate. What was

his contribution duning those yeans?

A. His responsibilities then had to do with doing
curriculum research, develop surveying =-- he was
given a position with a target to survey the en-~
vironmental studies field in particular, with the
goal of developing pilot programs that he would then
begin to engage upon graduation at the school, and
to -- try them out and develop an area in which the
school was rather weak in. That school happens

to be one of the foremost locations for environmental
studies in the country in this particular area, and
many of the professors who he was acgquainted with are
considered resource people by the state Department
of Education in this particular field, and this

is a field that's been singled out forﬁemphasis and
special programs set up at the Montclair State
Teachers College in this connection also. So it's

an area that had a lot of public'interest.



Q. Do you have some idea durning the foun years
o hia undengraduate, four undergraduate yeanrs,
how much time he &péent in his duties at Calais
School?

A. He was only employed approximately one year
by the Calais School during that period.

Q. Sendon yean?

A. Senior year.

Q. How much time did he &spend on Calfais School
wonrk during that yean?

A. 1 guess it probably would be in the neighbor-
hood of 20 hours a week.

Q. And what do you see -- how do you compute
that, you younself?

A. Oh, well, I'm guessing, really. I don't have
a definitive knowledge of the precise number of

hours.

Calais Salary Ranges Erratic

Mr. Leitner, who said he visited the Calais School
"perhaps 30 times" in a year, explained how the salaries
for school officials and employes were set ~- and how
they varied. J

He was asked about who determined salaries at the
school.

A.  Staff salaries are determined primarily by

myself and reviewed by the board of trustees.



Q. UWhich 4ncludes yourself?

A. In particular, ;glative to the senior execu-
tives. In the lowerilevels, it's primarily a
Getermination by myself in connection with con-
sultation with Dr. Goralsky who's the headmaster.
Q. How much does Mxr. Goralshy make as headmasten? -
A. He gets $33,600 a year right now.

Q. Would you consdiden Goralsky, younsely,

youn wife, the admindistration of the school?

A. Well, we're the senior administration, vyes,
sir.

Q. ALL night. And zthe board of dinectonrs, 4§

iz gezs Lnvelved Ln setting safandies, includes
yeunseld, vour wife and Drn. Kesnern?

A. That's correct.

Q. How much time does Mr., Gonrnalsky spend at Zhe
school?

A. Full-time. Actually, more than’ full-time,
probably, in a sense.

0. What would vou say his woxrk week consisted of
in numbex of houns, L§ you know?

A. At least 40. :

0. At Least 40. 1 show you what's been manked
Exhibit C-5 foxr the punrposes of identificaiion, and
ask you if you recognize i1 a4 Zhe expense budget
éuﬁmany of the Calais School submitted 2o the New

Jensey Depantment of Education for Zhe school yean



1976-777

A. Yes.

Q. Thank you.

A. That's covering‘when?

Q. The school yean isted on it is 1976-77.

A. Right. This covers the actual expenditures
for that year. |

0. Does that document, whiech vou have fust identd-
fied, specify the safarnies of the teachers and Zhe
sdupponrt stafy?

A. Yes, sir.

‘Q. What 48 tho nange cf salaries fcr the teachexrs
on this stagd, and 1 ask yceu to Lock at this doc-
ument, wdilh nespect 2c¢ zthnis document, and 1 ask
you i{ 41's a ﬁange between edghty-twe-hundned,
and ninety-{four-hundred declflans?

A. No, it goes up to thirteen-thousand.

Q. Okay. Who is making thintéen-thousand?

A. Our industrial arts teachef.

Q. 71s anyone else making in excess of $10,000°7
A. Yes, our program coordinator was getting
fifteen-five then.

0. 1s that the assistant principal?

A. Yes,

Q. Okay.

A.'. The vice=-principal and program coordinator, yes.




Q. 1In that same document, David Leditnen 4is making
$12,600 a year?

A. Yes,

Q. 1& zhexre anybodg elde on szaff making mone

zhan him othen than the cnes you have mentioned?

A. Presently or at that time?

Q. Acconding to that document.

A. No, sir.

Q. VOkay. Do those -- does that astaff include
peoples -- people with masten's degrees?

A. That's correct. |

Q.‘ And does 4t include people with masten's cé
education and masten's Ain speech thenrnapy?

A. Correct.

Q. Was David considened a mone impontant memben

0f the staff than people with masten's Ln'neading
and speech therapy?

A. Yes. We have people with @aster degrees on the
staff who were working as aides at a much more
nominal salary, and we had teachers with bachelor's
degrees who were getting double and more than their
salaries. So it had to do with the contribution and

the importance of it more than anything else.*

*However, these and other comments in this portion of

Mr. Leitner's testimony are put in a different light by
witness John Ermanis, who taught at the Calais School
more than four years. A college graduate and a certified
teacher of the handicapped, his salary ranged from $6,000
to $8,400. He testified that the Leitners appeared at
the school infreguently. /See "Leitners Not Often At
School", Pp. 62-66. !

!
A\



"Book Club" Purchases With School Funds

2fter confirming that he and his wife are respon-
sible for signing Calai® School checks, except that the
headmaster, Dr. Goralsky, could sign disbursements from
a petty cash account, Mr. Leitner began a litany of pur-
chases that seemed to have little or no application to
ingtructing haﬁdicapped children.

His book club ané magazine purchases wer: examples:

Q. Okay. Thank>you. Mn, Leditnen, 1'm showding
you a senies of checks drawn on The Calais School
account and s4gned by Lionel ledtnen, which we'll
nefen to as Exhibit C-9 4in this proceeding. They
ane check Nos. 7889, 7744, 7558, 7297, 7080,

6775, and ask you 4i{ you‘can recognize youn
signatune on those checks and could veu 2ell Zhe
Commission who Zne pauvee on those checks L&7

A. The payee is the Book of the Month Club,

and it's my signature.

Q. 1 show you anothen sendied of cheché'énom the
same exhibit, check Nos. 7954, 7k83, 7585, 6654,
£724, and 1 ask you who 2he pavee on those checks
44 and whether you Aiéhed them.

A. Yes. It's the Jewish Book Club. !

Q. And 2o where wenre those books delivered that
nespond to those checks?

A. My residence.



Q. Some of The titlLes of the books invélved,

acconding 2o the Lnvodices, ane The Rockefdelfers,

Modcow Farewebl, Moshe Dyan, BLind Ambition,

Face of Batztle.

Are thcse books used fon the business of The
Calais School?
A. The practice relative to purchase of books
by myéelf is to turn books over, after I have
finished with them, to the school for the use
of the school, the staff, and any students
that would want to use it. 1I.also regard my-
self as a member of the staff.

Q. They ate used for the educaticnal backg&ound
of zhe.ataﬂg shall we say?
A. Some -- they may.
Q. And how Long does 4t zake yau'to turn those
books oven 2o zthe school?
A. Varies considerably. I havé turned over
many, many books and periodical§ that are ac-
guired in this fashion andoothers that I have
acouired personally over the years. There's
no particular pattern to it.
Q. 1 show vou, again, what's a portion of
Exhibit 9, check No. 7662 and T ask you whezhexr
you signed that check, Lhe amount of Zhe chech,
. and.-who the pawee 4s.

A. Tennis. 1It's my signature and it's $23.
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0. 1s that a Calais Schocl check?

A. Yes.

Q. 18 Tenndis magazine turned cver to the schocl?
A. VYes. ‘

'Q: 1s it nead by the students?

A. I wouldn't know.

Q. 1s& 42 nead by the inastructons?

A. I wouldn't know.

XX XX

Check FPayouts Followed "Global Pattern"

Another Calzis School check introduceé into the hear-
ing record -- signed by Mr. Leitner for payment of $261.66
to Jabberwock---caused the witness to discuss his pattern
of allocating "school" and "personal"” costs. Counsel
showed the check to Mr. Leitner:

Q. 1 ask vou 4§ you nrecognize that check.

A. Yes. )

Q. And can you Lell the Commission what {1 was

gon?

A. Covers -- it's a fireplace enclosure that
prevents draft from the fireplace 'in my wife's
bffice.

Q. 1In vour home?

A. Yes.
"COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Doesn't the {ineplace
hav; a §Lue you can close?

THE WITNESS: 12's not adequate. 12's 82448



drafty. As a matten of gact, 1 have added a
heating unit as well just outsdide the {inepﬂace.
Q. Did the boand 05 thustees at Calais make
that decdisdion on did wou make that decdisdion?

A. 1 made that decision.

COMMISSTONER LANE: This two-s{xty-one-sixtu-
s4x, was tnat the entine cost of the undit.

THE WITNESS: VYes.

COMMISSTONER LANE: The cos2 wasn't aflocated
bezween the schocl and the work done 4in that
office fon the school, 4n accondance with your
testimeny, and cther wexk done by ycun wife
individually as a docton?

THE WITNESS: Ne¢, 42 was nct, sin. The allocaticn
0f expenses are nct necessardly Ltem-by-item and
expense-by-expense, but we fclLlow a mere global
patienn.

COMMISSTONER LANE: 1 Zake it that that there are
times you {ndividually pay for 2hings Zhat go Zc
Zhe school?

THE WITNESS: Nc. 1'm tayding to say that at the
Egbent Hills s4ite we make a great many expehdi-
Zunes, zthe predominance ¢§ which we'pay‘éon
personally and an amcunt we consdider reascnable

we have paid by the school.




Paintings Charged to "Books/Supplies"”

' The witness was shown separate Calais School checks
he signed, one for $84Sﬁand one for §$95Z, payable to
artist Joseph L.C. Santoro. These and similar public
hearing exhibits led to a long discourse by Mr. Leitner
on how public funds paid to the school were "invested"
in paintings and other cultural objects. Mr. Leitner
was, asked if he recognized the Santoro checks and what
~they were for:

A. Yes, I recognize them. These are two paintings
that the Calais School invested in.

Q. Okay. Whene ane they Located?

"A. They are located in my office.

Q. And check No. 6965, in the amount of thinteen-
hundred-and-thnee doflans, dated 9/21/76, payable
to A. Konnad, signed by Lionel Leitrnen. Do you
necognize that check and what was that fcn?

A. It's the same reason. It's a painting by
Adolph Konrad who agreed to -- both artists
agreed to sell for a non-profit institution at

a discount for investment purposes.

Q. Now, you sadd the school made the decdision to
invest 4n Zhese painiingb. Did you mean that the
scnool was using tnat as a means of Anvestment?
A. I don't understand your significance of what

you're saying.



Q. D4id the board of trustees decide to invest

in ant wonk as opposed 2o putting some money 4An

the school, 4in a bank account, on {s& that 4in
addition to a bank account, 4Li{ you could ex-

plain 41?7

A. Well, the school developed a certain amount

of surplus funds, the predominance of which are
needed for cash-flow problems. A modest amount

of the funds which were excessive to that require-
ment, it was felt, should be invested in something,
in a highly inflationary environment that we exist
in, in something that would be more likely to

hold value.

Q. Does youn wifde also have objects of art Ln

hen office Ln your home?

A. She has a bronze bust in her office, and

she has a clock, an antigue clock.

Q. ALL night. ©Does Dr. Kesnen have any ari objeczs?
A. He has no objects that wou&d have been procured
by The Calais School.

Q. 1t was decided that the objects that wenre used
as a means of Linvestment would be pZaced £n the
offices 4in Egbent HiLL?

A. Yes. ,

Q. Okay. Do you know how those painlings, byvzhe
wey, wene chaxged to youn expense neport 1o the

Deparntment of Education?

,\
%



A. Well, I believe they were charged on the
supplies account. We have no particulc>~ account
for such a thing ~-.not -- because we have not
engaged in such a pfactice before.

Q. Books and supplies they wene charged 20?

A. The account -- yes, it's called books and
supplies.

Q. On that expense neport, 48 Zhene any Line
gorn othen?

A. Yes, there is.

Q. 1In other wonds, 44 you wanted 2o break 4% ouf,
you could have?

A. Of course, that's possible. We don't follow
our accounts from that. We ~-- I'd annotate a
stub as to what I purchased. The accountant,
bookkeeper, would spread it into an account that
she deemed appropriate and it would go into

an account there. Now, I don't think the set

of accounts set up included sémething called
other.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Mn. Ledtnen, excuse

me. VYour fundd for The Cafais School come grom
the State of New Jersey and the sending school

distrnicts, do they not?
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THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, they all come from the
sending school districts, and the ones that come
from the -- from public institutions all come

from the local schoél districts.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: These are all monies sent,
tax mondies, that ane sent to you through the

needs of the sending districts?

THE WITNESS: These are all in payment of tuition
for services rendered by Calais School.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Which are raised by taxes?
THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And you took some of these
mondies and punchased paintings and bronze statutes
and antique clochks; L& that a true szatement?

THE WITNESS: That's a true statement.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: We might as well, while we'nre
on the subject, find cut who made the decision 2o
buy these paintings and othen ijectb of ant.

THE WITNESS: These particular ones, I did.
COMMISSTONER: ALL ndight.

THE CHATIRMAN: Well, did any of the othern membens
0§ the school know that you had made that decdsion?
THE WITNESS: Well, subsequently my wife and Dr.
Resner.

THE CHAIRMAN: Pador to the decision, did they know
that you wenre going o 4invest, take monies from The

Calais School --



THE WITNESS: The ceneral concept of investment.
THE CéA?PMAN: But.it was net known by them?

THE WITNESé:. The ceneral concept of investment
was known. Specifically these particular items
were not known.

THE CHATRMAN: lWene anv o4 the teachens advdised
at the school that these axrt wonks exdisted 4n
youn home fon the education ¢4 the chitdren?

THE WITNESS: These objects were not procured for

the eduvucation of the children.

wWeedkillers, Insect Sprays, Gardeners...

The next public hearing episode involving expendi-
tures by the Leitners out of the public funds of the
Calais School beg;n with Leitner's identification of
a Calais School check in the amount of $41, payable to

Agway Supplies. , .

Mr. Leitner said it was "entirely possible" that
the checks were in pavment for -~ as Commission counsel
explained the invoice ~-- plants, carden tools, trays,
poison ivy spray, weedkiller spray, hornet killer spray.
The guestion of who utilized these items led to another
revelation -- the employment by the lLeitners of part-time

gardeners at school expense., As Commission Counsel ex-

'prained, these purchases reguired a visual depiction of

the Leitners' Ecbert Rills estate:



Q. Ma. leditnen, 84ince 4% may become nelevant 2o
talk about where the weedkillen was applied on fonr
othen mattens, 1'm Qoéng>za ask that a chant* of
youn nesdidence be piaced up. 1t 48 not pernfectly
in detail, non in scale, and was prepared essen-
tially by a fonmer employee of yourns fon the
Commission.

14 4t does not depict vour house and grounds
in any panticulan nredp:cct, penhaps you could
change 4Lt now, but {§ 4t does, just fox the
purpose 0§ checking, then we can Leave Lt as
4t 448. Maybe vou can answen the questdion.

A. In general. The scale may be different.
Q. Okay.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How many acnes are we
talking about?

Q. 6.977

A. That's correct, approximately.

Q.‘ Do you know whene the weedkifler was applied
on those grounds?

A. No.

Q. Ddid you apply 4%.

A. No.

Q. Who applied 4.

A. .I really Gon't know.

*See Exhibit, P, dla
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LEITNER HOUSE anp GROUNDS,.....




Q. Showirg you a senies of checks which ane
anothen pant of Exhibit C-9 fon the purposes of
identification, The.{§inst two checks, 6855,
dated August 29th, 1976, and 6967, dated Sep-
temben 20, 1976, are payable to Dan AlLLen, A-L-L-E-N,
and the second ftwo checks, 6825 and 6743, dated
Augusz &th, 1976 and July &zh, 1976, nespectively,
in the amounts of $245.75 and $200 even, nrespec-
tively, payable %o Diane Goaman.

1 ask you 4§ you necognize that sendes of foun
checks.
A. Yes,
Q. What wene those checks for?
A. For cutting the lawn.
0. Those are Calais checks?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Whexe waélthe Lawn cut?
A. Wherever lawn was cut. .
Q. ALL of the Lawn at the Egbent HiLLs s4ite?
A. 'Whatever portion of the lawn was cut was
?ut. |
Q. Wetlk, did zhey 4h§p any, usually?
A. They usually didn't cut the whole thing at
once, so they would usually skip some one time and
do some another time.
Q.  They did a satisdactony job duning Zhe summen

cutting the Lawn. VYou had no complainis, did you?



A. Reasonably.

Q. Okay. What else did Dan AlLLen and Diane
Goaman de? |

(Discussion held setween the witness and

his counsel.)

A. I think primarily, it is my recollection,

that they worked on the grounds.

Q. Would that --

A. They may have done some weeding or =--

Q. D4id they put in -- did Dan ALLen put 4in a

sLate walkway?

A. Oh, he may have.

Q. Refernding o Exhibizt C-4.

A. Yes.

Q. They boith got $2.50 an houn, if you recall?
A. Sounds appropriate. )
Q. Those checks total $654.25 and nrepresent a
portion of the summen, would yo@ agree with that?
A. Yes., |

THE CHATRMAN: Again, Mr. Leitnen, the sole
purpose would be the fact that your office L&
Located 4in the house? .

THE WITNESS: This is the administrative center
of the school and we feit it appropriate to bear
some overall portion of the cost there.

Q.‘:Showing you anothen series of checks which

are a portion of Exhibit C-9, and they are check
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numbens as gollows: 6798, 7116, 5655, 7346, 5799,
6364. They ane dated ir ¢ period of time §rom
Aprdil of 1976 zhaougé Novembe#, 1976, and thev
are a££ payable Zo Lawn King., ALL of Zhem ane

<n amount of $267.75 with the exception of one
check, No. 7346, which L& 4in the amount $297.65.
They ane all Caledis Schocl checks digned bu
Lionel Leitnen.

1 woukd aék you, §inst, if you‘necognize them,
and then ask wvou 2o tell the Cémmiééion what zheyv
werne fon. There 48 a -- the total amount 4
Aixzeen-hundned—and-zhinty-éix dollars and
gonty cénzé.

A. I recognize them and they are for treating and

restoring the central lawn area, approximately one

acre,

Q. Referring to this bozttom portion of Exhibit

c-47 ) |

A. The proportions are grossly distorted.

Q. quy.

A. But in that general configuration.

Q. 1 ask you 4§ vou aeéognize, again, a ponzioﬁ 04

Exhkbiz C-9, which are check Nos. 6711, dated

6/30/1976, 4in the amount o4 $2,137, and check Ne¢.
7217, dated Novemben §th, 1976, 4in zthe amount cf

.$135, beth payable o Somenrvitle Equipﬁénz'Company,
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Can you telf the Commissionens what those checks
wene gon?

A. One was for a hand mower and one was for a
Gravely tractor mower. )
Q. And whenre were the -- was the Gravely tracton
mower, that's a nide-on mowen?

A. It's a sulky-type mower.

Q. Pardon?

A. It has a sulky.

Q. A sulky?

A. Yes. It can be ridden on or walked alongside of.
Q. 1 see. Wene they used 2o cut the grass at the
Egbert HiLLS s4te?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you use those 2o cut the grass?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did --

COMMISSTONER LANE: Wene they used 2o cut grass

at any othen site? ‘

THE WITNESS: No, sir,

Q. Did Dan AllLen, the employee who cut the grass,
also use those?

A. I don't recall whether he was using that or not.
‘We had a previous mower -- time frame wise I can't
say whether he used it or not. Ne may have, if it
f was the time that he was cutting grass when we had

that.




Q. You wouldr't disagree with his swonn state-
ment Zhat he did use --
A. Oh, no, no. 1I jﬁst --
MR. STAVAGE: Sdince 1 have nedeaned to 4it, Mn.
Chadinman, T will add Mrn. AlLlen's swoan statement
on that fact and others 2o the necord and have
i1 manked. ]
THE CHATRMAN: ALE night. 1 zhink those state-
ments should be included.
MR. EINHORN: Can I get a copy of that?
MR. STAVAGE: Ves.

(A transcript of a tape recorded statement of
Daniel Allen, dated January 13, 1878, is received

and marked £-11.)

School Paid for Air Conditioning at the Bouse

Counsel next referred to four checks amounting to
a total of $2,630, pavable to Braun:Air Conditioning &
Eeating, for what Mr. Leitner admitted was an air con-
ditioning system for "my office area" at the Egbert
Hills residence.
Mr. Leither was asked whether the installation in-
volved duct work into two acdjoining bedrooms:
A. Yes. Both of these were rooms that wefe
also partially used in connection with school
X busjbess. '
Q. The bedrooms?

2A. Yes, sir.
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School-Funded Trip to the West

Shown a Calais School check amounting to $1,220, which
he signed payable to Emp?ess Travel, in September, 1976, Mr.
Leitner explained that it "represents payment for travel
to a conference in Los Angeles by my wife and myself, the
National Conference for Physical Training of Handicapped
Children. Also includes hotel accommodations at -- for
one night in Los Angeles, and I believe three or four
nights in Las Vegas, and a tour, an air tour, to the
Grand Canyon from Las Vegas."

Mr. Leitner estimated the trip took about 10 days,
approximately five days in Los Angeles and four or five

days in Las Vegas.

2 Consultant Who Was Also a Brother-In-Law

But the interrogation brought out other facts about
the publicly-funded trip, incluvding an additional payment
to Mr. leitner's brother-in-law. Mr., Leitner was pressed
for details: '

Q. And the school paid §on the entine trdip?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Where was the confenence Located?

A, It -- excuse me. Tt paid for the trip; didn't

pay for our -- when we were at Vecas for entertainment
or food or things like that.

Q. :Okay.

A. Excuse me.



Q. The Last question was, where was the conference
Located? Was that L.A. on Vegas?
A, It was in L.A. ~
0. Was there any c&nﬁenence g§on the foun on five
days that you were thenre?
| A. No.
COMMISSTONER LANE: fHow Long was the conference?
Q. How Long was the confenence 4in L.A., about
give days also?
A. No. It was two days and a night.
Q. Two days and a night?
A. Yes,
Q. D¢ you rememben where Lt was held?
A. I think it was the Marriott Hotel, but I'm
not positive.

Did you attend the fLectunes?
A. Yes, sir.

A2L of them?
A. No.
Q. Whene did you astay 4in las Vegas?
A. Ceasars Palace.
Q. Check No. 7076, another pant of Exhibit C-9,
payable to Marten Rich, in the amount of $750
nelates 2o the same trdp

What was the check fon, 4if you accept my repne-

sentation?
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A. Yes. It was payment for several things. One
was accommodations for about four days and nights,
transportation, setting up some meeting with a
teacher of the handicapped, and primarily, over

and above that, for an extensive debriefing session
on his familial problems in regard to problems of
a‘handicapped family.

Q. Whe 44 Maxten Rich?

A. Marten Rich is my brother-in-law.

0. He's marndied to youn sisten?

A. Yes.

Q. He provdided senvdice to you 4n Los Angeles cf
chauffeuring; 44 that fain?

A. Yes.

Q. And introducing you to a teacher of the handi-
capped, 1 think?

A. Arranging and participéting in meetings with us.
Q. And then aflfowing you to share his thoughts on
being a member of a handicapped gamily?

A, Well, it was a rather intensive involvement as
to his therapy, his problems, familial probiems,
connected with it; type of emotional impacts, type
of health impactsvthat result, cross-playing problems.
Q. Are you sayding, essentially, that a portion of
the $750 was a consulting fee?

A. IWell, you might label it that. I doa't have

a convenient label for it.




Q. Did Manten Rich undenstand what he was beding
paid don, do you t@{nk?

A. Did he understaqa what he was paying for?

Q. What he was being paid fox.

A. Well, he didn't bill me, and if I gave him
nothing, he probably wouldn't have thought

it inappropriate. But the services he rendered

I considered were of value, of considerable
value, to us and our relationship to a school
dealing with the handicapped and I volunteered
the payment to him for that.

Q. Did veu consdiden 4t mene akih 2o a gi§t zhan
; paument?

A. No, sir, it was paymént for services rendered.
Q. Which he did\ncz expect?

A. Wwhich he may not have expec;ed.

COMMNISSIONER LANE: Does the school district grom
which tax monies come o your school, does any-
bedy in that disirict know about this paymenrit --
THE WITNESS: No, sir.

COMMISSTONER LANE: -- don senvice? Does anubody
in the State cf New Jegaey know about it.

THE WITNESS: Well, I know aﬁout it. |
COMMISSTONER LANE: Any cfficial or anubody
‘employed by any department of the Siaze of New
'Jengey knouw &bout it cthen than younself?

PTHE WITNESS: Apart from these proceedings, no.

it
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(Discussion held between the witness and his
counsel.)
CHATRMAN RODRIGUEZ: " Did you convey any cf the
infonrmation you nrecedived dunding that con&uttazioﬁ
service with any membens of your staff at The
Calais School?
THE WITNESS: Well, my wife participated in these,
and I'm sure the absorption of the information in-
fluences her professional judgements relative to
the school problems and appreciation of the family-
therapy problems that we're always engaged in.
We have extensive familial therapy sessions at the
school, and I'm sure it influences the professional
advice and counsel that she renders without it being

explicitly tied in.

School Funds to Fix Tennis Court
A Calais Séhool check for $1,500, signed by
Mr. Leitner and payable to Steven Westervelt, was des-
cribed by the witness as payment for "repainting and
restriping and putting a new net on the tennis court"
at Egbert Hill. Details were sought on how this could
be regarded as a school ex?enditure:
Q. And that would have been one 04§ the adminis-
trhative facdilities, 1 would assdume, that would
- be dvailable in an emergency situation?
A. No. We intended, we had planned to use that

in an adjunct capability, to bring children there
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as well as to entertain people who have helped
the school and people who are in the field of
special ed for --

COMMISSTONER LANE: Whom is it used fon, the

sdchool?

THE WITNESS: Apart from entertainment aspects,

we have not, because when we had the series

of vandalism incidents we were very reluctant,
thought it imprudent to bring the children

there at that time, but ==

COMMISSTONER LANE: Excuse me -~

MR. EINHORN: Finish.

COMMISSTONER LANE: Fdindsh up. .what enten-
tainment? VYou hefennred 2o --

THE WITNESS: Well, we had people who helped

found the school come there guite often to play
tennis, including Dr. Kesner and friends of his,
and we have had several people iavolved in special
education working at other school systems who have
come there, who have ~-- who have benefited from
this tennis court.

COMMISSIONER LANE: Have you used Zhe tennis count
vgon purnely social neascns?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. We have also used it
in connection with some funé raising functions

for the Morris County Mental Health Association.



THE CHAIRMAN: Have you even used 4%, or have Zzhe

childnen even gained the benefit of zthis expendi-

tune?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.

MR. EINHORN: May I have a moment, please?
(Discussion held between the witness and his

counsel). ‘

THE WITNESS: Excuse me. May I reconsider that

guestion?

THE CHAIRMAN: 14 you will.

THE WITNESS: You said have the children ever

‘gained any benefit from it.

THE CHATRMAN: Any dinect benegif.

THE WITNESS: Well, they got indirect benefit

from it.

THE CHATRMAN: My question then would be 2o define

indinect.

THE WITNESS: They never played on it.

THE CHAIRMAN: They never plaved on 4t.

THE WITNESS: Right.

COMMISSIONER LANE: What's the dinect?

THE WITNESS: The value of dealing with people

who have helped the school in getting feedback

in terms of that helps us do a better job

with the school. They benefit from that.



"Movable" Chairs and Carpeting

Mr. Leitner identified another Calais School check,
in the amount of $431.60 to Casual Living, as payment
for eight chairs for Mré. Leitner's "office area." Mrs.
Leitner signed this check. Counsel Siavage wanted to
know what she did with the chairs on non-office occesions.

0. And they ane all 4in hen off4ice?

A. They're in her office area. I think cne is
in another room that is occasionally used in
connection with work, but it's no%t the primary
office.

Q. Does she move the chains out when she dces
hen paiuaze-paaczice business Lin her office?

A. The chairs are moved in and out from time-to-
time. They're not heavy.

0. So when she sees private patients, she takes
them out?

A. Excuse me?

Q. The question was, thut ycu fust responded 2o
wab; does she move the chains out of hex off4ice
when she conducts hen prnivate practice thene?

A. Oh, I misunderstood you. She -- what I was
trying to say was, that the chairs are moved in
and out, but not because someone comes in for

a private-practice reason.

Q. Okay.
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A. They may be moved onto a porch if they are to
be used at that moment, but this is their normal

position.

School funds also paid for carpeting. Counsel
asked Mr. Leitner to explain a Calais School check for
$1,812.32 payable to Ward S. Sands. Did Mr. Leitner
recall that?

A. Yes. This is for carpeting covering the
stairs and foyer area leéding to my office.
Q. ALL ndight. Was it alsc 4installed 4in the
hallfway?

A. That's what I'm saying, the foyer area.
Q. Does it measure approximately 12 by 14

feet? i

MR, EINHORN: If you know.

A. Sounds right.

Q. Dces the check also nepresent payments gor
undenrcanrpeting, padding, in all -- 4in several
portions of the house; that is, 4in {ive diffenrent
portions of the house?

A. I'm not aware of that. Possibly.

What Vas Considered "Office Area?"

In quick order, Commission counsel had Mr. Leitner
identify a series of checks related to alterations at
Egbert Hill, all at the Calais School's expense. One
was, for $200 for "possibly" repairing a window and a

ceiling in the first floor hallway of the houssz.
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Another check was for $1,500 for making a parking space
and pathway to the "entrance to the office area.” Still
other checks amounting'ﬁo $3,100 were paid out of school
funds for carpentry, including stuccoed ceilings.
Commissioner Lane sought to pinpoint t£e areas of
such activities:
COMMISSIONER LANE: And those wene 4n younr offdice?
THE WITNESS: No. That was in the -- my wife's
office area, the hallway and stairway leading up
towards my office, and it was the ceiling of the
adjoining room to my office.
COMMISSTONER LANE: 1I'm sonrny.
THE WITNESS: That was about it.
COMMISSIONER LANE: Ane you gindshed?
THE WITNESS: Yeah.
COMMISSTIONER LANE: VYou'nre not distingudshing, aze
you, between your wife's and youn office area as
opposed to your office, are you?
Do you consider the office area any Largen é4pace
than the office?
THE WITNESS: Well; there's the foyer outside my
office being the office -- being an office area.
My wife's office priméfily is the office itself
there, and there's a small connecting passage be-
tween the rooms that would be part of it.
- COMMISSTONER LANE: Do you considen that all, very
definitely, school related?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.




School funds financed lavatory work, also -- accord-
ing to a $240 Calais School check that‘Mr. Leitner iden-
tified as signed by him. It was paid to a Henry
Moorehouse.

Q. Do you nrecall what that was fonr?

A. Yes. This is part of the cost that -- Mr.
Moorehouse did, I guess, did some tile work in
a couple of the bathrooms.

Q. T4ile work An the bathrooms?

THE CHATRMAN: The bathnooms ane Located where?
THE WITNESS: Well, one is in my office -- near
my office, and the other I -- I don't recall
which other one he worked in, frankly.
COMMISSIONER LANE: They anre, that's paxrt of

the benefit 2o the school, part of the premises?
THE WITNESS: Well, you work in a building.

You need a bathroom.

COMMISSTONER LANE: 1 suppose 4if you Live 4in

the building you need one, 2oo0.

THE WITNESS: Yes. We paid part ~--

MR. EINHORN: Okay.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSINER LANE:

Q. This sendies of nooms and antercoms and 40

forth and stairways teo nooms and doons 2o rooms,
have you evenr expzdined 2o anybody 4in the school
distnict youn concept of this nelated office

dpace nefated 2o the school?




A. No, sir.

Q. Have you even described alf that to anybody 4in
the szate? |

A. No, sir.

Questioned Checks Amounted to $42,207.56

M:. Leitner's testimony was climaxed by Chairman

Rodriguez, who had kept score on the Calais School checks

signed by the Leitners for various activities that the

Commissioners found hard to accept as truly education-

oriented.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q.

Mrn. Leditnen, just keeping some running totals

hene 04 these checks that have been questioned and

substantially Ainvclve youxr net wonth propenty,

total some $42,207.56.

Ane vou indicating to us

that thene ane people Located 4n the school and

are representative or 4n a nesponsible posdition

with nespect to making decisions that are awane

0§ that total going 4intc your home?

A.
Q.

Are there people aware of that?
Yes.

You mean officiall§?

Officially 4in the school.

In the Calais --

. The Calais School.

Yes. I'm aware of it. My wife is.

aware of it.

Dr. Kesner's




-59-

COMMISSTONER LANE: Anybody else?

THE WITNESS: 1I'm not sure.

EXAMINATION BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. VYou and your wife have a majordity vote on
the boand of dinectons, don't you?

A. Yes.

further Personal Use of School Funds

The range of the diversion of Calais Schbol funds
to the personal use of the Leitners was wide. Mr. Leitner
conceded he made personal telephone calls that were paid
for by the school, that he purchased scientific supplies
for son David and a stereo for son Steven that were
used by them at home before eventually being brought o
the school, and that he bought "note cards" from the
Metropclitan Museum of Art on the school account. The
purchase and installation of a security and alarm system
at Mr. Leitner's Egbert Hill home also was largely paid
out of public funds from the school accoupt, according
to his testimony.

After Mr. Leitner explained how he and his wife
established school-financed life insurance and retirement
plans for themselves, Commissioner “ane asked if the
Leitners didn't think that was an "out of line" use of tax
. money. "No sir," answered Mr. Leitner, "not in the

global sense."



Mr. Leitner Defends Pavouts

When Commission Counsel guestioned the witness about

a Calais School check for $850 for carpentry work by
John T. O'Donnell at the Egbert Hill home, Mr. Leitner
said he could not specify what the particular payment
was for because of work done cenerally at the house,
"some in office areas, some not in office areas," some
paid for personally and some paid for out of school
funds. As for O'Donnell, Mr. Leitner said, "He &igd
some work, I believe, on our porch."

Counsel Siavage was about to go on to other Calais
Schoocl checks signed by Mr. Leitner when Mr. Leitner
conferred with his lawyer and then stated:

THE WITNESS: If I can elaborate a little bit.

Ever since the school has started, we have operated
on the basis of having the office site at our re-
sidence, and initially, the first couple of years,
the classroom facilities were located at a hotel)
and that would operate during holidays and in the
summer period was inappropriate to have any office
space there.

When we first moved into the new site where we're
presently located, no space was available for head-
guarters office space apart from the fact that I
considered it undesirable to co-locate. Subse-
quést to that we went on a year-to-year lease at
the insistence of the landlord, the Sisters of

Charity of St. Elizabeth's, and even théugh space



opened up, that could be leased by a resﬁlt of
a moving of one of the tenants.

We considered it undesirable for several
reasons, the primary one that we felt it's in-
appropriate to co-locate, but, secondly, apart
from that, that we had a‘yegr-to-year basis
and would be a2 tenuous situation with the possi-
bility of problems.

Just recently, as a matter of fact, we have
been notified -- we had planned, with these things
in mind, to have a£ this adjunct facility of the
school, capabilities for émergencies ané soO on
“in connection with the school, particularly in
the administrative area, andé since all of this
has taken place, it -- recently we have been
notified that our lease is not goinc to be
renewed because they are going to demolish the
building.

So the next school buvilding, we are acain
going to have to be in a position to shift, and
we have the advantage of at least having made
whatever expenditures that we do in the ad-
ministrative area to provide some continuity

and a site that micht help us in the transition.

Pollock: "Nothing Less Than Appalliing"
Commissioner Pollock asked Mr. Leitner if he was
suggesting that he planned to transfer the children to

his home at Egbert Hill. Wwhen Mr. Leitner reiterated
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a need to make Egbert Hill capable of handling adminis-
trative problems in any transition of Calais School to
another site, his overall defense drew a blast of
criticism:
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 don't know 4if you
can appreciate the 4impact of heaning testimony
0§ painlings, statues, swimming pool equipment,
tennis equipment, Lawn care, pensions, gifts
2o gamily membens, 2aips, upon scmeone who 448
s4tting hene, thying tc 84t herne, in an dimpartial
way and tc assess whait the appropriate way 2o
negulate a program, a very noble, high-minded
pregram such as this is, that the cumulative
effect of this 48, tc me, L& nothing Less than
appalling, and to hear you try to defend thdis,
1'22 have 2o tellf you 4n all candon, 48 also

appalling.

leitners Not Often At School:

John Ermanis, a college graduate and a certified
teacher of handicapped children, taught at the Calais
School from Januvary 8, 1973, through June, 1977. He
joined the staff as a $65-a-week aide but within a
year became the school's "crisis‘intervention"
teacher. His salary as a teacher ranged from $6,000
to $8,400.

. According to his testimbﬁy, he didn't see much of

the Leitners during his four years and six months of



service at the school.

Q. Wene you there during a perndiod of time that
David Lleditnen was ‘on the stadd of the school?
A. I can't say whether he was on the staff, but
he was present in the school at times, yes.
Q. How often did you see him duning the time 0of
youn presence at the school?
A. Well, initially, I believe he came =-- he started
in the spring of '76, although I can't be certain,
and he came in maybe twice a week. But I feel, in
all fairness, I should qualify my answer by saying
that I was in an isolated part of the school. 1
wasn't on the academic floors.
Q. As fan as you know, he came in twdice a week?
A. Roughly, yes.
Q. Okay. Do you kncw c¢f his duties while he
was thene?
A. From my understanding, he had a nature and
environment type class with the younger children
in the school.

X XXX
Q. How many times dunring a scnoof yearn would you
see Mrn., Leditnen aﬁd Mrs, Ledtnern on the premises?
A. Together or separately?
Q. Let's stant with separately.
A.: Separately. 1 seen Mr. Leitner approximately

maybe three times a year.




Q. Three Zimes a yean.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Three what?

THE WITNESS: Three times a year.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: A yean?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

0. And Mrs. ledZnexr?

A. Oh, it's difficult to say, but I'é say three,
four, maybe five times a year.

Q. Again, three ox goun, five times a yean?

A. Yes, But, as I szid, I'm away from the main
offices. I'm in, you know, a removed part of

the school and it couvld have been more for all

I know. ‘

Q. That's how many times vcu saw Zhem and you
wene a full-zime emplovee? |

A. That's as many times as 1 did see.

Q. Did they tour zthe schocl when they came 4n

on these occasions?

A. Yes. Mr, Leitner would walk eround the

school and I couldn't say whether it was every
occasion,; but he digd.

Q. He usually {ound ybu in the aemozérpa&z ef Lhe
building when he came 4{n?

A. I had a student check who was walking around the
building, yes, and Mrs. Leitner, she -- I really
caﬁ't say. She did tour the school with'some -—-

some potential sending school districts, the people.
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Q. VYour wife 44 a formen eacher thene, 200,
48n't she, at The Calais Schootl?

A. Yes. _

Q. How Long did she wonk thene?

A. She worked there six years.

Q. Faom wha? perdiod to what perdiod?

A. S8he ended '77 and she began -- I really don't
know when she began, but it was a total of six
years.,

Q. 1§ you know, did she see the Leitners on

the grounds mere than you did?

A. To my knowledge, no, she didn't. She's expressed

that she hasn't.

XX XX
COMMISSIONER LANE: Whe nan the schocl while you
wene Zhene?
THE WITNESS: Jack Goralsky, Dr. Goralsky.
COMMISSIONER LANE: ©04d you attend faculty meetings
ﬁnden him?
THE WITNESS: Yes, I did, every day.
COMMISSTIONER LANE: 0Did Mr, and Mrs. Leitner evenr
appear at facultyu meetings?
THE WITNESS: Mr. Leitner, to my recollection,
appeared once when he explained a hospitalization
policy with the school, institute, I think in Sep-
tember of '76, and Mrs. Leitner, on occasions, she

would.
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And I can remember one.specific occasion when,
‘not at the daily meeting, but at -- once a year
the sending school district would send a team to
see, evaluate, how their student was coming along
in school and what they would be doing next year
and if the school was an appropriate setting or
what the child's future should be, and she attended
that. |

LINCO'LN SCHOOL
The Lincoln School of Adaptive Education, Inc.,
of Peapack, was the next target of the Commission's
public hearing diéclosures. The first witness to
testify on irregularities at this day school for handi-
capped children was Miss Ruth E. MacGrandle, the business
manager and a founder of the non-profit, private school
in 1971.
In outlining the development of the school, she
testified that the board of directors consisted of
herself and Miss Christine H. Compton, her friend of 20
years, who was the executive director and education
director of the school; Andrew Compton, Mrs. Compton's
nephew and a stockbroker; ‘Herbert MacGrandle, Miss Mac-
Grandle's brother, who is retired, and Arthur Harris, a
businessman and husband of the school's learning disabilities
teache;. ,
The school's enrollment, Miss MacGrandle testified,
was at 54 for 1977-78, about 85 in 1976-77, and has been

as high as 100 -- broken into only two categories of pupils,
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neurologically impaired and emotionally disturbed.

She said the board of directors usually meet only
twice a year "unless we call special meetings." In
fact, the board of direﬁtors recently held three special
meetings -- because of the S.C.I., investigation and
in March, 1977, because a critical newspaper'article
was publisﬁed about the school that month.

Miss MacGrandle testified that she and Miss Compton
each received §30,000 "plus summers® as salary in 1976-77
but that their salaries now were $25,000 for herself
and $22,000 for Miss Compton, "plus summers." ‘The summer
compensation was based or the monthly salary rate, for
1976-78 at $2,500 a month for Miss MacGrandle and $2,200
a month for Miss Compton and in the previous year $3,000
per month for each in July énd August.

Miss MacGrandle also testified that she and Miss
Compton took extended vacations to Florida each year,
usually right after Christmas to the middlé of February
or longer. 1In 1977, they stayed until March. One year,
she recalled, they followed up their Florida vacation
with a two-week cruise in March. Miss MacGrandle whose
journeys with Miss Compton were to become a major public
hearing topic, contended éhey were "working vacations:"

A. While I am in Florida all bills are sent to
me and I sign all the checks. 1 take the school
checkbook with me and all =-=- 2

Q. Right.



A. -- are checked and verified down there, and
then the money is sent from Florida. Also I
handle all the tuition billings and mail them
back to the school }eédy to be going -~ to be
mailed.

Q. VYou handlfe wrniting the checks and the tuition
billings while you're Ln Florndida?

A. Right, and anything else. We're in contact
at least every other day.

Q. VYou'ne 4in contact with the school at Least every
othen day?

A. Yes, right.

The Vacations Were At School Expense

It turned out that the Misses MacGrandle and Compton
also went to Florida in the Fall of 1976. The witness also
confirmed that all such trips were paid out of the Lincoln
School's public funds and that they used the scﬁool's van
for vacation travel. Counsel Siavage introduced copies
of three Lincoln School checks payable to the Gulf 0il
Corp. -- for $75.09 on Nov. 10, 1976; $107.70 on Dec. 23,
1977, and $84.47 on Jan. 28, 1977 -- and asked Miss MacGrandle
if she recognized them:

A. Yes, I do.
Q. Okay. They obviously ane payments to Gulf
. 04l Conponation. Can you tell the Commissdivnens

fon what?




A. Gas and oil charges and possibly others. I
don't know. Gas and oil charges.
Q. Gas and 0il charges §or what vehicle?
A. The Dodge van.it
Q. And what yean L& that Dodge van?
A '75? '76. I don't know.
Q 18 42 owned by Zne &chool?
A Yes, it is.
‘ Q. Punrchased by the school?
A. Yes.
0 Do you take that van to Flondida?
A. Yes, we do.
Q. And do you pay the gas charges Linto zthat van
when L1's going 2o Flordida with school funds?
A. Yes.
XX XX
0. Thenre 48 a trip that begins 4in Octobern. On
Octoben 12th 48 the §4inst gas punchase going douwn,
apparently going down to Florida because the Last
purchase 48 in Flonrdda, and then thene ane 4Anvodices
coming back from FLonida appearing to arrndive 4in
New Jersey on Novembern the éth. That would be
a four-week pendiod in”dctoben and November 4in
1976. Do you necall that talip?
A. Yes.
© Q.. Okay. And that was disgenent grom the trdip

‘zhat you took in Decemben and Januany --
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A. Yes.-

Q. o= and February? What was the purpose of
Zhat 2rip? Was that anothen vacation?

A. I presume that-was the time Miss Compton's
niece was killed. I'm not sure.

Hen Lease where --

Her niece.

Q
A
Q. Hen ndiece was killed?
A Right.
9. VYou went --

A. In.an. automobile .accident.

Q. VYeu went down to FlLerdida for a month?

A. Um=hum,

Q. Was 4t common fon you tc go 4in the fall duning

~other schocl years?

A. Not usually.

Q. Did the school also pav for a plane ride back

grom FLordida cn one occdéion gon Miss Compier:

A. Yes.

Counsel next showed Miss MacGrandle a series of
Diners Club checks, written against the school account in
December, 1976, and February, 1977, in the amounts of
$302.89, $84.63 and $62.51.

Q. 1 wenden 4§ you -recall what they were fon?
A. The Samg as the Gulf.
Q. Was one for --

S Y Travel expenses.

Q. AL2 night.




A. and --
Q. Was check No. 3016 fon Miss Compton's ainline
tickez? -
A. I don't know. ‘Is that on that, on the stub
of that bill?

Yed, LT 44.
A. Then that was the time that she was needed
at school.
Q. Okay.
A. And she flew back
A. {Continuing) She was needed immediately, so©O
there was no time to drive back.
Q. The crudse, was that in the 1976-77 schoof yean,
the past one did you say?
A, I don't think so.
Q. 1% was the yean befone?
A. I believe so.
Q. How many weeks are in the school cafendan fonr
Lincoén School?
A. I believe it's 44 weeks in the school year.
Q. And you spent approximately at Leait, 4in tha
year, about a founth 0f that time 4n Flonida?
A. 1Is that what six weeks would be?
Q. Well, 4t's ten, 84ix and four. There wenre Zwo
vacations in that yeaxn.

A. "I don't know. That's about right.
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Travel Charced to "Tires/Repairs"

Counsel asked if Miss MacGrandle recalled how the
Diners Club check for Miss Compton's airplane ticket was
"expensed in your repo;t to the state,” that is, what
aceount was it listed under:

A. The same account as the Diners and Gulf. It

was included in charges, o

Q. 14 1 told you it was charged to tines and
ﬁepainb, would you disagnee with me?

A. No, I would not.

Q. Are you Zthe one that charged 42 2o Zines

and repadins?

A. I would think so.

Q. 1s& thexre any panticular reason --

A. I @idn't know I had an account that was entitled

tires and repairs. I thought it was all gas charges.

The Lincoln School Van

Counsel introduced into the hearing record a bill --
excluding state sales taxes because the non-profit school
was in a tax exempt classification -- for the purchase of
a van from Morristown Dodge, Inc., in March, 1976; Miss
MacGrandle confirmed the invoice of $4,463 for the vehicle.

0. Do you necall. did ycu have any partto play
in the purchasing of this van, Miss MacGrandle?
A. Yes, I did. b

Q.f And what was the purpose 04 khe purchase of

the van?
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A. Well, we needed something to carry materials
because we do a lot of shopping in the Shop-Rite

and they do not de;;ver. We have lugged furniture
and machinery ang eéuipment of all kinds. We try

to avoid as many expenses as we can, and that's

what it was used for. It carried children's

chairs and desks we purchased from Morristown.

Q. 1t wasn't {crn the purpose of transporting
children?

A. Oh, that too, but basicaliy it was used for
transporting materials.

Q. What kind ¢§ matendials did you want tc trans-
port in the van? 1 think you sadid {fuanitune.

A. We transported desks and chairs from Morristown.
We also transported materials that we purchased at
the Shop-Rite. Ve picked up furniture and eguipment
that we bought at a -~ at an auction sale, made

five or six trips one summer, but it's used con-
tinuously for that purpose. Also during the

school day it is available for children.

Q. Was Zhe foun-speaker AM-FM stereo Zape deck

put in 4t fon the children on fon the thanspornting
purposes or what was lx --

A. I don't know.

Q. Okay. 0Did you become awane that there were cer-
tain seat cenfigurations that would be placed 4in the
vaﬁ'when you punrchased 427

A. Different than the ones that were already in it?
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Q. VYes. Let me explain it to you. Attached
2o Exhibit C-13 48 the brochure for the van.

A. Um=hum. ’

Q. And at Page 7 there ane fcun different kind
0f seat configunations ranging from a {ive-passen-
genr confdiguration up o fourteen-passenger con-
f§{igunation in about the same vehicle.

A. We have this one (indicating.)

Q. The g4ve-passengen?

A. Right. We kept one seat available for
passengers.

Q. Okay.

A. &And the back we wanted empty for transpor-
tation of materials.

Q. VYou weren't thinking too much about trans-
porting the chifdren, then, with the five-secal
configuration?

A. No, no.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Did you ever use £t fonr
personal use?

THE WITNESS: VYes, we have.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Even taken 4t out og
the state? . |

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have.

Q; You take 4t with you everny time you go 2o
F£onida,-d0n't you? k

A. Yes.
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THE CHAIRMAN: And, 4in fact, you spent some Zwo-
and-a-half months 4in FlLonida and that van would
be down thene that period of time?

THE WITNESS: We w;re never there two-and-a-
half months.

THE CHAIRMAN: Oven the pendod of iime you would
"be travelling down, you would stay with the van?
THE WITNESS: Yes, it would be ~- it stayed with

us.

School Paid for House Work

Miss MacGrandle tgstified next about Lincoln School
checks she signed in payment to a contractor, Frederick
Schaan & Son Inc.,.for construction work on her home:

Q. Have you ever paid Mr. Schaan personally
gor any kind of wonk?
A. No.

Q. VYou have afways padid him with school gunds

no matten what he's done §on you?

A. Yes.

Q. Has he even done any werk on your personal
nesddence?

A. Yes, he has.

Q. Where do vou Live?

A. I live at 50 Clover Hill Road, Millington.

Q. In MilLington. And do you Live alone?

A. No. I live with Miss Compton.




Q. Okay. What has Ma., Schaan done gor you at
Zhe nesdidence at the CLoven HilLL Road?
A. He built a porqh for us.
He built a pogéh?
Um-hum.
In §ron? o the homef?
A. No, in the back.
Q. In the bacé. 15 42 an enclosed ponrch?
A. Yes, it is.
COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: Heated? 1s it heated?
THE WITNESS: It has electric heat in the
- base.
Q. Okay. And that was paidmgan with school
funds?
A. Yes, it was.
Q. Okay. When was that additics# put on?
A. 1974, I believe. '73?
Q. VYes. 1'LL nefresh your necollfection. The
dates of the checks ane Manch 11th, 1974, April
22nd, 1974 and June 11th, 1974. Does that compont
with youn necollfection? ‘
A. Right.
Q. And the tctal amount 48, the amount of the invodce
No. 157, which 45 pant of a Largen exhibit in thdis
proceeding marked C-12, {8 in the amount $7,657.
A.. Um-hum.
Q; Okay.
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A. Except I do not understand this partition and

closet,
Q. Okay.

A. Whether that is part of this. I assume it to

be part of this whole bill.

0. Okay. 0Did you wnite'zh05e checks --
A. Yes, I did.

Porch Was for the Dogs, in Part

It turned out that the new porch constructed at the
MacGrandle-Compton home out of school funds was to be
used, partly, by their dogs. That came out when Miss
MacGrandle testified that the porch contained storage -~
two chairs and a television set -- and some "dog crates."

Q. VYou anre 4in the dog naising business; 48 Zhat
connect?

A. No.

Q. Okay. Do you show dogs?

.A. I have one dog that I have owned for about
ten years. 1It's ten years old. I have raised

a litter, two litters of puppies, This one

dog has been shown and brought to a championship.
She had two litters and one of her puppies in the
first litter became a champion and one from the
second litter has become a champion, but I would
not say I raised dogs. I do not have a kennel.
Q. VYou own any dogs how?

A. Yes, I do.




Q. Okay. How many do you own?

A. Four, five.

Q. And does M{iss Compton own any?

A. Well, we shareiihem.

Q. You share Zhem?

A. I don't know who they're registered in. Some-
times they're registered in my name; ‘sometimes
her name.

Q. Where are the dogs Located, on Cloven Hiﬁtf
A. Yes.

Q; In a kennel c¢n insdide the house?

A. 1Inside the house on the porch.

Q. Do you have anyone atztend them whife yru'ne
away working? |

A. Not really.

Q. What do you mean "not neally"? Dc you have
someone aitend them or not?

A. No, I do not.

They Were "Entitled" To a State-Paid Porch

Miss MacGrandle's counsel, Barry Osmun of Morristown,

asked that the interrogation bz interrupted so she could

~explain why she and Miss Compton felt they were "entitled"

& £7.000-plus addition on their house paid for out

of Lincoln School funds.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 zthink we shoufd hean zhat.
COMMISSTONER LANE: We want the facts.

MR. OSMUN: Would you explain, Miss MacGrandle.

Py
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THE WITNESS: We felt that when we bought the porch,
or when we paid for it with the school check, we had
given, loaned money to the school many times and
had worked for twoiyears when we first started the
school without pay and at a nominal pay to start,
and we had purchased a creat deal of materials and
eguipment before we opened the school, and we felt
that at the time we had the porch done, we were,
maybe I should say, we didn't -- we weren't too
flushed, so we figured that at that time Miss Compton
was going into the hospital and we would have to
live all on one floor, and we have a split-level,
as you see, and she was going to the hospital for
a major operation, and we felt that she would not
be able to go up and down stairs, and, theréfore,
we would have to live on one level and have a bed-
room there, and that's why we did it that way. We
didn't want to make a bedroom out in back, so we
made it a porch and we felt that the school
basically owed us that money.
BY MKk:. STAVAGE: A
Q. VYou felt you werne entitled to 417
A. Yes,

MR. OSMUN: Were there any notes for those
loans?

THE WITNESS: No, there were not.
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A. (Continuing) We bought a number of things
when we opened the school. The school was épened
in September of '70, but prior to that you cannot‘
open a school withfno equipment or supplies, and
we never charged for these things that we had
acguired that is necessary to run the school, and
even though we only had one child, we had to have
equipment, desks and chairs and things like that,
and we had never billed for that.

We had no records for it because it was boucht
one here, one there where we could and when we
Acould, and s& we sort of felt that, well, that
would be a repayment of that money that weyhad

paid into the school.

However, Miss MacGrandle never told anybody == neither
the state nor the school districts‘from which Lincoln
School received tuition funds -- that, as Commissioner
Pollock put it, "you felt you had this money coming .
to you."

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And was Zhere -- what

I'm curnious 2o know L&, how was this expendifunre,
$7,657, neglected 4in your repont to the state?
What did vou classify it under?

MR. OSMUN: ' There was no report reguired at

that tire.

THE WITNESS: Oh,'there was no‘report reguired
at that time, There was -- I think we only

started with budgets and reports to the state
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the following year, 1 think.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: So that neally --

THE WITNESS: We did not need any budgets

or reguirements ori%et any directives or any
guidelines from the state until -- until

when? Until --

MR. OSMUN: 1975.

THE WITNESS: Until 1975. Until 1975.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: When, to your knowledge,
was the §inst time that any public official
eithen §rom the State of New Jersey on {rom

a sending district Leanned of this expenditunre,
$7,657 don an addition 2o youn home?

THE WITNESS: I 8o not know, unless it was at
the time of the audit by the State Department
of Education, but nothing was ever said to

us at that time.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Ddid you participaze

in that audit?

THE WITNESS: Oh, absolutely not.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: ©Did ycu communicate ox
speak with any of the people from the state?
THE WITNESS: No. "

COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: Who on behalf of zhe
school did speak with the representatives §rom
the state?

"THE WITNESS: I do not know.
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X XXX

Q. Okay. And you .are the business ﬁauagen and

you did nct prepare the cost aepont, the expense
repont?

A. No. 1I gave them the figures that I had in

my ledger and I am not familiar with making out
budgets, so, therefore, I just sat by and listened.
Q. 1 see. VYou gave them the {{igunes out of Zhe
ones that you had 4in youn books and neconds?

A. Right.

Q. They put them 4in the aight columns?

A. Yes, they put them in the columns.

Q. They put them 4in the columns. T wmean, you'ane
81iLL not sure whethenr they are the night columns?
A. I don't know whether they are the right columns
or not.

Q. There is an item on Line 850 called other fixed
changes 4in the amouht'o( $20,533.32 and you have
been asked about that prion in executive session,
have you not? |

A. Right.

Q. What does that nepresent?
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$40,000 Back_for $20,000 Loan

A. That represents a loan of $20,000 plus inter-
est of five-hundred-and-thirty—three—thirty-two.
Q. Which was made by you?

A. Which was =-- yes.

Q. Tc the schook?

A. 1 loaned the money.

Q. To the school 4in the earnly pant of the tenm
0§ that yean?

A. Right.

Q. To help with the cash §Low problLem?

A. Right.

Q. And sometime dunring the yean you expensed

Lt and the school paid wou back out of At;ze
funds?

A. Réght.

Q. And then you neponted that as an expenditune
2o the atate, connect?

A. Right. |

Q. And the schoof incunned salanies. Was it to
coven salardies during that yean?

A. Yes. Every year we loaned or borrowed money
in order to have the cash flow and payroll because
of the lack of reﬁéipt of tuition payments before
at least mid-October, early November.

Qt Do you underastand zhat as a nesult of thdis
accounting procedure the school essentially gat
$40,000 duning that peniod now?

A. How can they get forty? 1It's twenty.




CONTINUED
10F3
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Q. VYou Loaned zthem twenty 4in zhe begirning of
the school yean.

A Yeah. /

Q. And then --
A

I =--

1o

Then the szate gave Zhem twenty, but it was

a £iztle bit Latern on.

A. I don't understand that. The state gave them
twenty? The money was returned at the end of the
year.

Q. The money te cover youn budgezt which you sub-
mit in September ccmes from zhe state, cohrnect?

A. Yes, |

Q. And it is8 4in nesponse to a budget request that
ycu make of the state, connect?

A. Yes.

Q. And it includes at? youh expenses forn that
yean?

A. Yes.

Q. ALL ndighz. 1In this pantioculan year you gave the
school $20,000 before the state gave you any money.
A. VYes. |

Q. And then the state paid als 0§ The expenses of
the school zthat yean, cbnnecz?

A. Yes.

Q. And in addition gave you the $20,000 back?

A. Yes.
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Q. Okay. 1In essence, you overnstated your ex-
penses by $20,000 as a resull.of this accounting
procedure?

A. I guess.

School Paid For Personal Maid

Miss Christine Compton, the next witness, disclosed that
the Lincoln School was paving out of public funds for a
personal nursemaid for her mother.

Q. Would the papers -- sztrike ztha, the books
and reconds of Zthe Lincoln School disclose salary
paid Z¢ one Ruth Buanet? Anre you familiar with
Zhat?

A. Yes.

. D¢ you recall what perdicd ¢f time Ruth Buanet
was being paid by the school?

A, I have that. I hope I haven't lost it. Yes.
Yes, I have it here.

She started being paid by the school, not on the .
payroll, but by the school, on October 15th of 1873.
She was placed on the pavroll on April l1lst of '74.
Q. ALL ndight. Wadlt a minute. Now, Miss CompZon,
Let me stop you ndight thene. The {inst time she
was on the payhcll of fhe Lincoln Schcol was Aprdil
1s2, 19747
A, 1974, vyes.

Q. ALL night. And she starnted 4in what capacdty
prion 2o that? 1 didn't get that.
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2. &he was on -- she was just paid, just paid
-- not as a payroll. She was not on payroll.

Q. She was nct on, the payroll, but sdhe was

paid by the school?

A. Yes,

0. Did she get any diffenent amounis ot money
during the pendiod Octoben 15%th, 1973 Zo April
1st, 1974 than she ddid subsequent Zc Apnril,

'94 when she actually jodined the payroll?

A. I don't have that information. I'm sorry.

Q. COkay. What was the neason forn nol putting
her --

A. I do have the total she received from October
15th to April. Would that help?

0. Okay. What was the total? VYes.

A. Total was $2,5893.

0. What was the heascn for noet havinj hen cn
the payroll?

A. She was not working for the school.

0. But she was being padd by zhe school?

A, Yes,.

Q. What was she doing 2o --

A. She was taking care of my mother in a nursing
home.

Q. Did she contdinue Zo Zake care 0§ your moihen
subsequent to the Zdime when she went, actually

went, on the payrnoll of the school aften 1/23/747




A. No, she did not.

Q. She ceased complefely?

A. No. Actually, I would say that she was about
one month because f had.thought I was going into
the hospital in April, and I didn't go until May

because I had to lose weight. They told me I

had to lose weight before they would do the operation.

Q. So she did take care 0§ your mother 4ch a whilfe?

A. Yes, for --

Q. Aften she went into the school pay?

A, For additional payvroll, yes.

Q. How Long did &she semain on the scheol payroll?
A. Until March of 1977.

Q. Just this paszt March?

A. Yes, yes,

Q. Why was she taken 04§ zthe payroldl?

A. I felt that her duties were no longer necessary

to the school.

Q. And was it also because of the fact zhat hex
predence on the payrcfl had been exposed Ln some
manneh?

A. Partially, yes, that too, and didn't want to
subject her to the embarrassment.

Q. She actually went on the payroll of Zhe aschool
An April of 1974, and you said worked, s24iLL worked,
as a nurse §or your mothenr foh about a pendod of
a.monzh. | %

A. ©One month, yes.
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Q. T would suggest %o you, by the way, that

4t's two months and that it Lasted up until

May 23xd, 19--

A. No, that's wrong. I have the hospital record.

I went under anesthetic on the 15th and she was

there when I came out because I remember I was

very sick.

Q. fHen entries in zhe wursing home, which youn
mothen was Ln, by Miss Butrnet o0 visit youn mothen
in 1974, phoghess notes on the date May I, «, 4,

6, 7, &, 9, 10, 13, 14, 18, 21 and 27.

A. She couldn't have been. She was with me, really;
seriously. She was in the hospital with me from

the time I went in for my operation, and she came
home and took care of me at home and answered the
phone and carried records back and forth for me,
helped me interview people that wanted jobs and
things of that sort.

Q. Okay.

A I guarantee it.

Q. What were hen duties at the school after May

of 19--

A. She didn't really work at the school. She worked
at home, took things back and forth for us, helped
me.

A.. (Continuing) Helped me personazlly in taking
care of things at the school. 1 was rather incapaci-

tated for guite a period of time, about six months.




2. woﬁﬁd you descnibe hen -- 1 don't mean to be
unfairn. Would you descnidbe hen essentially as

a gfemale valel 60&"yau?

A. I would say th;t was partially it, yes. Yes.
She helped me to keep the school going.

Q. What was hen monthly wage between Octobex,
Novembex, 1974, and Manch of 1977, i4 you know?
A. I don't really remember. I could maybe look
it up, but I don't remember. I dbn't have that
record with me. They have never changed. The
waces have never changed since she was on the
pavroll. She never got an increase in salary.
She always stayed with the same salary.

Q. Would apprcxdimately $7,000 in 1976-77 be --
A. Seven something.

Q. =-- a fain estimaze?
A.

Seven something, yes.

Who Really Ran the School?

The next witness, Miss Betty Ingemanson of Succasunna,
recalled her employment by the Lincoln School from April,
1973, until she was dismissed at the end of April, 1975.
She was employed as the administrator prior to being
succeeded by Dr. Charles H. Lusto. Her testimony raised
guestions about the contention by Miss MacGrandle that
considerable school work was done in Florida during the
MacGrandleFCompton vacations there.

COUNSEL SIAVAGE:

Q. And what were your dutdies?
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A. They were multifaceted. I was in charge of

the school when Miss Compton and Miss MacGrandle

were not there. Imaiso served as the nurse. I

also served as the social worker, and I also

served as a counsellor.

Q. Now, did you have any gdinancial nesponsibilituy
while you were at zhe school during that perdiod

of time?

A. My financial involvement was limited. However,
when they were on vacation, I was =-- I routinely

took attendance and sent the reports to the district
with the bills, and I was delegated by Miss MacGrandle
that when the checks came back from the districts, that
I was to see that they were deposited, and I was also
left with signed checks by Miss MacGrandle to pay

the monthly bills, such as the o0il or electricity,
whatever, but they were already signed by her and
made out to the company. I just filled in the amount.
Q. Foern how Long a perndiod of tdime, Lnbyoun ex-
perience, durding the calendan school yed& Septemben
2o June were Miss MacGrandlfe and Miss Compton 4n
Flonida?

A. I1'd say they were away a minimum of three times
during the school vear, totalling an overall period
of two to two-and-one-half months.

Q.' How much Aintenface did you have with Miss Compton
and MacGrandle while they wene in Floadda., Did you

talk 2o them on the phone whife you wene running the
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school?

A. Yes. I called them, and one of the occasions
Miss MacGrandle -—:Miss Compton flew back, and I
don't recall any eﬁergency at the school. I think
it was for personal reasons. I could -- I'm not
sure of th.t, and I took her back to the airport
about four days later.

Q. And whazt did Miss MacGrandle's ginancial ne-
sponsibilities consist of while she was in Flonida?
A. Well, when I was there, I really don't know
what she did in Florida as far as the billing was
concerned. I just, as I said -- say, handled the
monthly bills when she left me the checks, and

she left me the payroll also. I paid the teachers.
Q. VYou did basically everything of a f{inancial
natunre?

A. Well, I handed out the checks that she had
left for me, yes. That was my involvement.

Q. Ddid she stifL sigh the checks and send them

to you from Flordida?

A. Well, usuvally payroll was the routine thing,
and she made them out before she left and said,
you know, when payday comes, please distribute
them.

Q. Did you afso handle Miss Compton's dutdes?

A.- Oh, yes,

Q. What were Miss Compton's duties.
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A. Well,vMiss Compton was involved in hiring the
teams. She was involved really in running the
program aspects of the school, We often con-
sulted because I wag interested in programs

and doing the best we could for a youngster,

and so we were involved in that area, interviewing
children.

Q. Essentially, wenrne you dodng Miss Compton's
job, Miss MacGrandle's fob and Da. Luste's

job during the perndiod of Zdime when they weke

in Florida and when you were there af the schcol?
A. Of course when I was there Mr. Lusto was not
because he replaced me. When Miss MacGrandle and
Miss Compton were in Florida, yes, I was basically
doing it.

Q. How much wenre wou beding padd?

A. I started at fourteen-thousand, and the second

vear they increased it a thousand to fifteen-thousand.

School Paid for Pupil Transport, but Not in the Van

Counsel showed checks totalling $355, paid at
various times between December, 1976, and May, 1377.
Miss MacGrandle was asked about these Lincoln School
payouts:

A. I cannot remember what each one is for,

but I know we call Massocchi many times to

have children sznt back, taken home from scheol,
because they are uncontrollable. We did not

use the van at that time because we couldn't
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spare two people plus a driver to go and handle
children.

Q. VYour answer to, the question is those checks

are fon transponting children?

A. BAnd we also use them when we have a large

class going on field trips. We could not trans-
port ten children.

Q.v And 1 would assume they would have to use
Massocchd when you had the school van in Flordda
also?

A. Yes, but we don't ~-- when were the checks dated?
Q. The checks, agadin, were December ¢f '76, Manch
16t ¢f '77, March 152h o4 '77.

A. We would not go on field trips at that time
because of weather conditions. Most of our field
trips are taken in the early fall and in the spring
of the year.

Q. Why were you paying Massocchd 4Ln March?

A. To transport children that were going ~-- being
sent home, uncontrollable children, and we have done
this many times.

Q. Do you dadive the van to and from school grom
youn resddence? |

A. Yes, I do.

The School's Van Was for Personal Use

Lee Dodd of Randolph, the general manager of Morristown

Dodge, a 1l0-year veteran in the automobile saies business,
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the next witness, testified that the Dodge van was
purchased for personal use because of its luxury equip-
ment and its lack of séfety features reguired for
school transportation purposes. Dodd said he was
familiar with the invoice that depicted the sale of

the new Dodge van to the Lincoln School in 1976:

Q. Would you explain o the Commissioners how
you'ne familian with 427

A. I was the one that wrote the order, originally,
back in March of 1976.

Q. Based on the equdpage of this parnticufar van
in question, and based on your experdence, dc¢ you
have an opinion as to whethen this van was purchased
§or school use cn personal use?

A. Yes.

Q. Whazt 4s that opindion?

A. Personal.

Q. Unequivocally?

A. Absolutely.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER POLLOCK:

0. What do vou base that on?

A. The particular eguipment involved is not reguired

in any manner for transportation of school children.
The unit is a five-passenger Sportsman Van with a

I'd say, a deluxe interior. It has a raised or

extended roof on it, and the normal requirement would

be a l5-passenger configuration, and it usually
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conforms with both federal and state regulations
and the reguirements of the Board of Education,
Transportation Division.

There is no safety eguipment involved in this
unit in reference to banded glass, first-aid kit
or any other reguirement.

Q. 1 have C-13 in front of me and 1 see some
othexr LZems on hene and 1'm goding to have 2o ask
the question because 1 don't know the answen, but
-1 note thene's adin-conditlondng. T& zthat a normal
piece of equipment in a school bus ok uehicie used
to thanspornt children?

A. I think that ;ir there would be a little broad
because of the fact that depending on what the
school is, if you're talking about particular
children that do reguire, perh%ps, a controlled
environment there, air would be reguired, or if
anything should be needed as far as eguipment

is concerned. It's»not normally added.

0. How about the AM-FM steneo tape, four-speaken?
A. That's not a ncrmal piece of eguipment, no.

Q. }Tinted glass?

A. It is reguired on the l5-passenger vehicle,
but not on this vehicle.

Q. What about an exiended roof by Thravel Trailen
Centen with canpei tndm; 48 that a noamal piece
0f equdipment?
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THE TESTIMONY - JANUARY 19, 197%

Preface

The Commission turneé its attention from non-public day
schools for handicapped children to private facilities where
the handicapped children are educated in residential sur-
roundings and remain in the jurisdiciton of the facilities
on a 24-hour basis. FKowever, that change of focus was not
the primary reason for 8,C.I. Charman Rodriguez's statement
at the beginning of the second day of public hearings on

Special Education:

THE CHATRMAN: Usually during L2's publdic hearings
the Commissdion proceeds from one day's sessdon o
the next without pause §or an imnteavendng statement.
However, this moanding 1 wanit Zo make a brdief
cbservation before we nesume public Lnquiry Lnto
dublous practices and procedures by some private
schools and of the Linadequacies of goveanmenfal
controls oven the disbunsement and expendituhe

0§ publdic gunds for such schools.

For the sake of clardity and equdity, 1 want Zo
indicate at this midway point that Zhere now may
develop a distinmction between the evidence that was
put into yesteaday's publdic hearding record and
what will be necorded today. " For more than five
hours on Wednesday centain non-public school
opernatons testified -+ "confessed" might be moxe
apropod -- that they callously diverted public
dunds approphiated gor the benefit of handicapped
children to thedin own personal advantage. Thud,
yestenday's hearnding concentrated on examples of
obvious abuses of the system. Today there will
be a diffenent emphasis: On the need for mohe
adequate adminddztiative direction and control of
the sysztem. Testimony willf be fonthcoming about
non-public school practices Lnvelving funds
which may on may not be Legditimate bui which pro-
'voke the same nagging quediions as arose uesternday
about the integrity and credibility of the non-
public school reimbunsement program. We expect
20 {lPustrate how ceaiadin non-public school




practices superficsally conform with statutory
and admindsirative requdinements, yei nonetheless
§all short of the stradightforwand, aboveboand
standards 2he taxpaying public has every adight 2o
expect. No potentially defective vet technically
connect operation should prevail if it even
threatens 2o produce unsatisfactory resuls,
patticularly 4n such a sensitive field as Zhe
educational betZenrment of more than 5,000 handi-
capped chdildren. No system of allocating and
expending public funds should continue unchanged
that allows Less than arms-Length transactions and
potential, 4if not actual, ccnéﬂicté 04 intenresi
because of conditions which, 4n certain areas,
invite nathen than nepel maéconducz

Today's review wilf cover a monrne complficated
facet that wilf balance our overall criiique and
broaden the scope of the Commissdion's subsequent
necommendazions §un both Eeg&5£at¢ve and negula-
Xory negorms.

MANOR WOODS -ACADEMY -

The Commission called as a witness Mrs.'Annmarie Farrell,
the administrator and part owner of Manor Woods Academy in
Estell Manor in Mays Landing, Atlantic County. Mrs. Farrell's
operation of this facility was a classic example of guestions
raised in Chairman Rodriguez's statement at the start of the
Commission's second hearing day.

To set the stage, the background of the Farrell family
and their extensive real estate and'commercial holdings -- only
20 miles from Atlantic City -~ most;y acguired while running their
school for the handicapped, was put into thg record., Mrs.
Farrell said that she was the fifth person to be put in charge
of the school, although she had "some" responsibility for
school oberation before she took full charge just two weeks
prior to the Commission's pubiic hearing.

Mrs. Farrell testified that she and her husband own

and operate a campground, "The Olde Stagecgach Trail," a
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"recreational-vehicle facility for families" in Mays Landing.
They recently purchased a liguor store adjacent to the Manor
Woods Academy and a seafabd restaurant in Weymouth Township,
a community which adjoins Mays Landing.,

Q. Do you have any othesn business or occupation?
A. Not that I can remember at the moment.

Q. ALL ndight. Dc¢ you own shahes 4in anu
cohporaticns whdch are Ancchporazted in the State
0f New Jenseu?

A. Yes. Mr. Farrell and I share 50 per cent
each in the Ecolocgical Improvement Corporation.
8. ALL night. When was that coipchation inccn-
porated?

A. I think it was in 1975.

Q. And dces that own certadin Land and buildings
in municdpaldities cf Weymcuzth and Esztell Manckx?
A. Just in Estell Manor, ves.

Q. An¢ some of those budldings dinvelued with
the scheeld?

A. Yes.

Q. And the Land, afso?

A. Yes.,

Mrs. Farrell also testified that her husband "assists" at
the campground but is emploved by Manor Woocs Academy as super-
visor of maintenance. A mechanic, he also works in that role

"just on the vehicles of the school."”
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Asked to define Manor Woods Academy, Mrs. Farrell
testified that "we say that it's a private residential treat-
ment and guidance center’and we do provide special education
to handicapped children.ﬁ She stated that 42 students re-
sided at the Academy, all males, ranging-in age from 14 to
18 but mostly 16 to 18, and that there were no day students
at the school. 2All of the children are classified as emotionally
disturbed. |

Mrs. Farrell said the Academy receives §5,300 per
student from the Education Department and local school boards
for tuition, that sum being the maximum per capita rate for
the handicap category'of her entire”enrollment‘ The Academy,
she said, also receives §$750 per month: Or $9,000 a year,
per student for residential care from the Division of Youth
and Family Services (DYFS) in the State Department of Human
Services. As Mrs. Farrell pointed out, the yearly receipts
for each child thus works out to §14,300.

Mrs. Farrell related that five of her students actually
were educated at the Buena Regional Bigh School in Estell
Manor at a cost to the school of several thousand less than
what the state was paying her on the assumption the Academy
was educating these same children. The following testimony
related to this issue:

Q. Let me dee if 1 undenstand that. 0f younr
forty-two students 4in nesddence, f4ive recedve
. zhein educazional experdence {in a Local public

high school. 18 Zhat conhect?
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A. Yes. May I explain that>?
Q. 1§ you wilf Let me {inish the questions. 14§
you would Like zp add 2o them.

- Do you necezue neimbunsemenzt. fnom the Sztate
Depantment of Education fon those {<ive students
who ane educated in the fLocal public schools in
Zhe amount of $5300 per yean?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you pay v zhe Local public schools the
approximate amount of $3000 per year for thein
education?

A.. $311 some-0dd cents per month.

Q. Okay. Now, zthere {is a difference thene be-
lween the amount that you necedive grom Zhe state
and Zhe amouni you pay Zo the Local schoof distnict
of $2200. 1s that connect?

A. If that's your figure.

Q. ALL right. Do you provide any senvice 2o
those students in addition to the senvice bedng
provided by the focal public school district zo
fuszify thaz $2200°

A. We feel that it was approved on that basis
that we would proviée the supportive services
plus the transportation.

Q. ALE ndight. VYou say you feel Lt was approved

.0n tha basis, Who approved that pro-ration?
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A. I, I feel that it was an applicati@n made to
the State Department of Education in Trenton, to
Dr. James Richardson; that he approved it through
our county superintendent and the child study
supervisor who helped us to arrange it.
Q. VYou say that you feel that. D¢ you have
documentary evdidence of Zhat fact?
A. Yes,
Q. Okay. Would you be willing 2o provdide that
2o the Commission a%t a Later date?
A. I hope I can find it.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Mrs. Farrell, assuming
that, just fon the sake of this convernsaticn,
that it was submitted and it was approved, Zhere
nemains, nonetheless, a differential of $2200
between the sum you recedve and Zhe sum you pay
out for education. Can you explain %o me, just
as fully as you wish, what Lt {s Zhat provided
dorn the differential?
THE WITNESS: Yes. This would go under the social
services, psychologicals; that we have a psycholo-
gist, that we have a psychologist, we have a
psychiatrist, we have a medical director.

I'm trying to think of some of the items. I
might ask some of the staff that I brought with

me, if you could ask--excuse me just a minute?
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COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Why don't you? Fine.
{Whereupon Zhe witness confens with Ma. Edwards)®
THE WITNESS: Mr. Edwards explains that it's in-
volved also with residential, during the residen-
tial program, but it is tutoring. We provide tutor-
ing for the children who are in the public school,
and it's for +transportation. He did say that.

I'm trying to think of the other reasons. I
just don't have them on the top of my head.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 1 undenstand. The podint
I'm thuding o get at 44: Have ycu, or has anuy-
one, any gevernmental authonrity, evex asked vou
to detenrmine whether cr not that differentdal of
$2200 45 cost relfated tc these additional services
that you have just described?

THE WITNESS: I don't feel that it was ever really
broken down and that that difference has been
assigneé to any particular needs.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: T don'ZX want 2o pul words 4n
youn mouth, and, please, 1 wani you 2o give me a
gair and accurate nresponse.

Have you even made an attempt %o ascerZadin whether
on not the $2200 can be justifdied on a cost basis %o
these additicnal items ycu have mentdicned, such as

transportation and the additional services?

*James Edwards, Manor Woods Academy child care director.
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THE WITNESS: We've been asked thig question
guite often, and we did make a breakdown and we
feel very justigied in the expenses. However, I
can't keep it on top of my head what they are
today. I could provide that for you.
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: But you don'zt have it

here today?

THE WITNESS: No. I'm sorr§.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Do you have any Lidea, on
zhe items you enumerated, what portion of Zhe
22--

THE WITNESS: Transportation is our biggest cost.
We are in a very rural district and the school

is approximately twenty miles away.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How much of that $2200 is
allocable to Zranspontaztion?

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. I don't know.
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Does the school own busses?
THE WITNESS: We own some Qans and we lease some.
We don't have any busses.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And those vans and-- vans
hathen ane used not only forn zhese five students
in the public schools but gon ycur other students
as well? |

THE WITNESS: Yes.

" COMMTSSTONER POLLOCK: They are also used forn othen

purpcses, aren't they?
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THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: Thank you.

MR. STAVAGE: Foér the--

THE WITNESS: They're used for both residential

and educational, the same vehicles.

Real Estate Pvramiding

Because of the extent and variety of the properties
and commercial enterprises involved in the Farrells'real
sstate-and-school transactions, the Commission put on ex-
hibit a map* that charted the properties about which Mrs.
Farrell would testify. These land-holdings included the
administrative offices ¢f the Manor Woods Academy located
in the Manor House on Rt. 50. Next to it was a "residential
facility" known as the Magazzu House, then the liguor store
preoperty, the back of which was used by the Academy for
"educational and residential" purposes. Moving cver to
12th Avenue, the chart also showed the Farrells' personal
residence, which adjoins the "Olde Stagecoach Trail" camp-
ground.

Mrs. Farrell said Manor Woods Academy began in 1972
but that the Manor House property was not purchased until
1974. The Farrells purchased the property through Mainland
Bank from Sidney Simon for $85,000 -- a 100 percent-financed

transaction between Simon and the Ecological Improvement Corp.

*See Exhibit., P. 104a
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Q. Okay. Ecological Imphovement you have phre-
viously identified as a conporation made up o©f
you and your husband. 1s that cornrect?

A. Yes.

Having acguired the Manor House through their personal
corporation, the Farrells proceeded to lease it to their
Manor Woods Academy.

Q. Okay. And zthe Manon House being Located

in Zthe front. Did you thereafzen Lease Zo Manon
Weods Academy from Ecological Imprcvement Corpora-
tion the Manoxr House?

A. Yes, with the approval of the Division of
Youth and Family Services.

0. ALL ndight. Divisdion of Youth and Family
Services approved that Lease?

Z. Based on the minimum standards on their
Section 9, and we had to file a disclosure state-
ment. I have a copy here.

Mﬁ. STAVAGE: (Okay. We wilf have it manrked as

an exhibit, if you Like.

(Letten from Manoa Woods Academy'to Division

o Youth and Famizy Services, dazed'Septembe& 5,
1975, necedved and marked Exhibit C-66).

Q. C-66, for the purposes of Zhe necond, 44 a
cLetzen, dated Septembenr 5, 1975, from Manor Woods

Academy to Ma. Carl Epstedin, Chief, DLivisdion of
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Youth and Famify Seavices, Thenton, New Jersey,

conceining the program of Manor Weods Academy,

and we wilLl put’that in the nrecord, Mrs. Farnell.
Now, that 44 dated Septemben 5, 1975, 1

would assume, therefore, that there was ne fease

between Zhe oniginal purchal: of the Manor House

in December of 1974 and Zhe schoof yean beginning

1975, 1s that conkiect? |

A. We really &idn't have many leases.

Q. Okay.

A The state asked us to create the leases when

we got involved with--

Q. Okau. Why did zhev ask you tc¢ de thaz?

A. Because we needed to substantiate the claim.

Q. What dc¢ you mean by "substantiate the claim"?

Did Zhey zell vou Zhat it would be beneficial Zc

yourn cash §Low Lo reni phcperities?

A . Noy-they-didn't—tell—us—that

Q. What do you mean beneficial %o your claim?
You mean Lt would help your applicaticn?

A. Evidence that we actually &8id have a lease
between the Division of Youth and Family Services, -
or whomever, and ourselves as Manor Woods Academy
or Ecdlogical. I'm sorry.

Q. Were they aware that Ecological was a wholly

helfd corporation by you?




=107~

A. I think so. UYe were asked to come to Trenton
to explain and discuss that.

Q. Okay. ThQQEZha finst Lease that you entexed
inte woeuld have been fon zhe pesdod 18t of
Januany, 19757

A. I'm not sure.

A two-vear lease dating from January 1, 1576, was put
into the record showing that Ecological Improvemert Corp.
would réceive $2,000 per month from the Academy for the Manor
Houseqﬁﬁd some zdjoining property. But the Division of
Youth and Family Services cut back the formula on which the
lease was based. As another chart* on the Manor FKouse shows,
the annual rental of $24,000 would provide income to the
Farrell Corporstion of more than $12,000 over the annual
carrying cost of the mortcage on the property. When the lease
was renecotiated as of March 1, 1977, the annual rental of
$17,745 would produce income to the corporation of more
than $5,800 over the mortgage carrving cost. This lease in-

cluded some vacant property next to the Manor House.

Q. And DVFS'app&oued-—

A. That's just a lot for play with a stream.

Q. .Tha:’é a Lozt fon playing?

A. We used it for horseback riding and @he stream
for the kids to fish, swim, whatever :they wanted

-to do, because it was without going across the street

*See Chart, P. 107a
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to the pond and they wouldn't let us in the pond
across the street, anyway.

Q. Did DYFS appreve adding that tc¢ zhe lease?

2. Yes, and that was then the three properties.

0. 148 zhat consdidered a hesdidential relfated Zc

the residenial expendience, the use of the L£ox?

A. Well, it's used for residential and educational,
because it's right there where we have the class-

rooms.

Finally, as the Manor House chart shows, DYFS azpproved
still another lease to becin on January 1, 1878, involving
the Manor House, the Collins Kouse and the lot leading from
Manor House that weas used for fishing, swimming and other
recreztion. This lease was for $18,120, and would give the
Farrell-owned corporation $6,200—a—yeai income in excess

of mortgage costs. Counsel asked for details:

Q. Okay. By zhe way, Zhe edighteen-thousand-cne
hundned-twehty-dctﬁan fiousc was an inckease

from the Last Lease, which was a zotaf c§ $17,745.
14 Zhat connrect?

A. Yes.. That was based on a percentage allowance
for taxes anéd & normal increzse.

Q. 12 works out te 5%. Was L% an--

A. Yes.

Q. --dinflaticn factor, essentilally?
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A, Yes.
Q. With negard o zhe moatgage on the propeaty,
Zhe annual caanbing costs work out to $11,697 and
the income from zhe hrental 4& on this column,
givding Ecological Improvement an Lncome 04
apphoximately $6200 a year; zhat i4, the excess
¢} Zhelﬁeaée over the carrying costs. Would vou
agree with that?
A. I hadn't looked at it that way.
0. Vkay.
A. Can I ask my accountant?

(Whereupon, the witness confers with Mr.
Smitka.)
A. He informed me that it would be true if we
collected the money.
COMMISSTONER KADEN: Mr. Siavage, can we have
the accountant Ldentified fon the recond?

THE WITNESS: Mr., John Smitka.

Mrs. Farrell recounted how she leased other properties
in the area ostensibly for the purposes of the Special Educa-
tion program for the handicapped at the Academy -- including
an 0ld schoolhouse in Weymouth Township, and the so-called
Spellman Garage, which the witness said was used for vocational

training and to repair vehicles.

Q. Was that Lease ever approved by DYFS or the

Depariment of Education?
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A. Yes, it was approved by DYFs, Department of
Education never looked at our leases,

Q. Okay. Why wouﬂd--tﬁe Depantment of Education
never Looked az.the Leases?

A. I don't know.

Q. Staike "Why." Vou said Zhe Department of
Education never Looked at your Leases?

A. No, they didn't look at our leases.

0. Vou have to g4ile expense neports with beozh
the Depastment of Ed. and the Division cf Yourh
and Family Services; is thaz conrnect?

A. Yes,

Q. Typically, you have pic-rated or attaibuted
half of each Lease cne.xo hesdidential and one

2o educational fon reponting purpcses; 4is that
corhect?

A. Percentages out of each lease-~

Q. Right.

A. --that we felt were attributable to education
or residential.

Q. 12's usually been 50/50 in moAt cases, hasn'z
L7

A. I don't think S0, not in residential section.
Q. Az Least with hespeet Zc some of the buildings,
however, the Depanrtment 0f Education Expense Reponrt
contains gigunes fon nentals on those properties.

15 thazt fain?
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A. Yes.

Q. And zthey have neven ashed you Zo approve any

0f those Leases, have they?

A. To view thebleases?

Q. Right.

A. No,.

COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: Mas. Farnell, you have
indicated that there ane twe branches ¢f state
government Zhat, Zc some extent, supeavise your
activities 4in conducting your scheol; Zhe
Divisdion of Youth and Family Sexvices and the
Depanitment ¢f Educaiion. VYou report your Lease
expenses 4w yeur budget to the Department ch
Education, 4in efdect, don't you?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: And, nonetheless, no one
asked to Look az zhe undentying fLeases?

THE WITNESS: Not to my Knowledge.

CONHISSTONER POLLOCK: And similanly with nespect

2o the Division 04 Youth and Famifu Services?
THE WITNESS: Yes, they asked for the leases.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But Zhey did't Look at
the\budget?

THE WITNESS: At my education budget?
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Ves.

THE WITNESS: No.
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By Mr, Siavage:
Q. Did DYFS Look at the Spellman Garage?
A. I'm not sure.
Q. Was zhat considenred mone conthributable ¢
the nesidential p;ntion?
A. Yes. See, we felt that, even though things
were handled during the residential part of the
program, they were still educational, and costs
that we incurred such as vocational school and
evening programs, transportation, those things
would have gone, also, to educational costs,
Under our consideration, they would have been

pro-rated to education.

State Paying the Farrell Leases

The testimony confirmed that DYFS had approved payment
of $100 a month toward leasing the Weymouth Liguor Store
that the Farrells owned in their own name. DYFS also
approved a $3,600-a~vear leazse between the Farrells' 014
Stagecoach Trail and the Farrells' Academy that included
the Farrells' personal residence and the campground's "full
recreational facilities"

Commission Counsed:

Q. Essentially, Mns. Farnell, what is taking
place Ls: Both Ecological TImprovement and the
Fannells pernsonally ane acquining cehtain assets

thaZ ane on that chant. 14 that a fain statement?
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A, Yes.

Q. At fLeast partially or sometimes Ain {18 enifincly
with a p&oéit,.%ha carhying costs of the mertgagesd
0§ Zhose prepernties are bedng carndied bu the Leasesd
that have been approved by zthe state. 14 zhat
conkhect?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay. After those mortgages are padid ouk,
edithen Ecoleogdical on the Farrells personally will
own this eniire parcel of Land. Ts that correci?
A. Yes, and that was the only alternative that‘
we had from the beginning --. rhe program, from
1572 up until whenever the purchase was to have
the yrogram.

Q. Okry. Whe advised you thazt that was youx

onlv alivhnative?

A, I tried to get resources. I tried to get
houses locally. No one would allow us to come

in with emotional disturbed children, and we had

a program started in 1972. We took them into our
own home and we had, if I may explain this, we had
up to sixteen children when we went into the Manor
House. We worked very comfortably with sixteen
children, and we wanted it to be a small program.
However, we were presented with two other programs
"that were closing down, with two other directors,

so we overnight grew to more than thirty children
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and we didn't have anyplace to put them.

Q. D4id anyone, either at DYFS on the Depantmeni
of Educatdicn, ever express any concern on under-
standing that, essentilally, the Leases which Zheu
were approving and pauding for were resulting 4in
the acqudisdition of assets by vou personallfy and
Ecologdcal TImprcvements? Was Zhat {issue evei
discussed?

A. I think it was, yes.

Q. Welf, how did Zhev feel about thaz?

A. I don't know what the outcome of their feeling
was, but I did have to make a declaration, which
we did, and I gave you that.

Q. Which was thaz vou wene awanre of, and thev
were aware of, the coapcrations, et cetera, and
the--

A. We informed them that we had become personally
involved because we had no other alternative.

Q. Okay. And Zhey approved L%t?

A. They gave me my contract.

e

Right.
A. And they also asked to see leases, and that's

when the leases were made.

They Started with Nothing

Because of the maze of the transactions involved, and
Mrs. Farrell's inability to recall all of the financial de-

tails of individual transactions, Commissioner Lewis B. Kaden
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led the witness back over the trail, starting with the Main-
land Bank's 100 percent financing arrangement for the Farrells.
EXAMINATION BY MR. KADEN:

Q. In any eueni, the bank granted you a mornigage
0f 85,000 to cover the §ull purchase phice of Zhe
Kanon House, and eithen unden the original Lease
or under the subsequent modifications 0§ the
Lease, those Lease payments have covered, mohe
than covened, alf your expendes unden that mort-
gage. 14 that accunate?

{(Wherneupon, the witness congpers with M.
Smitkal.
A. I don't know.
Q. VYou don'Z know. Well, Mx. Siavage took you
through those figures, and I'm going thhough
them again because 1 think they are very important.

Vou had an annual carrying cost of $17,897.04
on that edlghty-five-thousand-dolLlan moirtgage., {
Right?
A. 1 agreed to those figures, whatever they were,
so they would have to he correct.
Q. And that in the three yeans since January 1,
1976, the result of these net/net Leases paid for
entinely with school funds 4is that you wound up
with some $24,173. 8§ above your total costs, in
other wornds, profit? Those wene the g§igunes zthat

Mr. Siavage took you through. 18 zhat night?
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(Whereupon, Zthe wifness confens with Ma.
Smithal.
A. I suppose it is. I'm not sure. I'm not
following you because I'm not familiar with all

these figures.

Q. Okay.
A. However, I'm sure that--
Q. Those anre the {{igures Zaken from Zhe Loases,

ALL those Leases were submitted 2o DVFS?

A. Yes,
Q. And apphroved by DYFS?
A. Yes.

Q. And the result of Zhat enidre ztransaciion was
that you acqudired a house for zereo Lnvestment,
which at some podint when the moirtgage L& padld
0ff with zthe schocl gunds vceu will own, and at
the same time nealdzed a net &0 far 4in these
thhee years of 24,000-plus profit. Thank you.
A. If I may respond to that.

Q. Go ahead.

THE CHAIRMAN: Go ahead.

A. I'm sure that the prices are all lower than
fair prices than anyone else would have charged,
and I say again that we were forced to do all of
this to maintain the program.

Q. You are sure that a two-zthousand-dellar-a-

month rent on a edlghty-{§ive-thousand-doflar hcuse
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’

48 below zhe fain manke nent forn that hcuse cn
a net/net Lease?

a. It included?the other house, also.
COMMTSSTONER KAbEN: Okay. Welf, that's some-

thing we mauy Leock at furzthen.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:
Q. Mrs., Farnrell, L&n'2 it Zrue Zhat some pcin
down Zhe Line afiter the properties are purchased,
that you chcose Zo ;e&minate youh asscciation
with the state, zthe property wculd be privazely
owned bv ycu and ycun husbapd?
A. We have no intention of terminating our program.
0. 1In the event Lt did rdigh now, Zhe wav the
title stands, the property weuld be owned padvazely
by veu and vour husband, or a corpcraticn owrned
by Zhe zwe ¢f yeou?

A. It appears to be that way.

SOMERSET HILLS SCHOOL

A different type of real estate transaction was high-
lighted -- and guestioned -- during testimony by Laurence
Steinbaum of Scotch Plains, executive director of Somerset
Hills School, a combined residential facilitv for 74 students
. and day school for 22 students in Warren Township. All of
the 8¢ s;udents enrolled at this facility were males in the

emotionally disturbed category.




-11.8~-

Mr. Steinbaum also is president of the non-profit
corporation that owns the Somerset Hills School. Eis salary,
as negotiated with the Division of Youth and Family Services
_some three years ago, waé $31,200. BHe also is president
of Home School of Warrenville, a corporation formed by his
parents in 1926, which ewolved into a holding corporation
which owns and leases to Somerset Hills S8chool all of that
school's property.

The propérty is extensive, consisting of about 50 acres
and including some five heated buildings, attached educational
buildings, several dormitories, a number of summer cottages.
The property also includes, Mr. Steinbaum testified, recreational
fields for footballand other sports, a hiking trail, a five-
acre lake, bathroom facilities, two swimming pools.

The Commission gquestioned Mr. Steinbaum about the rental
arrangements between the holding corporation and the school

corporation, both of which he heads.

Q. Now, Somenser HilLs School, T think you have
desonibed, essentially, as the corporaztion which
operates the schoof on the site that ycu have
previcus Ly descnibed and pays xrent te, does i
not, Home School og Warnenvdille, Inc., which
owns zZhe Land?

A. That is correct.

Q. 1 show you what's berw marked Exhibit C-60

for the purposes of identifdication, which purports
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tc be a copy of the Lease between Home School

of Warnenville, Inc., and Somerset H{LLs School,
Inec., as Zhe Eé&éee, dated Septemben 1, 1977, and
ending August 31, 1978 fon zthe curirent schock

yeanr, Ln the amcunt of $126,000 per year plus

installments of nreal estate taxes, Lmsurance, fuel

odld, utilities, repains, oh mohe particulanrfu
sel gonth Ain zthe adldesn attached henreto and made
part of the ndder. T ask you i§ you reccgnize
that as the current Lease of the school.

A. I do.

Q. Thank you.

Now T'm going 2o shew you a sexies of Leascs,
well, Zwo mone Leases, between, essentially, Zhe
same two prior years, cne ending August 31, 1977,
An Zthe amount of, agadin, 126,000 plus othen ex-
penses, and that's been maxrked Exhibit C-59, and
1T ask you 4§ you necognize that as the prior
Lease.

A. I do.
Q. Thank you.

One more ending Auguszt 31, 1976, which has
been manked C-58, essentially the same teams ex-
cept that this one calls for $120,000, orn $6,000
Less Lthan the Last two.

A. Acain, I recognize it.
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Q. Thank you.

A. There was a lease between Somerset and Home
School at the becinning of the corporate entity

of Somerset.

Q. Okay. Let me ask Lt this way: 1s the Lease
which ends August 31, 1976, and begins September 1,
1975, that 4is Exhibizt C-5&, the {inst time when Home
Leased Zo Somenser when Home was only a holdding
corpornaition?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. Now, Zhe Lease, by Lts Zeams and Zhe
deschipiicn of the propeaty Located thenedin, con-
tains the entinre Zract that you have previocusly
neferned 2o Ain your testimony as Lncluding fhe
Home Schocl of Warrenville. T1s that correct?

A. Not only the tract, but also &ll of the eguip-
ment, furniture.

Q. ALL sight.

A. All of the facilities.

Q. And 4it is contemplated within that insZaumenit
that Somenset School uses that entdne tract fon
education. 1s zthai correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. And rnesdidentdal?

A. That's correct.

0. And 1 believe you previously descaibed i, may-

be you could again. Why does Somerset need that
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Lange thact on the other sdide ¢f the nroad for thedr

educatdonal and.nresidential expendience of the

childnen?

A. For recreational purposes.

Q. The zthirty-acre tract?

A. Correct,

Q. What kind of recreaiion do they dc?

A. Footbazll, soccer, boating, swimming, archery,

shuffleboard.

Q. Cculd Scmersex HLLLs Scheel exdst 4§ suddenly
that tract {Lcated awav, Zract on the octhen sdide,
the {ifteen-ache Zraci?

A. I wouldé--I've thought of it often, because
there have been some tempting propositions in the
sale of that industrial property. I think we
would have to build &zdditional faciiities on the
south side in order to compensate for the loss of

those facilities.

Capital Improvement -- or Just a Repair?

While certain repairs at private schools for the handi-
capped could be "expensed out" for reimbursement from public
funds, capital improvements of such school property could not
be. But, as guestioning of Mr. Steinbaum indicated, there was
a fipe line between what constituted a repair and what was a

- capital improvement:
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Q. Do ycu have a running account with a §iam
called Santo Gardenens, 4n Watchung, New Jersey?
A. Yes, I do.

Q. ALL night. .Ig I Zold you that your maintenance
and hepair account, as exhibited by youn expense
goam deldiverned Zo Zhe Deparzment of Educazion,
esdsentially shows payments fon capital Limprove-
ments complfeted by Santo Gardenens, would you dis-
aghee with me ox would you agree with me?

A. I'd have to see the figures.

Q. ALL ndght. 1 show you what's been manked
Exhibit C-65 for the purposes cf 4Lidentifdcation,
which purports zo be a ecopy of an Linvedece from
Santc Gardenen, Sanitc Gardenens, Zo Somerset
HiflLs Schocl, Tnec., Harmony Dau Camp, 4in the
ameunt cf $21,640. 1 {inszt would ask you whethex
yeu would consdiden some ¢f the mattens suggested
on that 4Anvoice as capitat improvement and Zhen,
secondly, whether you know whether Somerset HLLLs
Scheol padid for those capital Lmprovemenis.

A. Some of them would be capital improvement and
some of them would be repairs.

Q. Okay. Could you tell zhe Commissionens what

you think would be capital Lmprovements?

A. I don't know how you would describe fifteen

shrub, one dogwood; whether landscaping would be

a capital improvement or a repair. Often times




we repair shrubbery that has been damaged and
destroyed. I don't know where that would be
placed. '

I see an expenditure for a septic system.
I would mark that as a repair.

This is something that I think the pro-
fessional accountants will have to work out.
If a septic system is destroved by children
misusing it and you have to replace it, I
would normally think that that's a repair. 1If
you're going to expand it for other facilities,
perhaps that would then be a capital improve-
ment.
0. VYou would rnather not pinpoint any capital
Lmprovements?
A. I'm not capable of doing it.
Q. The f4inal nesponse 1 had assumed, when ycu
said you saw some obuious capital Aimprovements,
that vou were godng to tell me what they weke,
but you would rather not do zthat?
A. Well, if you want to get into a long discussiocn
with me on how to develop a program in a resi-
dential school and adjust financing, I'll be de-
lighted to do it. We had-~-
THE CHATRMAN: Ma. Stednbaum, nathen than taking
" the time to debate, rthe quesition simply Ls: Did

you see any on Zhene that were obvdious 2¢ vou,
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not those thazt would be in an area that you would
choose to quesidon?

THE WITNESS: I have not spent any time reviewing
that. 1If you want a later answer on that, I'll

review it carefully and be happy to respond.*

*Mr. Steinbaum's testimony in his executive session appearance
before the S.C.I. was more revealing on this billing
irregularity. His private testimony on this issue, in part,
was as follows:

Q. Okau. Has Canlf Santo £ Company or Canf Santo installed
a new Sseptic system Ln uvoun gacdlities?
A. Yes, it has.

0. At what apphroximate cosZ, 4§ you recafl?
A. Yes. They built one new one and repaired one. The
repair was $4500.

How about the builfding of the new one?
And the construction of the new one, approximately
6,000.

P

What about a parkding Lot or did he expand the parking
facilities?

A. Yes, he did.
Now the sepitic system or Zthe parking Lot on student

assembly area, would you considen any of them unden
Zhe category of capital expenses?

A. Certainly.

Q. Capital expendiiures.

A. Sure.

Q. Would you consdiden a septic zank, the Anstallfation of

a septic tank, a capital Amprovemeni?

A. No. .

Q. Why net?

A. Because it is a repair on a present and existing facility.
Q. 1 ashed about the {nstalfazticn of a new cne. 1 thought
. you sadid --

A. "2all right.

Q. --Ma. Santo afso installed one.

A. The new one would be a capital expense.
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The "Tennis Court” That Was, or Wasn't

When is a tennis court not a tennis court? The issue

focused more attention dn what Mr. Steinbaum regarded as a

Q. OQkay. Let me ask vou Zhis: Ane you aware that undex
the New Jersey Code of Admindistraztive Regulaticns pho-
mufgated by Zhe Depakrtment o4 Education capiztal ex-

penses cannct be included within the expenses Liszed on
youn school budgez?

A. I'm not aware of it, but it sounds reasonable.

Q. Okay. Let me jfustl go through then a couple of more
chechks obecause that may ansdwer that gquestion.
The next twe checks arne tc Hamihah Emerson; 44 that
correckt?

%. That's correct.

Q. Whazt were they gon?

A. These are December 29th. Hamrah Emerson, the amount
of a thousand twenty. This would be, I would suspect
that this would be carpeting for one of the dormitories.

Weuld you suspect Lt was new carpetding oh replacement
carpeting?
. I would think that it would be perhaps a combination.

installed new caxpeting for you?
Yes, they have,

In what areas?

. Dormitories, classrooms. They're presently placing
carpeting in one of the cafeteria areas.

2
A
Q. Okay. Have they at other times and with cthen bills
A
2
A

o

Again, weulfd vou concede that that would be a capital
expendi{iture {if§ At's new canrpeting?

A. If it is new carpeting not replacing existing carpeting,
it would be.

Q. You have nc way cf knewding, however, whether any of
these bilLs padid %o Hamrah Emenson {fox capital expen-
diturnes wind up Ln this budget on not?

A. I would not know. I would, I would make some comment
about that perhaps when we finish all of the checks.

Okay, How about the next Zwce, which are --
Frank Perkowsky.

And what anre they 60&?

Either repairs or replacement of tile. BKe is a ceramic
tile installer.

o Mo
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repair versus a capital improvement:
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: May 1 see the exhibit?
Mr. Stedinbaum, do you have any doubt about what
construction of a tennds court 447
THE WITNESS: I responded to that at the last
inguiry. That is not a tennis co"~t. It does
not gualify as a tennis court. It is short by
some forty feet. It is an assembly area; the
resurfacing of an assembly area that has been
traditionally the assembly area of that school
since 1926.
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Does it have Lines on
Lt LLke a Zennds couni? |
THE WITNESS: Yes, it does,
COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: Dces Lt have a net?
THE WITNESS: Occasionally.
COMMTSSIONER POLLOCK: OQkay. Dc pecple hit balls

across the net at each othen?

Q. How about the $3600 one, the Larger of Zhe zwe?
A. That would be the replacement of all of the tile in
the kitchen.

Q. And would this be considened capital Limprovement or --
A. I would think that the accountants would call this
a capital improvement.

The §.C.1.'s audit of the financial records of Somerset
Hills School confirmed that capital improyements were charged
to state funds. According to the Commission's audit of ex-
penses charged to "maintenance and repair" and billed to the
State Education Department for reimbursement, almost 60 percent
were capital improvements. The audit showeq that half of all
capital improvements were charged to education.
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THE WITNESS: They parade on ii as well.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And it was constructed foh
a cost of $3400%

THE WITNESS: ,If you can tell me you can build a
tennis court today for $3400, you'll be a million-
aire.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: T'm asking, did you pay a
staztement which has an Ltem, "Consztiuct tenncs
count $3400"7

THE WITNESS: That's mislabeled. It is not a
tennis court.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Okay. Then thazt's a
question, 1 gucss, that's fon decisdicn.

THE WITNESS: Well, I think that's by definition
of a sport facility. Tennis court is 120 feet
long and no less than 60 feet wide.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And 44 4it's Less than zthat,
even though 4t has Lines Like a court and a net
Like a count--

THE WITNESS: It does not-- ‘
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: --and you hit balls across
At, Lt 4s not a tenndis count?

THE WITNESS: No, sir. It doeé not gualify.

THE CHATRNMAN:  Mr. Stednbaum, 1 think fhe point is:
The creator of the Ainvodice was under the impression

“he had constructed a tennis cournt and 50 designated

on the invodice.
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THE WITNESS: We're getting back to: If it looks
like a duck and walks like a duck and sounds like a
duck, it must be a duck.

THE CHAIRMAN: That's a pretiy safe way tc deteamdne
what a duck 44.

THE WITNESS: Well, not in my experience.

The Holding Corporation

The testimony revealed a complicated collection of loans
and mortgages on the Somerset Hills property, including
about $92,000 held by Stein-Rose Realtv (n., which Mr. Steinbaum
identified as "both my mother and father."
In addition, there was one mortgage Held by Concord
Investment Group, which had been reduced from $56,100 in
1975 to about $10,000 at the time of the public hearing.
Peculiarly, it was not incluvded among the mortgages reguested
by and submitted to the S.C.I. during its investigation.
Prodded by counsel, Mr. Steinbaum managed to recall the unusual
high interest charges for the money this Concord group loaned
to his Bome School's company:
Q. Do you know the percentage, what peicent the
meiney was Loaned o youkr corpchation at?
A. Yes. It was extremely high at one point, and
other mortgaces are a lot less. I recall figures
from eight percent to fourteen.
"Q. Does twenty-one percent ning a bell %o you?

A. TIt's very possible.
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Q. T1& twenty-foun percent also a possibiliiy?
2. I would recall thirty at the time. If I

could have gotﬁén it for thirty percent, when I
needed the money desperately, I would have paid
any amount.

Q. That was secured by a third mortgage on the
building; 4is that cohnrect?

A. That's correct. )

Q. And when did you §Lirst cast fthat montgage? Do
ycu aecall? b
A. No, I don't. Again, I would say perhaps three
or four years ago.

0. ALL night. 15 there any othern Aindebtedness of
Home School of Warrenville, Zhai you can Zhink of,
on a Long-term basis?
A. No.

Q. Does At have several short-Zeam notes which
it's paying?
A. Yes, it does.

0. ALL ndight. 1In f{iscal 1976 there were 84ix short-
tenm notes cart in the amounts of Zhe followding:
$660, $6,600, $&,500, $12,500, $11,500, $7,000. Whazt
was that money used for?
A. To operate the school.

Q. UWene they secured Loans?
A. No. They were personal signature.

Q. 0f whom?
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A. Myself.,

Steinbaum's Income

At one point Mr. Steinbaum said he had no income other

than his $31,200 salary as head of Somerset School but ex-

hibits subseguently entered into the record indicated other-

BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. Ma. Steinbaum, do you devote one hundred pexn-
cent of your time to Somenset HillLs School?

A. Yes, I do.

Q. Do you have any other business or occupation?
A. No, I do not.

Q. Do you nrecedive any Lncome §rom any othen
business or occupation?

A. No, I do not.

Q. Do you recedlve any Lncome {from any other enidily
othen than Somenset HiLLs School, Inc.?

A. No, I do not.

A few minutes Latear Counsel S{avage returned 2o Zhe

subject of Steinbaum's compensation:

Q. Do you hold a po&étlon 0f president of Home
School of Warrenvifle?

A, Yes, I do. ‘

Q. Ane gou presently compensated for that position?
A. I believe I am. I haven't seen the tax returns,
but I'm certain at the end of the year my accountants
either develoﬁ a bonus for me--I don't think that I'm

on salary.
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Q. T show you what's been marked Exhibit C-53
fur the purposes of identification, which is

the U.S. Coiporatior Income Tax Rezusan for Home
Scheol of Warrenville fon the perniod Septembexr 71,
1975, Zhhu August 31, 1976, and 1 would neien

ycu to Fage 7 c¢f Zhat income fax nretunn £4s%Zing:
"Name of Offdicen: Laurence Stedinbaum. Title:
Presdident. Time devoied o business: ALL.
Pencentage of corporation stock owned: Fiftv.
Annual ameunt ¢f compensatdion: $22,100," 1

would ask you 4§ that comperts with your re-
cellection?

A. I would, I would accept this.

Q. ow much did vou recedve fch Somernset

dunding that giscal yean?

A. What year are you réferring to?

Q. Fdscal yean 1976. "75. Excuse me.

A. That would be 31,200.

Q. Was that the same situation in brior yeans,
also?

A. I don't know. T haven't the document in front
of me.

Q. Okay.

A. This is a specific the accountants work out.
Q. Okay. 1 show you what's been marked Exhibit
'C-52 fon the purpose o4 identifdication, which pus-

ports to be a copy of the U.S. Corporation Income
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Return for Home Schocl of Warnenville ending
August 31, 1975, and nefen you to Page 2 of

‘thaz Exhibiz. Agadin, "Compensation of O0fficerns.
Laurence Stednbaum. Tiztfe: President. Tdime
devoted Zo business: ALL. Percentage of szock
owned: 50. Amount of ccmpensation: $37,000."

T askt yeu whether that compeais with your he-
collection.

A. I would think this would be accurate.

Q. How much did ycu necedlve §rom Somerdet 4in
that vean? 14 that thinty-one-twe? Fhem
Semerset, now.

A. This is what year? '75?

0. VYes.

A. It would be thirty-one-two again.

Q. Do ycu know how much you axe recedvding 4n

the cunrneni yean?

A. No, I have no idea. That's an adjustment
that the accountants make.

Q. 1§ 1 zold you that for the fLscal vear ending
§/31/1977, beginning 4im Sc¢ptemben, 1976, Zhat ucu
had necedlved from Home, according 2o zthe books and
necords of Heme, as salary $30,900, would that com-
port with your rnecollection?

A. As salary?

9. Ves.

A. From Home School?
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0. VYes,

A. No, that would not.

Q. Okay. o

A. I would not agree with that.

Q. ALL night. UWhat would ycu aghree with?

A. I couldn't agree that it was salarv. I don't
know what adjustments they make.

Q. Wellf, how much did veu gex? Let's call iz
anything you want,

A. You know, this is something that vou had
every reason to discuss with my accountants.
You're asking me technical guestions of a very
complex nature, which I would be happy to discuss
with vou if I had intelligent answers for you.

I think the important thing, as you direct
these guestions to me, is did I, in fact, get
this money and did I, in fact, pocket it. I
have to tell vou, no, I éid not, and that this
money, all of it, is reinvested in Bome School
for the purposes of Somerset Hills School.

Now, vou want to investigate that, certainly
direct your interest at that and I'd be happy
to respong.

Q. 14 ucur answekr, then, Zhail vou axre net nespend-
ing 2o Zhe Last gquesiion.
A. No, I'd be happy to respond to it except I

don't know. You asked me a guestion--
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Q. VYoun answen is you don't hnow?

}. --would I be surprised if I received thirty-
odd thousand ddilars in that period of time.

I can't tell you whether I did.

Q. VYour answer Ls you don't know?

A. I don't know.

Q. That's all.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: How far back is this

time perdiod we arc talking about?

MR. STAVAGE: We ane Zalking about the time
period Septemben 20th, 1974, to §/31/1977,
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And you can'z rememben
whezher you recedlved Zhazt sum of money ALn

that time pendiod?

THE WITNESS: I didn't receive any of it. It

is a bookkeeping entry.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Bu% you dc¢ acknowledge an
awarenesd of zhe bookkeeping entny?

THE WITNESS: 1I'm aware of many of these entries.
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: And this one 4in particulan?
THE WITNESS: The last one that was just entered?
COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: VYour salanry.

THE WITNESS: My salary from Somerset I am very

aware of. I get that check every two weeks and

that is my salary.

CONMISSTONER FOLLOCK: VYou are also aware of the

sum that you did not recedlve?
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THE WITNESS: In many instances, correct.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And 4in this panticular
instance?

THE WITNESS: Again, I say, in many instances.

I don't know in this particular instance.
COMMISSIONER KADEN: Ma. SZednbaum, Lt doesn't
seem 2o me that the questions are qudite as com-
plex as you are making them. Mr. Siavage read

2o you from the corporate Lncome tax hretunn foi
this coaperation which owns the Land, and Zhat
corporate tax neturn dindicated os compensaticn
forn you 4n Zhose nelLevant vears zZhe sums of 22,100
in 6iécat "76; 37,000 Ain fLscal '75; and, 1
gathen, Ma. Siavage, 30,900 in §iscal '77. Now,
that corporation submitzted Zhat neturn indicating
thazt it paid ycu that compensation. Now, 4Ls A%
youn testimony Zhat vou never recedved Zhat com-

pensation?

THE WITNESS: My testimony is that this is accurate.

The accountants accurately post monies that are
attributable to either salary or bonuses to me.
Often times those monies, rather than getting into
my pocket personally, are reinvested into the
operation before I ever see it.

COMMISSIONER KADEN: TI'm not ccncerned with whethen
- the money was redinvested. 1 asked you whethenr

you recedived as compensation Zhe sums as neported
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on youn Federal tax netusns.
THE WITNESS: The answer is correct.

COMMISSTONER KADEN. Okay.

A Different Story

After consulting with his lawyer, Mr. Steinbaum szid
his attorney had advised him that the Commission had been
referring to monies from the Home School to him that "are
the overages between the lease, Somerset to Home Schecol,
less anv of the expenses, mortgages expenses, et cetera,

and whatever that allowance may have been."

BY MR. STAVAGE:
Q. That's Zhe meney thaz wcu do get ouxt cf
Heme Schecel--
A. Correct.
0. =--as oppééed te what vou told us at Zhe
beainndng of this session. Conrnneci?

2A. Well, I don't, I don't consider it in conflict.

1

)

,
Z
S

vdy. 1474 a matten c¢f judgment, though,

!

1 would suppose.

Thoge Checks to Mr.»steinbauqn

Counsel Siavage listed as Exhibits a "packet of checks"
from the Kome School to Mxﬁ Steinbaum, non-pavroll checké in
the amounts of $9,800, $1,100, $500, $5,000, $1,500, which
Mr. Steinbaum described as "either loan or repavments of loans

< LU
or money due the corporation tc me.
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Q. How much d¢ you cunrrently owe the corporation?
Do you know?

A. No, I don't:

fan)

De yeu have any Ldea how much you owe?
A. At one time my--at one my indebtedness was in

excess of $100,000 to the corporation.

Fie)

Would it be apprcximately $94,000 now?

A. It's very possible.

0. Okay. OQZhen zthan zhe payroll and the Loans
grom the ceaperation, ahe there any cther matiens
in which Home Scheol pays you? Or thandiehrs meney

Zo veu? let me characterdze 42 tha? way.

A. Yes.

Q. Hew L& thaz?

A. There are accounts--

Q. Paxrdon?

A. I was waiting for you.

0. Gc ahead. VYou can give me Zhe answehr.

A. There are accounts that are paid in my behalf

and, again, adjusted against my salary and my in-
terest in Home School at the end of the vear.
Again, this is something that the accountants
that met with your accountants discussed.

There are transfers, inter--company transfers,
that take place weekly and at the end of each year
- the books are closed of record and whatever adjust-

ments need be made, whether they are personal expenses
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on my behalf, they are attributed to me personally.
If there are mqpies that I have extended to the
corporation, to‘either Somerset or Home School,
that then reflects itself in the adjustments and
at the end of each year the position I hold is

identified.

Mr. Steinbaum's "Cash Flow'

Commission Counsel asked the witness to identify three
"debit memos" dated in March, 1877, for a total of $5,000
which were transferred from the account of the Home School
corporation to Mr. Steinbaum's checking account.

Mr. Steinbaum was asked if the purpose of these debit
memos from Home into his checking account were "for your

personal cash flow."

A. Again, I have to tell you that these trans-
fers are typical of our operation. There is
nothing unusual about it. The only unusual thing
is that these amounts are rather small. They
sometimes go in excess of 5000 and 10,000. That's
a money flow between myvself, Home School and
Somerset, and it has been continuing ever since
the State of New Jersey delaved payment, when I
found myself having to borrow between 75 and
-$100,000 to meet my curreqat expenses. This is
the reason that you see these exchanges of

moniecz.




Q. VYou are not denyding, are you, that the
corporaiion paid you the salanriecs zthat you
previously Ldentified on zhe corporate income
Lax heluans? .

A, Not at all.

Q. Noa Zhat you cladim tha amount as income

on your personal Lncome fax aetuan?

A. Not at all.

Q. Do you recall how much you claimed as

income grom Home School on your personal An-
come Xax return?

A. This past year?

Q. Fca anv yean.

A. No, I don't.

Q. Between those debit memos and the checks »
representing the Loans there 4is a fozal c¢f $23,000
dn fdscal 1976, which would be added Zc ycun
salany of $31,000 grom Home School, fon a Zotal
0f $54,000, and then added again 2o youx salanry
from Somenset Scihool of $37,200, the total weuld
be $85,200 grom Somenset and Home in that {iscal
yeah. Would you disagree with that f{igunre?

A. With one exception.

Q. What is Zhat?

A. You're stacking the cards.

A Tucrative Rental Arrangement

The Commission wanted to know how the $126,000 rental
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figure for Somerset Hills School was arrived at. Mr., Stein-
baum said it resulted from "a number of meetings between
banking officials, our éécountants, attorneys, real estate
representatives for the value of the property." BHe ez2id

it originally was "pegged" at $135,000 but reduced to

£126,000 after meetings with DYFS.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTONER KADEN:
Q. And thdis L8 nrent in a thansaction between
the schecel of which you are Zhe dinector and
the ccaporatien of which you are the presdident?
A. Correct.
Q. On a phoperity which can raise morigages 4n
excess 04 $300,000. Ccerhect?
A. I don't know what the sum total of the mort-
gages are, but I wouldn't be surprised if they
were that, in that amount.
Q. And that nental c¢f 120,000 more than covenrs
the §ull ccst of the phoperty as evdidenced by
Zhe dact that izt produces, also, a sunplus
which 44 then transfoamed intc compensation gfor
yourdely?
A. Uh-huh
Q. Right. And the hesulit of that whole Zhrans-
action 44 that, fon example, Ln 1975, f4iscal '75,

_you necedved 31,200 as directen ¢f the school. Conrect?




A. That's correct.

Q. $37,000 as compensation as the corporation
reponted Lt on thedn zax netumn from the Land
company; from the Home School of Warrepuille
Corporation?

A. Correct

Q. Or a zotal of oven 68,000 in that yeak,

Now, Ma. Siavage also asked you about these
Transfens 4in Zhe Last school year 2o youh
accouni, and 1 Zhdink you said therne wenre some
$5000 thansfesnred direetly inte youh checking
account?
A. Often, correct.

Q. And what was Zhe nature of those funds?
A. Repayment of loans, adjustments of invest-
ments from one company into another. When I--
Q. So that you--
A. When I said to Mr. Siavage that the cards
were stacked, I referred to the combination of
monies that were attributable to me. But there
was no compensating balance of monies that I
returned to either Home School or to Somerset,
which again is a matter of record, and parallels
the sums that were presented to me.

Q. So zhat this $5000, for example, zransferned
to your checking account you did not considen zo

be {income zo you?
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A. Not at =all.

Mr. Steinbaum, pre§§ed to justify the rental arrangement,
contended that it not only conformed to the value of the property
but also reflected what he described as the financial problems
of running a private school. When he spoke of his "nagging,
annoying, anxiety-creating" effort to "keep the ship afloat
and to maintain standards," Commissioner Kaden noted that he was
being well paid for his troubles:

Q. Wesl, while this ship Lis beding kept aflcaz, ucu

are collecting scmewhere 4n cxcess of $65,000 in state
schocld funds at the same Zime, §on example, as uou

may know, the Commissioner of Education necedlves $43,000
on the presddent of Rutgers recedves somewherce Ln zthe
nedlghborheed ¢4 50,000, Dces that seem %o you Zc be

a scund allocation 04 publfic rescurces?

A. Oh, I would love for the president of Rutgers to
take my place for a month and let him assume my
position.

As far as the Commissioner of Education is con-
cerned, I really don't know what his reponsbilities
are. I'm certain educationally and as far as
gualifications are concerned he excels.

I have stated before that you have not traced
back the expenditures. While you see all of this money
‘coming to me, vou 4o not see the money returning
invested in a plant for children from the State of

New Jersey. '‘There has been no comment about that;
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no comment about the need to borrow money; no comment

to guarantee those loans. There has been not one word

said here about‘my exposure. I think that's unfair.*
X X.X X

THE CHAIRMAN: But fc¢ get back %o one priincdiple,

though. There may be Little questicn that vou have a

Lot of expenses, and Lez's assume for the mement

They'ne all Legdiiimaze expenses zhat ycu are Aneuktring.

They'#re the barnacles on your ship. VYeu ane nei

sduggesting, ahre ycu, s4{n, rfhat vour accountant breaks

cut Zhe meney from Heme Scheol 4in a desdanaticn ¢4

salfardies so tha ycu can nedinvesz and put it back

inZto Legizimafe expenscs for the school? Yeu ake ne#

suggesting thazt?

THE WITNESS: I don't understand.

THE CHAIRMAN: VYou akre nct sugaeszing by sauing abcu

yeuk ship having all zhese batnacles or iZ, which anc

Legitimate expenses, that vou have Zc kéep puziing

money back Ln, that youh accountant breaks the money

out Zo you Ln the designation--

THE WITNESS: Oh, no.

THE CHAIRMAN: --0f salary fon you 2o pay a Legitimate

expense of the school?

THE WITNRESS: No, no, not at all.

THE CHAIRMAN: Okay, Thank ycu, Mxi, Stednbaum,

*See Pp. 128-130 for numerous loans to Mr. Steinbaum,

according to his testimony, on his personzl signature
alone.
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} ABUSES LED TO ASAH

The next witnesses were Dr. David Holmes, President of
the Association of Schodls and Agencies for the Handicapped
(ASAH), and Mrs. Suzanne Greenman, Secretary. Each also
directed highly reputable private schools for the handicapped --
Dr. Holmes being Director of the Eden Institute for Autistic
Children in Princeton and Mrs. Greenman being Executive
Director of the Glen Kirk School for the Handicapped in
Morristown. l

Dr. Holmes told@ how ASAE was formed in @973 in the wake
of reports of abuses by certain private schéols similar to
the improprieties that were aired at the Co%mission's public
hearings. !

However, only 23 to 25 private schools wére listed as
members of ASAH, reflecting according to teétimony by both
Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman an inability w»n the part of a
number of schools to meet the relatively étrict standards for
membership imposed by the association.

The Commission first guestioned Dr. Holmees about ASAH
standards and procedures:

Q. Now, what does the Association of Schools and
Agencdies for the Handicapped do Zfo zry Zc¢ deldimdz

Zhose abuses?

A. Well, we have a rather extensive and intensive
.application, and within the application we trust that
‘'we have control for a majority of the kinds of problems

that we are bringing up right now, with a series of
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checks and balances. 2And as we had'developed these,
we said, well, we can sit down and talk with
administrators of private schools and they could
probably do a good job‘of influencing us in saying
what a good school they have and so forth.

One check we have, which we think is one of the
most efficient checks we have, is we meet with each
of the teachers in the school system and sit down and
say, you have budgeted X number of dollars for
supplies and you have budcgeted X number of dollars
for curriculum development and X number of people on
staff reponsible for supervision. Is this happening
in reality? And what we are finding is that the
classroom teacher is the one going to be most
sensitive to where the money flow is going.

Q. Now, the asscciaticn has, 1 think, thhee caiegonrdies
og membership. 1s Zhat conrhect?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. And those categceries anre?

A. Applicant, and applicant level, basically, is a
non-member, but an individual who has either received
an application or we have received an application but
have not had an opportunity to act on it. We also
have an associate membership level and we have a full
membership level.

*Q. And the fwenty-zthree schools thait you mentioned

as memhens were full membens or did that {nclude




© =146~

asscedlate and full?

A. That includes associate and full.

Q. Ohkay. As a:ﬁo&zion of Zhe applicazion phucessd,
de vou nrequdihre that the schecl submit to an audd{z?
A. Yes, indeed.

Q. Can you explain that a Little biz?

A. Well, that we ask for in the preliminary, or
actually in the application, and we expect to recieve
this through the mail, is a copy of their latest
C.P.A. audit and, also, a copy of their budget ang
we do cross reference. And then, of céurse, when we
do the on-site evaluation, actually, there's two
levels to the evaluation. One is the paperwork
evaluation within our own offices and then the on-
site evaluation to see if what they're saying in the
particular application holds true in actuality.

g. You go out and visdit the site?

A. Yes, we do. We spend a full day there.

Q. Okay. 14 the audit that is submitted wizth zhe
application process revdiewed by anyone?

A. The audit is reviewed by our own evaluation
team, which are comprised of administrators of other
membership schools who know how to interpret audits

and so forth.

9. Okay. What would happen cnce a member becomes a

memben Lf you wene o percedve a particular problem

with eithen the management on zthe §iscal respcndibility
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04 Zhat member school?
A, Well, we have a safeguard, primarily because we
have asked ourselves ?he same guestion. We are saying,
if a school looks really good in 1874 but we start
to hear rumblings of problems, and problems can
happen after six months of an assessment, =21though
we feel that our assessment is so thorough that the
conditions of this are rather slim, but if we hear
rumblings angd we were guite concerned as to what we
mean by "rumblings," we finally decided that any
rumbling, whether it be. from a parent, from a staff
member; from the Department of Education or from a
concerned citizen, would warrant our following up on
it. And our follow up procedures; basically, are to
make telephone conversation with the school in guestion,
and if the response we receive from the telephone
conversation, we feel, is not adequate, and this is
determined by our executive committee, which is the
president, vice president and secretary-treasurer,
then an on-site visitation, and we don't call it
evaluation, we call it an on-site visitation, is
scheduled, and scheduled within two or three lays so
there is no opportunity for rectification of whatever
problems were identified, and we do an on-site
visitation.
.Q. Thank you.

Have you, through the association, entered into

any 4inZerface with the Depanitment of Educazion?
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A. We have regular monthly meetings, and we are
currently in the process of developing and executing

a grant for fogﬁalization of our evaluative procedures
in concert with the State Department of Education's
evaluative procedures to control much of what has

been discussed over the past two days.

Q. Have you been discussing thazt {cr sometime now?

A. We have been discussing that since the latter

part of this past summer.
XX X X

Q. Okay, Da. Hcelmes, you mentioned befcre that

Zhere was a substantial Lncrease 4in the number of
schools seekdng membership in ASAH. Has zthat gone

up Ln the very nrecent past at all?

A. I think that we have noticed a larger increase

in application or reguests for applications in the
past, as I said earlier, in the past few months, and
I would, just to cover myself, I would say within the

past six months.

Bigger Boards, More Meetings

Mrs. Greenman, speaking fror. the z*andpoint of five years
as Executive Director of the Glen Kirk School, described how
difficult it would be to run a proper private school following
proaedufes outlined previously in the §.C.I. hearings

by other school officials:
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Q. Okay, You have heard boanrd 0f directonrns consdsting
0f, An most cases, two to Zhhee 2z gour people. How
many members axré on vour boand 0f directens?

A, Twenty-four;

Q. Tweniy-gour people?

A. Yes.

Q. How cften does your board 04 dinéctcné meet?

A. The board, the full board, meets every other
month. The executive committee of that board meets
on the alternate months, SO we have meetings every
month.

Q. You heanrd, 1 zhink, testimony Zhat some boards of
dinectons meet once ch twice cn thhee times a vear An
these hearings. Weuld it be pessible tc nun youhr
bchool in that mannern?

A. No, it certainly would not. We depend on our
board too much.

Q. What kind of people are on the boand 04 directons?
A. We have been able to secure for our board, a
variety of educational and supervisory people from
the school system. We have businessmen from various
walks of life, including corporation presidents. We
have a lawyer. I take that--yes, we do have a lawyer
now. We have a C.P.A., who is a senior partner in a
large accounting firm in New York. We have women,
‘whose role is perhaps more social, also to do more

of the day-by-day legwork that women trustees can do.

-
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Q. Now, you had a hand personally Ain the goundding

0f Glen Kink Schoot, did you not?

A. Yes, .

Q. As a matzten of gact, 1 think iz's fain 2o say that
you wehe the founder of GLen Kink Schocf?

A. VYes.

Q. 18 zthat cornect?

A. With a good Geal of belp, but, yes, I was.

Q. In the eanly time shorntly before the schocl went
Anto operation, did you heview the plans fon the
operaticn of the schecl with various resource people
L the different pregessdions, including accountding,
Law, et cetera?

&, Yes, indeed, we did. In fact for two years we
reviewed plans with professional and lay people alike.
Actually, with the state department. Yes.

Q. Okay, We have had, alse, some testimony that
severnal of the prcblems relfated in the Last twe days
Were cheated by the fact ¢f Lack ¢ cash fLow. Was
there any panzicular necommendation grom Zhose
resounce people Zo Glen Kink School when they wexe
stariing up negarding zhe mannen of dealing with that
fiscal problem?

A. Yes, there was, and I must say, I'm very grateful
.to them. They felt very strongly, the founding board

‘of seven trustees; before we actually opened our doors
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we would have to have a fund to get started with, and
that fund at that time was $20,000 and they gave us
exactly two months to raise that fund. But we did,
and ever since then we have been able to add to it.
So, in the beginning of the year, which, as has
been testified, is a period of time when no money is
coming in from the sending districts, we have our

fund that we can rely upon.

Reserve Fund Eases School Board Delays

Commissioners Lane was concerned about the pattern of
tardiness on the part of local school boards in making their
reguired payments to the private schools:

COMMISSIONER LANE: How much delay dc¢ wou encountexn
with zthe school distadict paying yeu? Do vou have a
preblem despdie your fund, oia ycu'd have a prcblem
wizthout that fund donated?

MRS. GREENMAN: We would have a very serious problem
without it.

COMMISSIONER LANE: Has zhere been any mecve made 2o
have zhe school distrdct hespond on Zdime, oh scmewhal
socnen than they have hesponded on payments?

MRS. GREENMAN: We have sent them the usual bills.
We have sent them the usual bills. We have sent them
the usual reminders, and we followed up with phone

‘calls. But that's it. We haven't gone further than

that.
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COMMISSTONER LANE: VYeu don'Z get the andwer you

want; 44 that cornect?

MRS, GREENMAN: "in many cases we do. *Again, I'm not
generalizing. In many cases, I would say, most of our
money is in by the month of November. But, for
instance, right this minute we are still behind about
$35,000.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Well, what is the zime fLag
between the submissdion of your statement requesiting
payment, if you will, 'goun Ainvodice, tc the schocl
diszaict and hecedpt cf the money?

MRS. GREENMAN: Again, I think it varies. I think
some of them get it right in, and with others it could
be a time--well, the ones wheo are still in arrears to
make up the total of thirty-five, they must be, they
must be five or six months bihind.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: (haz explanazion do¢ they offen
gorn defay Ain payment?

MRS. GREENMAN: I really--TI can't quo£e them. I'm
sorry. I don't have an answer for that. Problemnms,
but I can't be specific.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Weuld you think iz would be
helpful zc have some kind c¢f a regulfation or rule
that nhequdired payment within a centadin number c¢f days?
-THE WITNESS: I do, because it's got to be a problem.
We're just very fortunate having this fund that we can

draw from.
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DR. HOLMES: Just to interject, if I might. According
to the rules and regulations, private schools that
work with handié%pped youngsters cannot bill for the
educational procedures or practices until after the
services have been rendered, and, so, for the month

of September tuition is submitted, or the bill for
tuition is submitted at the end of September and then
the schools will not receive it until the end of
October or November. So, even a thirty or sixty-day
limitation would still be a problem, but a little bit
less than a problem for some schools that are five

or six months in arrears.

COMMISSIONER LANE: Well, « Zen-day naule on Zwenty-
day arule would be more helpful.

DR. HOLMES: It would, yes.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: The problem you have, T suppese,
is Zhe Local school boand, which meets monthly,
perhaps, has to approve your siafement.

MR. STAVAGE: (Would you Zhink a system that would
sugoedst phepayment of the bifLE as Long as Zhe expensesd
were properly audited adter the mondes were paid out
by the Local school disthicts would be unwise, 4§ you
understand me?

DR. HOLMES: Yes, I understand vou, and I think I can
only speak for myself and speak for the members of the

"association, but I feel that would help in the cash
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flow problem. There is a trememdous void between

when you start seeing monies coming in.

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. ALL ndght. Mars. Greenman, retuirnding to Zhe
GLen Kink School, what are youn dutdies as Executdive
Director of GLenr Kiak School?
A. I, as they say, I am where the buck stops. I am
the organizational leader of the school under the
board of trustees. My duties are not classroom duties.
We have a program coordinator who really runs our
educational program. She and I share the respon-
sibility of intecrating our clinical services into our
educational program. I'm a troubleshooter. I'm
always there. I do fund raise. That is a part of my
responsibility. Fund raise, niow, from private sources.

Is that what you want to know?
Q. VYes, 4t 4s.

How many hours a week would ycu say L% Zakes you
2o azrtend youn duties at the school; that is, houhrs
whehrever spent, at zthe school oh elsewhene?
A. Well, that's important. I would say, if you
mean literally whérever spent, It probably takes me
fifty, sixty, hours.

COMMISSTONER LANE: May 1 ask you 4§ you Zhink L2's

‘possible 2o prcperly conduct a school with youn

duties at a headquartens centen some gour miles

removed from the school and you, somebody Lin your
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posdition, not goding to the school but once or Zhree
on four times a yeanr?

MRS. GREENMAN: yi certainly can't begin to see how it
could be done.

COMMISSIONER LANE: Does youxr corpcraticn--1 suppcse
At's a nonprcfdt corporaticn, Does Lt oun title Zo zthe
real estate that ycu cceupy?

MRS. GREENMEN: No. We rent two floors from the
Morristown Unitarian Fellowship Church. We rent,

in other woxds.

COMMISSIONER LANE: And you sav wceu have forty-edlght?
Was 4t foriu-edght 4n number An wvoun schock?

MRS. GREENMAN: No, it was fiftv-four. But we have
forty-seven-~I'm sorry. We have forty-six on that
campus. We have an off-campus satellite program.
COMMISSTIONER LANE: And ycu owr nco heal estate?

MRS. GREENMAN: No real estate.

COMMISSIONER LANE: What rental do you pav for those
two §Leorns of the--

MRS. GREENMAN: 11,000.

COMMISSTONER LANE: For the wholfe year oh ndine cha--
MRS. GREENMAN: Yes.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: And dc¢ yeu f4nd the quarters vou
have adegquate §on your operaztion?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we find them adeguate. We do not
find them a hundred percent appropriate. For instance,

we would like to have preschool children enrolled at
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Glen Kirk. We would like to start with the child
who's very young, and we can't do it because we have
two sets of very steep stairs and it just would not
be appropriate for very little children. So, we are
looking for a more appropriate facility, either to

rent from a vacated public school or buy our own.

The Commission asked the school association experts to

explain what they recarded as a proper proportion of adminis-

trative costs to the total costs of a school.

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. Nrs. Greenman, 1 have marlked as Exhibizt C-70
what punrperts te be zthe budget of GlLen Kirnk School
grom 9/1/77 te 8/31/76. 1 shew iz te yeu and ask
yeu Lf L1 appiopriately nephesents whai I deschdlbed.,
A. Yes, it does.
Q. Thank you.

Some 0§ the faczts that we have had in this heandng
rephesdented admindstnative cost as the avehrage of
the overall budgez of the school between twenty-five
and forty percent in some cases. Do veu have any idea
whazt yeun admindisirative costs akre compared Ze youn
cverall budgei as fax as a rough percenzage in Lockdng
at these figures?

A. I wovld say they were pretty close to ten percent.
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EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY MR. STAVA3E:

Q. Da. HolLmes, does the association have any thumbnail
sketch of what Ehey think Zhe admindisthazive cesis
should bear Lin nelaitionship 2o the zotal budaez?

A. This is one area we are very cautious about and

we get very, very--we guestion quite heavily any costs
that exceed twenty percent. We figure fifteen percent
to twenty percent is a reasonable amount, and we smile

a lot when we see ten percent.

What about "arms-length" rentals? The ASAH witnesses said
they were the rule, that the "rent-lease" arrancement described

earlier in the hearing was unheard of.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: T wculd 2ike Zc¢ ask Da. Holmes
about whethen any og your members ¢f voun assocdation
deal at Less-zthan-arm's-Length in hentals. D¢ any

0f your memben associations, non-phofdt cchporaiions,
nent grom a corpohation that L& owned or opehated by
some ¢f the members of fhe non-profit coaporation?

DR. BOIMES: I think I can't answer for every
particular school that's a member of the association,
But I would say the majority of the member schools
rent, for the most part, rent from religious-affiliated
operation; for example, renting church facilities and
so forth. But there are also full members who own
itheir own facilities, and we don't know of any--as

of this asking, I don't know of any of the member
schools who have a rent-lease-purchase agreement that's

indicative of what we have been hearing today.
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COMMISSTONER LANE: When you day some of them own
thedir own phropertdies, you mean that npon-phroddi
coapohation ownd the pheperzty they occupy?

DR. HOLMES:; Exactly.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: Now, £Let's assume that we have a
sLtuation where the non-profit corporation or its
incoaporatons and its operatonrs have some property
over here, and owned undeir another cchaporation, and
hent that phroperty from Zhemselves, in effect. Do

you have any 4Ldeas as Ze how an evaluation of a

phoper rental shculd be made Ln such a case?

bR. HOLMES: I think what we have to do is, we héve

to lock at the reason for doing that. Many, many
times state agencies, whether it be Department of
Human Services or Department of Education, make it
difficult to put mortgage money on the budget. There-
fore, they almost r guire the particular school to
rent, which is a reasonable expenditure of state
funds, and so, therefore, there are situations such as
that.

We do have--the one thing we've got going for us
is, as an associétion we happen to know what each
member school is paying for rent and we are able to
look at that and keep it within reasonable--within a
decgree of reasonableness.
| To answer vour guestion more specifically than

that, it would be difficult at this point.
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COMMISSTIONER LANE: I'm suggesting, and really asling
yourh opindon of Lt, whether or net when we dc have

this Less-than-dam's-Length dealing, whethes Zhere
shouldn'z be an Andependent appradisal, ncit the owner's
appraisal or his asking figunre, but whether L£ shouldn'Z
be an entirnely 4independent appraisal of that properlu,
independent declaration as Zo {ts renfal value and sc
gornth.

DR. HOLMES: I think if there was any guestion about

the amount of money or maybe even as a safeguard about
what are considered, what are not considered appropriate
parameters, to have that independant appraisal, I

think, would be a very valid and appreopriate kind of

recommendation.

The more compact the private school complex, the more
efficient and productive, the ASAE officials indicated. S.C.I.
Chairman Rodriguez recalled testimony earlier in the day by
the operators of schools with offices and educational facilities

spread out over miles of terrain.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN OF DR. HOLMES:
Q. 1s thehe anyone 4in your assocdaticn, on deed youn
assocdation consdder the efficiency wizh which %he
scheel, fon instance, cbtains properiuy 2o be used as
a schoel facdlizy? And Let me make that as clear as

‘T can.

We heard thi& mohnding that there was one gacdlity
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Zhat, An purchasing a vardlety of parcels, that houses
were somewhat sprnead apart, which, in my opindion,

would appear zo ‘be an inefficient way of expensdng

out money 60& Zhe handicapped chifdren. 1s there any
thought, o4 does your assocdaticn conduct any efficiency
studies Ain that regard?

A. What we look at is, if, for example, between the
facilities or between the houses or buildings on the
property, if there is a lot of student flow, and we
figure that, and we feel that the student flow reguires
more than fifteen minutes, then we would reguest that
kind of distance, and, of course, bec:.se of inclement
weather and so forth, I think, there would be large
" consideration brought to this particular fact. And--
but I doubt that we would guestion if in each of these
particular buildings separate programs were being
performed.

I think from the standpoint of efficiency, you

have to look at what the cost of grounds were at
purchase time and what it would cost to actually

build buildings closer and so forth.

EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER LANE:
Q. How abcuz admindisthative glow, four on give miles
apakrt.
"A. We have problems. I have problems, and I think

the association would have problems with the idea of
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having‘administrative offices that are separated from
the actual ongoing education practices.

My office at the Eden Institute is right in the
middle of the school, and even I have difficulty
sometimes keeping track of what's going on at the
various levels of various programs, and it's a full-
time job just to keep track of everything.

So, any kind of distance from the program would

make it very, very difficult, if not impossible.

Tuition Reimbursements

The ASAH officials testified at some lengih on the problem
of non-public school tuition reimbursements, particularly on
the need to have the rates more accurately reflect the cost of
educating the child in the rate category to which the student

is assigned.

EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER KADEN:
0. Has the association trnied to evaluate at all
altennatives to the system of cosi reimbunsements
that we now have?
A. What we have done, and this is something I wouid
like to cget on the record as well, is we have on
various occasions brought to the attention of the
Department of Education some of the problems of the
current system of tuition, and in August we presented

"to the State Board of Education, and presented our
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problems and our feelings; the problems with tuition.

Right now, not only do we have cash flow problems
from the standpéint of delay of payment, but we also
have cash problems because of the status guo that
tuition has reached to the private schools. 1976 and
'77 there was X number of doilars allocated for the
various categories of exceptional children. 1977-78
we found that in some of these categories it was
actually a deduction in tuition.

We went to the State Board of Education saying
you can't feasibly operate again. Again, we are only
representing guality schools who are memkzcs, not all
the guality schools throughout the state. We represent
our guality schools in cavincg we, as an association
and members, find it very difficult to operate at a
reduced tuition level. So, we 3did make recommendationS.
We have talked with various people at the Department
of Education level and we are currently in negotiation,
alithough we feel somewhat frustrated.
Q. As T undenstand the curnent system, zthe boarnd ses
these maximum tuiticn nraZes on a caegory-bu-category
basis, and then the individual school asks for the
maximum usually oxr some other raZe. In gcllowing the
testimony of the Laszt two days, 1 think L2 fain to say,

at Least, with a couple of thcse schoeols that edzhen

‘At doesn't cost that much money, that maximum rate 2o

provide an educaticn tc¢ a child in that categonry, oh,

if 4t does, Andeed, codt that much, the child {s bedng
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shontehanged because we have seen substantial ﬁmounzé
0f money going into either wholly improper aheas Ok
excessive overhend, excessive rent payments and the
Lilke, |

A. I think it would be the latter case, as I understand
you right now.

Q. That Zhe chifdren are being shortchanged?

A. What we are finding as an association when we go

in to assess a program, we assess it at a fiscal
administration level and we assess it at a programatic
level. You can actually charge less than the maximum
tuition rate and still shortchange the level and

charge the maximum and not have the services in a
guality sense because you need more than the maximum.

Q. Depending how ycu are allfocating zthat?

A. EBxactly. If you allocate to the director, any
personnel, or for whatever reason, into capital funds,
thousands of dollars, no matter what the tuition rate,
the children are the ones suffering. That's our
problem right now. That's what we are tying to rectify.
Q. Does that suggest that a reimbursement sysiem

that fvcused more on a cosit-by-cost apphroach, what some
people call a cost-box apprcach, Locking apprcoach,
Looking at admindsirative expenses, and operazing
expenses, and curhicula expenses and sc¢ ferth,

category by.category rathen than on a simple per-

chifd gormula, would be a more appropriate sustem of--

-
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MRS. GREENMAN: You mean program-oriented budgeting?
COMMISSIONER KADEN: Exactly.

A, Something 1ike that would be much more sensible,
I believe. In actuality, probably could be costed
out on a per-child basis in the long run. That would
be much more sensible.

To do that, the Department of Education has
‘recently developed a system of cost accounting, and
each private school has to send these forms in. This
is the step in the right direction.

The position of the association is to have each
school, each private school that works with the handi-~
capped, be reimbursed on the factors that it cost for
the education of those children, allowing for the
opportunity of the private school to do its own
private fund raising to add services they feel are
necessary for the child.

MRS. GREENMAN: So that each school will be reimbursed

based on the services thzt they render to the child.

ASAE and the State

Commissioner Kaden asked Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman to
describe their relationship with the "relevant" departments
and officials of state government. ie asked Dr. Holmes to

discuss it "in terms of the future of that relationship."

A. Our position right now, and I will reiterate it,

is that we have developed, and I think we have a rather
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amiable relationship with the Department of Education,
a rather close relationship with Jim Richardson and
Eleanor Engelbrécht. I feel they're going out of
their way to be cooperative with us, and us with them,
because they realize the problems and realize the
association is trying to help them monitor and control
some of the difficulties being presented as of late.
So, I think we've got a good relationship.

Q  Without fumping ahead of ourselves at all, 1

think my dmpression as a hesult of expesure te this
prcblem i4 Zhat we ane dealing with a sericusly
degective staztute; thazt even the best-Aintentioned
people Ln the nelevant departments are at a seidlcusd
disadvanzage gdven the statute and givern che hesouhrces
they'ne given to admindsten this proghram, 1s that

a charactendzation that you would sharne?

A. I would think so. In fact, one of the thincgs that
we extend to the Department of Education is our services
to help in just these issues.

MRS. GREENMAN: I think Mrs. Encgelbrecht testified
yesterday that she was a one-person bureau to go out
and monitor a hundred fifty schools, which we did a
little arithmetic on. She'd be able to do it once
every twenty years, really.

COMMISSTONER KADEN: Righzt. 1 think my commenzts

neglected, in part, on that zestimeny. Perhaps out
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cf Zhese heanings and ou of zhe efforzs of youn
assocdation, one Zhding thazt will come 48 a propesal
for Legislazive neform that woun assocdaticn and this

Commissicn can ccoperate on.

Many Outstanding Schools

As they concluded their testimony, the ASAK officials
said they hoped the media would in some maznner demonstrate
that there are a large number of private schools who are
"providing guality education for the handicapped.” Chairman
Rodricuez emphasized that the Commission had sought to make

this fact clear throughout its proceedings:

THE CHAIRMAN: 1 Zhink zhe stazemenzs from Zhe
Commissicn have consdstently been thai aZ nc Zime ake
we thying fe duggest that there anen'? geod schecls
and a £ct of dedicated pecple werking gesi zhe

benedit vg the handicapped children. OQur insiincis
arne somewhat hedightened, however, when, and especially
now since 1 hearnd frem Dr. Holmes, fhat 4§ Zhe Zudlidon
may not always be exactly adequate and fhen we heax

of some abuses, that we have fo get cn with some
rnathen dramatic changes. But 1 think we have ccn-
sistently sadd we don'zt want te say thcse things te
dethact from those who are dedicated 4in Zthe gLeld and

1 knew thenre ate many.
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DIFFICULTIES AT THE STATE LEVEL

The final witness was Dr. Sames Richardson, State Director
©f Special EdSucation in the Department of Education since 19573,
Eis eppezrance climaxed & lont period of Cooperstion with the
Conriseior Surinc the esrlier Phases of its inguiry, during
which he #lso testifiec at privete hearincs of the S.C.I.
Counsel ESiazvace directed Dr. Richardsern's etiention to some

‘0f the probliems of fi

n

cel contrels exmesed kv the Comriession

-

public secseions:

Ql 1 weuld suppesc tha? vew ane auvase ¢4 2k
Commitsden's concenn ot 2his pein? ir izs dnguiny ¢
tpecial ecucazicn is Zhe {iscal redperddibilizy ¢ 2he
schicele and mears are marnese of paveuzs of pubidc
mended xh&éugh the eduecaticnal nedimbursemers sduvsiem
of épe££h£ educazdior. i

Eq have deall 4An executive sessicr with seme of

Zhe negulaticns that deal with special educasior. 1
wendered whethed Lhese nepulaticns are under Scrutiny

a¢ a result cf the hearing hene today, on wene thev
undexr 8cruldiny prioxn 2c the heasdings here Xeday?

1 wonder 4§ vou can review that e L{t2le bi2 wizl me.

.
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A. I think they are under scrutiny. I think I did
explain to the Comwission that up until 1975 I was
prohibited from collecting cata related to financial
status of private schools under az section, Title 1BZ,
which was pzssed in 1903. &t that point in time I
recuested an opirnion from the attorney ceneral's
office and received back an opinion that the private
sector under specisl education was, in essence,

cuzsi-public and, therefore, at this particular point

{97

in time I cen co forweré ané becin to collect Ada:z.
The first financizl datz was collected in July

of 1975 from the private schools in the State of New

Jdersey.

0. Okav. New, vou had aiiempted, had vcu neZt,

e get a decdsdien as zo whethen veu ceuld tcﬁﬂecz

such caza dcr seme Zime dukdne yeuxn pesdiden Ln Zhe

depariment; L& Zhat cornect?

A. Yes, that's correct.

Q. And veu f4nally get 4z, 1 think, when a divdiscn-

Level persor abeve yeu changed?

A. That's correct.

0. Had vou applied 2 an arsdszant Commidsdcnen?

A. Yes.




Q. And been 2old no fch scmetime?

A. Yes.

Q. And then Lafen cn wene allowed to apply tc ihe
atztorney general for Zhat panrticular deciscn?

A. That's correct.

Q. Was Zhe decisdion a clear one in your readinag of
AZ?

A. Yes, very clear.

Q. Now, 8ince you have been collecting the {inancial
data, 1 weuld assume that you have also had it nrevdewnd
by your deparntment?

A. Yes, we have it reviewed.

Q. UWho is xresponsible fen that review?

. Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht.

Have you also had audits done cf particulan schocls?

=S S T

. Yes, we have.

Q. How have you worked Zhat? Have you werked fhat wizh
youh own hresounrce people orh moved ocusdide the bureau?
A. We have used our own resource people through the
Department of Administration and Finance.

Q. And that i» also in the Department o4 Educaticn?
A. In another division.

Q. 18 4% unusual to use these kinds cf nrescukrces fea
you?

A. For me, yes.

G. Otay.

A. We do use them as it relates to auditing public

schools in terms of all programs.
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Q. I zhedinr funcidion wizhin the Department cf
Education 2o supply nrescunce people §or afl audizing
needs ox dc zhel werk 4in ancther specific divisicn
and jusit supply veu with your needs on an as-nceded ad
hoc basis?
A. They supply us as needed on an ad hoc basis.
M. They have Zheir own specific neponsibilities and
are hok, An effect, a pcel of accountant talenit?
A. We're really drawing on people who have another
responsibility.
Q. 1 suppcse veu see T'm getiding zthe queszicon of
whether L2 weuld be better fon veu e have youk oun
audditing capabildizty withdin Zhe bunreau.
A. I believe it would be better.
0. What 48 your staffing Level ncw with neganrd %o
the people you have available 2o you Zc¢ revdew the
budgets?
A. 1In addition to Mrs. Engelbrecht, we have about
twenty-five staff people, who can be available at
various points in time when there are days that they
av2 not assigned into one of the other areas of
special education, who can work with her as it relates
to the visitations and the approval of the private
school.

Mrs. Engelbrecht does almost all of checking the
‘audits or checking the financial data that comes into
the office.‘ That begins in July and ends early in

the month of September.
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Q. Have you ever personally assisted her on occasion
Ln that functilon?

A. Yes, I have.-

150 Schools, One Overseer

Dr. Richardson's testimony demonstrated the hardship of

maintaining a gquality program with the limited personnel at

his disposal.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTONER LANE:
Q. VYeu're talking about paperwork, reviewing paperwcrk?
A. Just revﬁewing all of the budgets of the hundred-
fifty private schools in state and the hundred out of
state.
Q. Just one pexrscn dodng that?
A. That's correct.
Q. And that gives Liztle zime tc¢ go out Lin zZhe
§ield and Look about, does Li1t? '
A. We try and do our visitations during the school
year. This takes place during July, August and the
beginning of September before programs are really in
operation.
Q. How many people do you have doing thait?
A. In visitation? It will depend upon, as I
indicated, the members of the staff that are available
at that particular point in time. I would guess
we've done maybe fifteen validitions since September
at this particular point in time in the private sector.

Q. 0f a hundred-§ifty schools?
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A. Uh-huh.

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE:
Q. Do these visditaticns include any {inancial xevdew?
A. Yes, they do.
Q. Okay. What is zthe nature 0f the financial heuvdew?
A. For some of these we've been taking the auditor
from Business and Finance out with us. For others,
it's simply our review of the budget as we go out
with our team of people to look at the schools.
Q. Weuld you approximate as a necedsany stafg Level
of an aud{zing capability within your own burcau that
could handle Zhe suszem as it is perscnally set up;
that 4is&, budgez dubmissdion, auditing and zhen a tuiticn-
per-chila cost, which {s delivered to the schocd by the
Department of Educazicn?
A. Number of personnel?
Q. VYes.
A. Minimally, probably three.
Q. Okay. The Depantment of Education has hecentiy
passed a body of regufations dealing with specdal
education; A that corhect?
A. That's correct.
Q. D¢ those regulations address themselves 2o the
ameldioration of any preblems that have been pohirayed

An these hearings?
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Q. 14 zthein function within the Depantment o4
Education 20 supply nescunrce people for afl audiing
needs on do Thel werk Ln another specific divisicn
and just supplu vou with your needs on an rs-rnceded ad
hoc basis?
A. They supply us as needed on an ad hoc basis.
V. They have their own specdfdic neponsibilfities and
ahe not, Ain effect, a pecl of accountant tafenit?
A. We're really drawing on people who have another
responsibility.
Q. 1 suppcse vcu see 1'm getidng the quesiicn of
whether 4% weuld be befter fon yeu Ze have youn cun
auditing capabildizty within Zhe bunreau.
A. I believe it would be better.
0. Whazt {4 youx Ataﬁéing Level ncw with negard %o
the people ycu have avadiiable o you e revdiew the
budgets?
A. In addition to Mrs. Engelbrecht, we have about
twenty~-five staff people, who can be available at
various points in time when there are days that they
are not assigned into one of the other areas of
special edvcation, who can work with her as it relates
to the visitations and the approval of the private
school.

Mrs. Engélbrecht does almost all of checking the
"audits or checking the financial data that comes into
the office.‘ That begins in July and ends early in

the month of September.
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Q. Have you ever personally assisted hen on occasdon

Ain thazt gunction?

A. Yes, I have..

150 Schools, One Overseer

Dr. Richardson's testimony demonstrated the hardship of

maintaining a guality program with the limited personnel at

his disposal.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTONER LANE:
Q. VYeu'ae talking about paperwork, reviewing paperuwcrk?

A. Just reviewing all of the budgets of the bhundred-

fifty private schools in state and the hundred out of
state.

0. Just one pexscn dodng thazt?

A. That's correct.

Q. And zthat gdives Little zime Zo go out Ln Zhe

§ield and Look about, does LX7? '

A. We try and do our visitations during the school
year. This takes place during July, August and the
beginning of September before programs are really in
operation.

Q. How many people do you have doing that?

A. In visitation? It will depend upon, as I
indicated, the members of the staff that are available
at that particular poin£ in time. I would cuess

‘we've done maybe fifteen validations since September
at this particular point in time in the private sector.

Q. 0§ a hundred-§ifty schools?
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A. Uh-huh.

EXAMINATION BY MR. STAVAGE:
Q. Do these visitazicns include any {inancial review?
A. Yes, they do.
Q. Okay. Whaz is the hature of the §irnancial hreview?
A. TFor some of these we've been taking the auditor
from Business and Finance out with us. For others,
it's simply our review of the budget as we go out
with our team of people to look at the schools.
Q. Weuld you appreximate as a necesnary stafg Level
04 an auditding capability within yeur oun butecau that
could handle Zhe system as A% dis pernscnally sez up;
that is, budgez dubmission, auditing and then a tuiticn-
per-child cost, which is delivered 2o ztha schoct by the
Department of Educazicn?
A. - Number of personnel?
Q. VYes.
A. Minimally, pProbably three.
Q. Okay. The Depantmens 0f Education has necently
passed a body of hegufations dealing with special
education; Ais Zhaz cohrnect?
A. That's correct.
2. D¢ those regulations address themselves o the
amelioration o4 anu prcblLems tha? have been porirayed

An these hearings?
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A. Some.

Q. Okay. They don'Z specdifically address audiiing
and things of that nature?

A. No, they do not.

Q. Have you, edither pernsonally ch the department,
given any thoughit tc a suggestion, that ycu prcbably
hearnd as you sat Lin Zhe gallery, that Commissionex
Kaden made of a possibildiZy c¢f a ccst bex ¢a nreascnable
cost apphoach rathen than ab opposed tc a pen-chdld
tudtion nhate 2o so0lve scme o4 the difficuliies we
have heard cver the past Zwe days?

A, I think that would be a way to move. Part of
our problem now, as I think was indicated, was the
law itself, which says we can spend no more than the
maximum amount of money being spent in the public
sector. 1If we move on a per-pupil cost, there is a
likelihood that, because 0f the severity of some of
the youngsters, we would far exceed the maximums

allowed us now by law and by regulation.

Coping With Fiscal Abuses Difficult

The Commission guestioned how the department could "respond

to exploitation of the system" -- particulary, as counsel

"if you have allegations or even proven cases where

persons were exploited." Would Dr. Richardson have a mechanism

at his - 'disposal?

A. To a degree. PFPrimarily on program issue rather

than a fiscal issue, we have closed private schools
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on a lack of program base. When you get to the fiscal
issue, because of the way the laws read and the
regulations, there is more difficulty for us in terms
of what we do once we determine that there is a

problem.

Would regionalization of the system help?

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTIONER LANE:

0. T1've been somewhat surprised, 1'm sure eveaybody
has, Zthat some of theae private schools wdlll iitve
brought e zhem §iom as many as thirty miles, twentu-
five mifes, day szudents back and dorth. Tsn'z

there some way of regicnaldizdng Zhe susztem 8¢ that the

pupdlls brought 2o a schoel weuld be heascnably close,

withdn ten miles ch five miles, or whazever educaticnally

{4 deemed wise and propenr?

A. We attempt to do that. I think part of the
problem is that there are 612 public school districts
in the state of New Jersey, each one autonomous unto
itself, to a degree, and they are the people that
place the youncsters in private schools. So that

supervisor of child study reviews that application,

generally has put an hour's time limit on travel as a

maximum that the handicapped youncster should travel
in the State of New Jersey at this particular point
in time. So, we've got an hour radius as it relates

to that.
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Q. Even an hour each way, fwo hours on the rhoad for
a handicapped child seems pretty excessdive, doesn't
L27 .
A, Yes, it is.
Q. And can't zhat phroblLem be Looked at and corhected?
A. We are attempting to do that as it relates to
building five regional day schools in the State of
New Jersey to handle the severe population. 'That,
of course, has not gotten under way as we had planned
it would.

We are now in the process of reassessing all of the
regions in the state as it relates to determinirg

appropriate sites and building.

The Commission sought more details on the critical problem

of auditing the non-public schools:

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER KADEN:
Q. 1 Zhirk Mr. Siavage asked you what kind of
audiZing staff you would need tc do a pacper job with
these scheels. 1'm not sure 1 got the answexr.
A. I said, a minimum of three. If we are talking
about program people in addition, it would probably be
a larger staff. I now, as I indicated, send my own
staff out as it relates to looking at the private
sector as they look at the public sector.
Q. Did the depariment include Ain its budget request
fen the next year any 4incheased auditing capacity?

A. T included positions in my budget. I can't say
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to you whether or not that passed on to the Commissioners.
Q. Penhaps it would he 4in ondea, even befohe this
Commissdion proceeds 2o any §oamal recommendations, 2o
sduggest thai you go back and talk %o the Commissionen

and see 4§ he might be willing tc Look at that .issue

and communicate some request 2o the Theasurer bedone

the execuive budget is submitied.

Have wecu ever evaluated the aliZeanative of usddnz
outside auditons as a substitute 4on creating an
auditing stagg Ain the department?

A. To the extent that we are using the Association
for Schools and Agencies as it relates to our dual
capacity lcosing at.the private sector, we use public
school pecople. Sometimes business manacers from a
public school will go out with us to look at the private
sector. So, we have tried to involve people in that
way as it relates to the evaluation process.

Q. It might afso be worth evaluating both the cosz
and egfectiveness of ccnducting mere thenough-godng
audizs with outsdide auditons as opposed to devloping
a staff 4n the Education Department. 1 suspect

you share with us the sense zthat tc the detniment

ofg alld zhose dedicated people who ahre hunnine good

schools A§ you have even one scheol whene 30 oh

$40,000 or more is beding diverted 2o personal use--

A. That's correct.

Q. =--out of Specdial Educaticn funds.
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Profiteering on the Handicapped

The Commission recalled testimony earlier in the day by

Mrs. Farrell of the Manor Woods Academy.

EXAMINATION BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. Ma. Richaadson, we heanrd some testimony zZhis
moaning grom a schoolf Ain SouZh Jersey Zhat it was
essentlally recedvding $5,300 per student on Zhe
educational end and then was having the students
educazted 4in publde schocl distaiczts for apphroxdimately
$3,300 payment ghom that school %o a publfic schcol
district. Essentially, it was making whaz Zhe
Commission might feel was a progit of $2,000. Now,
the witness explained zthat that $2,000 was hot, An
edfect, profdt because the child's educational
expenrience continued when the chifd neentened Zhe
nesddenticl schocl, because Lf was a resddenitial
school, and that they wenre hefped with thedir home-
wonk on put Ln an educazional environment afften they
got back from the public school.

Are you awahe of that kind of sifuaiion exdstding
in the sysztem?
A. In that particular instance, a year ago I approved
one youngster to go out to the public school as it
relates to a transition program so that the youngster
"could then return to his home and receive an educational
program. The only other experimental procram, so to

speak, is one I have approved with the CGlen Kirk
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School where we have a transition program where

the private school children are actually in a
public school prooram and receiving services.

Q. With regard 2o Manor Weods, 1 think the wiiness
did say ycu approved {t. 1% was as a pilot pre-
ject foxr a reentiy progham.

A. That's correct.

Q. And wcu have no knowledge, 1 guess, 24iLL
shonily befcre Zodau, cn zoday, that that program
hes mustrocemed Ze¢ be apprexdmazely edght cha--

A, None whatsoever, no.

THE CONCLUDING STATEMENT

Chairman Rodriguez summed up the public hearing testimony
and indicated the thrust of the Commission's subseguent

recommendations for corrective action:

THE CHAIRMAN: Theke bedng no furnther wilnesses,
I weuld Like at this zime Lo make a siatement on
behald of zhe Commission.

In these public heardngs there has been demon-
dtnated the greed 0§ a gew ncn-publdie schecel
operators who have phefited perscnallu at the ex-
peinde ¢4 handicapped children. There also has
demonsthated cadtical deficdiencd{es 4n the statutcry
and admindstrative sysiem for the mendltoring cg
the $26 miflion progham 0§ Specdial Education zhat
L& 2o serve these unfortunaze children.

We wdill sudmdd to the Geoveinor and the Legds-
0 i
Latune socr our necommendatdond forn a sitengthenced
dysztem.

Let me §4ns2 nestate on behalf of the Commissdicn
“what was emphasdized at the siart ¢f Zhdis public
fohum.
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Our inquiny concerns both a gross misuse 0%
the Specdal Education program by centain privaic
schools and the stazutory and administrhative de-
§iciencies of the program's funding system. Thdis
system serves mche Zhan 5,000 children whe ahe
suffesdng frem cne ok mere c¢f such sendicus mental
and phusical handicaps zthaz thev arc unable Zc
attend Zhe public schocls. Most of these child-
nen are enacllfed Ln New Jewseu's 125 privaie aav
schools and 25 prdivate resddential schools.

Local school districts pay zthe tuition rates --
partially funded by Zhe siate -- nanging frcm
$3,500 2o $6,800, accoading to about a dozen
handicap caZegonies.

The necessdity for this program 4is undisputed,
as atzested by its sircng public financial and
philoscphical backing.

These hearings have exposed examples ¢f a
callfcus abuse of Zhe system by some phivate
scheels and have demensirated the inadequacy ¢f
the Law and rules by which zhe sustem L4 ad-
mindistered. These admindstrative weaknesses
alsc wene LLLustrated by centain questionable
practices by some enihepiencurs that furihexn
thheatened the nepulaiicn of the entire system
as well as zthe dedicated and continuous public
endersemendt upon which the success of Zhe prc-
gram depends.

The nange of misdeeds acZual and apparent,
as reveafed by witnesses at this public gorum,
neglected an appalling high-handed disheganrd by
some fon the personal as well as educational
well-beding of handicapped chilfdhren 4in a minorlty
of private schoofs. The outrdght Iimproprietdes
and the quesiionable practices and proceduhres
wene depressdngly wide-ranging -- despite zthe
nelatively small sampling of such acdtivites:

eThe administrator of the Caladis Schook

utilized Zax funds allocated 2o his non-public
facility to noll up more than $40,000 in pexrscral
non-educational pavouzs 4in a ftwo-year pendicd.
These included a $750 "gif2" zo his brother-in-
Law, a Zrip Zo Las Vegas, the acqudisdition cf ex-
pensive painting and sculptures disgudsed as
"books and suppldies," excessive pensicns and

- Andurance coverage forn himselff and hisr wife, and
a multitude of tax-exempted perscnal purchases
with school checks of such {tems as a stehec
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sdysZem, books and magazines, Lawn equipment, swim-
ming pocl chemicals, camenas -- even Zennis balls
and sneakens, '

*A feamer teacher az the above schock testifded
thaz zhe son ¢f the adminiszrater and his wi g e
(each c¢f whom L& drawing $30,000 in annual salaries)
was at 273,000 a dean the highest paid membek of
The school's Zeaching stagf, was not certlfied and
éhowef up at zhe schocl onby in zthe adternoon Zfwice
a week.

*The business managen of Zhe Lincofn School ad-
mitied she and hexr associate journeyed 2o Flordida
each year at the scheol's expense in a $4,000 van
paid gor ou 04 public funds allocated o zhe
scheel.  Tn addition, she confinmed payment by the
schoel o4 a $7,000 addition 2o hexr home.

sThe admdindiszrative associate 0¢ Zhe abcve
witness confdamed the employment by the schock ¢f
a perscn whe seaved chieflu as hen perscnal valet.

*A fonmen Linceln Scheol employee condinmed she
handled mest ¢f zhe managerial duties, at a salary
cg $15,000, that were fhe sfated responsdbility
¢f Zhe twe previous witnesses, who received $36,000
veakfy compensation each,

*A car salesman Lostified that the Lincoln
Schoel operatons purchased a five-passcnocen van,
wizh Luxury accessordes, which was unsuited fch Zhe
haulding and business purposcs for which the creratokrs
said Zhey bought the vehicle.

*The executive dinector of Manch Woods Academu
was depicited as using school funds teo acguite and
expand neal esfate holdings, at a substaniial per-
donal prefdit, that appeared Ze have Little on no
rhelazionship tc hen publicly gunded private schocd.

«The executive directcr cof Somerser HiLLs School
told huw Zhe school's openrating coaporazion Leascs
the school's Land and buifding grem anothes cchpcra-
rion, with the same ownership -- ALEustraiing a self-
dealding procedune that calls {or examinaticr 4in
depth.

sCigicdials of the highly respeczted Association

"0f Schools and Agencies fon the Handicapped [(ASAH),
both cf whom operate outstanding nen-public facilfities,
have stated zhat only 20-25 schocls qualigied §ch
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membership because of that association's sthict
accounting requirements and that that association's

efforts Lo Aimprove the Special Education gfunding
dyslem were unsuccessful,

TedZimeny was neconded on the difficulty of
pensuading agencdes with nrelated Responsdbilities
to compile and adopt unifoam procedural gudide-
tines, on the Lack 0§ manpower with which o
manage and waZchdeg zthe system, and othen problems
that beset program adminisinatonrs within zhe State
Educaticn Department.

The diversion of public monies to peasonal oxn
non-educational uses, whese admiztted, 4is a senicus
abuse in the system and an indictment 0§ the Law
that provides Lnadequate means 2o guarantee com-
pliance. :

The hearings confiamed that there is ample
OpporZundity for present and phospecitive operaziond
who desdine only Zo gain a faik and heasonable he-
turn from prdvate facilities that §iL a cnitical
void in the public schocl system. Theredore we
believe we can face the problem 0f proposing
sxringent reforms -- such as making auditing he-
quirements monre strict, accountabiliity mone
effective, monitoring monre grequent and alert
and staffing more capable and adequate -- without
undue concean that any neduction of educational
opporlunity will be the result.

In fact, even more than aggressdve and expeddi-

tlous Leglsbative and hegulatory heforms As
warranted.

Those who have flLagranzly profited bu the di-
version of funds to personal acquisitions and
activities unnelated 2o the education of handi-
capped children, should -- through chiminal ox
cdudll action, oh both -- be fonrced to disgohge
themselves of all such profits.

The S.C.T1. 4intends as {4 its phactice to
cooperate fully with all Law enforcement, phcse-
cutonrdal and othen gevernmental agencies bu a full
and continuous heferral and disclosunre 0f LI4
findings 2o them §fon appropriate action.

We will suggest that the Attoaney Genechal con-

ddden filing cdvil sudizs againsi the individual

beneficianies of "unfust enrichment" {rom
J
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Special Education abuses, as nannazed at these pro-

ceedings, as well as eniminal action when justifdied,
on bozh.

The Commissidn, as 1 have indicated, {ntends
Lo prepare as soon as possible a detailed heport
0f 44 findings to date -- even as oun Lnvestiga-
Zion continues into othen facets 04 Zhe Specdal
Education program.

The pioblem L& as complex as it is hearnt-nending.

But what sZands out starkly as we end these neanings
48 the undisputed conclusion that zhe Special
Education program fon handicapped childhen Lisn'z
working the way Lt ecan and should, that some
children ane being shortchanged, zhat some public
funds are being wasted because money's godng Lnto
private pockets instead of educational programs .,

We intend Zo neport to the Goveanor and the Legis-

Laztune our dezailed, necommendations on these phob-
Lems ,
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CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Background . -
New Jersey's system of non-public education

for handicapped children is addressed by law under
N.J.S.A. 46:18a-1 é__t_ seg. and N.J.A.C. 6:28-1.1 et seg.
Additionally, where the setting is both residential
and educational, N.J.S.A. 30:4C-1 et seg.and N.J.A.C.
10:127-1.1 et seg. are applicable. TFinally, state
programs in the area of special education are also
substantially affected at the federal level by
20 U.5.C., §1401 et seq., commonly known as "Public

Law 94-~142",

The Commission's public hearings'disclosed
obvious areas cf reform, including the staffing
and functioning of the Branch of Special Education
and Pupil Personnel Services (hereinafter referred
to as BSEPPS), the specific description of allow-
able and non-allowable private school expenses,
the record-keeping and reporting regquirements
of participating schools, ané the procedures for

rate setting.

As with all such complex areas, the Commission
approached the recommendation phase of this report
mindful that cost 'savings ire not the only concern.

Because certain operators are able to exploit a system's

inadequate reporting requirements, it does not necessarily




-185-

suggest that rates are exorbitant. ZEqually suppu.;table
is the conclusion that state and local funds which are
barely adequate”are being partially diverted to the
personal benefit of certain operators. Thus, the
§.C.I.'s recommendations emphasize both cost con-

sciousness and cost effectiveness.

Cost Accounting and Rate Establishment

In exploring existing and proposed special
education systems in other states, the Commission
learned that Connecticut is implementing a program
known as the Cost Accounting and Rate Establishment
System (CARES). This system was developed pursuant
to Special Act 77-90 of the Qonnecticut General
Assembly. The recommendations of the Commission on
cost reporting and rate establishment are based upon
CARES' plan, with modifications stemming from the
S.C.I. staff's familiarity with similar systems
of reimbursement in the health care field.*

The advantage of CARES is that it computes the
cost components of each service provided for the
benefit of each distinct handicap classification.
Thus, the system both monitors cost and serves as a
ready reference for the monitoring agency of instances

where insufficient allocations are being made. Addi-

*See Exhibit "A", Page 21l.
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tionally, since the system accurately pinpoints

amounts expende§ on each classification, it becomes

an excelleﬁt ba;is for enlightened rate setting.
Finally, institutions operating under this system

will be apprised of the definitions of allowable

costs as against non-allowable costs so that uniformity
will be established and the possibility of fraud

hY

reduced.

ImpLementing Methodofogy

A recurring issue with regard to recommendations
such as those proposed in this report is whether
legislative change or administrative alteration is
the most appropriate avenue. Because neither laws
nor regulations exist in most of the areas which
the Commission addresses, it is the §.C.I.'s con-
sidered judgment that most of its recommendations
should be implemented through the clear mandate
of legislative change, specifically by means of

amendments to N.J.S.A. 18A:46-1 et seq.




II. ADMINISTRATIVE RESPONSIBILITY

A. - Background

The Commission's inguiry disclosed a critical
lack of resources within the Department of Education
for monitoring the public funds utilized in reimbursing
non-public institutions authorized to educate handi-
capped students.* Additionally, where children were
housed and educated in the same facility, a marked
overlap of authority was revealed between the Division
of Youth and Family Services in the Department of Human
Services and BSEPPS. This situation, aided by a lack
of interdepartmental communication, has had detrimental
results for the State, especially witﬁ regard to

inappropriate allocation of costs and services.

B, Recummendation

The Commission recommends the creation -- by
statute ~- of a bureau within the Department of
. Education with responsibility for overseeing the

reimbursement of non-public educational institutions
for the handicapped. This bureau should have day,
residential and summer programs under its supervision.
It should function under an administrative head with

a staff of at least five auditors (who will be responsible

* SGince the Commission's public hearings, the legislature and
the Governor added funds to the Department's budget for
additional personnel.
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for fiscal control and rate settiné). The bureau
should have the potential for expansion into areas
such as program'analysis and control. It is suggested
that an Article B be added to Chapter 46 of the New
Jersey Statutes to create the new bureau and to
prescribe for it certain powers and procedures as

specified below.

Comment

The new bureau should have the capability --
either internally, by contract, or through another
state agency -- to evaluate the building and grounds
of non-public schools with particular regard to
the space necessary for (and superfluous to)

appropriate programs.

Under a new system of reporting and rate-setting,
the entire staff should be occupied in reviewing forms,
reports, aécounts and other submissions by the
institutions for appropriateness of filing and for
mathematical accuracy. Thereafter, the rate-setting
process would be a simple ma£ter of computation (as
explained hereinafﬁer). The entire process of
review and rate-setting should not occupy more than
four to six weeks of staff time, permitting the
balance of the work year to be allotted to field

auditing.




III. ALLOWABLE AND NON-ALLOWABLE COSTS

A.

Backg&ound

The public hearings held by the Commission
depicted expenditures by some non-public schools for
purposes which were considered to be extremely
improper. Several operators, however, complained that
there was little direction supplied by the Department
of Education regarding the validity of expenditures.
The Commission emphasizes that it regards most
of the practices examined in the hearings to be
highly inappropriate -- by any standard -- and it
urges the adoption of strict guidelines concerning

allowable and non-allowable costs.

Recommendations

The following costs should be considered non-

&llowable:

1. Safarnies to Ownens and Membens 04 Thedn

Famifies.

Individuals who directly or indirectly control

the board of directors, board of trustees or
other decision—making body of an educational
institution should not be eligible to receive
a reimbursable salary as an employee of the

school.
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+

Explanation: One of the abuses illustrated

in the Commission's public hearings was the
ability'pf ownership interests to receive
additional profit through exorbitant salaries.
There was no check on the unfettered power

to set and receive these salaries because

the recipients also controlled the decision-
making body. The Commission's recommendation,
although it regquires owners to make a decision
between being policy makers versus program
administrators, establishes a basis for

appropriate monitoring. It is not suggested

that an individual with a controlling ownership
interest must avoid sitting on the board of directors
if he or she is also a salaried employee.

What should be prohibited is the control of

the board of directors in combination with

+the holding of a salaried position.

Expenses fon Offices Not Located on School

Grounds .

The main educational institution should provide
sufficient office space for administration.

The maintenance of offices in homes or in

other locations separated from the main
facilities of an institution should not be

a reimbursable expense.
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Explanation: It is the Commission's view

that reguiring all teaching and administrative
staff to be locdted on the grounds will reduce
the opportunity for personal expenditures un-

related to the school's operation.

Ententainment Costs.

All costs for social activities or amusements
and related incidental costs should be dis-
allowed unless they are proven to be part of

the regular educational program.

Carnying Costs 4forn Land and Builfding-

If the ope?ating entity also owns the land

and building, or is a lessee in the normal

course of business, or is a lessee in a sale

and leaseback arrangement, or is a lessee from

a related entity, the allowable rental or carrying
charges should not exceed the normal costs of
ownership, such as allowable mortgage interest,

depreciation, taxes, insurance and maintenance.

Explanation: One of the serious guestions

raised by the Commission at its public hearings
was the ability of certain operators to use rental

costs as a means of creating an increased profit.
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The above recommendation will prevent prof-
iteering through leases by allowing costs only

for actual carrying charges or .leases which do

not exceed actual carrying charges. Additionally,
in order to prevent overmortgaging or leases

which are increased in anticipation of

the new statute, there should be added a pro-
vision which gives the Department of Education
authority and responsibility to review and approve

all reimbursable mortgages or leases executed.

Interest Changes on Borhowed Capital and

Installment Purchases Other than Moatgage

Loans on Fixed Assets.

The 8.C.I. recommends that interest payments on
loans and installment purchases be allowed only
up to two points above the prime interest rate
on the date of the loan. Any interest cost
exceeding this limitation would not be allowable.
Interest costs for mortgage loans upon fixed
assets would be controiled as described in

$4 above.

Research and Development Cosis.

Research and development costs should be allowable
only to the extent that they improve existing
special education programs. The Commission

recomme:nds that research and development costs
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for new programs should not be allowed. Addi-
tionally, if thé research and development programs
involve travel,xthe reporting system should clearly
state the nature of the trip, who participated in
it and how and why it related to any allowable

research and development.

Explanation: It was clear from the Commission inguiry

that abuses existed concerning travel which bore no
relationship to any special education program and,
in one case, a payment to a relative ostensibly for
research and development. The Commission's recom-

mendation would prevent abuses in this area.

Fund Raising Expenses.

The Commission recommends that fund raising expenses
[

be classified as not allowable.

Dividends and Losses.

Dividends paid to shareholders and losses on the

sile of capital assets should not be allowed as

costs.

Tnvestment Expenses.

Costs incurred by a facility in conjunction with
an investment program and the losses on the sales

of such investments also should not be allowed.
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II.

12.

13,
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Legal Expenses and Legisfative Expenses.

Costs incurred for lobbying activities and
legal expenses other than for general con-
sultation shoulq not be allowable. However,
legal expenses paid on a retainer basis at
a reasonable level for consultation can be

an allowable cost.

Contributions, Donations, Awards, Scholanshdps,

Fines and Peralties.

It is recommended that all of the above items

be listed among non-allowable costs.

Bad Debis.
Any uncollectible accounts should be non-

allowable.

Explanation: The Commission hearings disclosed

a cost reimbursement by one institution for the
repayment of a loan., Such an item should be
considered non-allowable, and would be so
considered because of generally accepted

accounting principles.

Capital Expenditures.

The Commission recommends that capital expenditures
in excess of $100, which increase the useful life
of the asset, should be non-allowable, except in
the calculation of future depreriation of the

asset in question.




14.

15,

16.

=195~

Explanation: The Commission's public hearings ex-

hibited a marked degree of confusion by one operator
concerning the definition of a capital expenditure.
The Commission's examination also illustrated that
this operator had, on several occasicns, sought

reimbursement for cogts which could only be char-

acterized as capital expenditures. Although departmental

regulations already prohibit reimbursement for capital

expencitures, the new reporting system and auditing

capability should produce sufficient safeguards to

prevent inappropriate costing of capital expenditures.

Medical Expenses.

Medical expenses should be allowable only to the
extent that a physician acts in a advisory capacity

to the school or conducts diagnoses of students

fcr the purposes of developing educational programs.

Donated Goods and Servdices.

Recommended, that the imputed value of donated

goods and services be non-allowable.

Thansfens of Amounts o4 Funds fo Reserve

or Contingency Accounts.

Recommended, that any funding of accounts which

make provision fox contingencies be non allowable.
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17. Intangibfe Cosis.

Recommended, that all intangible costs are

non-allowable.

18. Non-Cuhnrent Cosits.

All expenses which were incurred during a prior

period or those prepaid expenses which will be applied

to a subsequent period should not be allowed on
the current report. They should be appropriately

charged in the period in which they accrue.

Comment

A listing of non-allowable expenses, as above, imple-
mented through specific statutory language in the new
Article 8 of Title 46, would set standards for the
industry and establish clear guidelines as to what
is or is not appropriate. These guidelines should
be enacted as soon as possible. Implementation can
take place quickly since the cited non-allowable costs
can be mandated prior to the enactment of the overall

statutory program recommended by the Commission.
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REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

Background

Audits congucted by Commission staff, as well
as examination and analysis of present financial
reporting instructions and forms of BSEPPS, illustrated
many deficiencies in informational reguirements.
Apparently, a lack of adeguate and accurate informa-
tion was caused by numerous factors -- from ambiguity
in instructions to outright manipulation of the

records by the operators. Lack of comprehensive

directions for the financial operation of a private

facility has allowed many schools to exist with

chaotic accounting records.

Adequate direction and instruction by the proposed

bureau, together with cooperation and compliance

by the private school, should produce uniformity
in the records and reduce any confusion on the part
of administrators as to their minimum accounting

responsibilities.

Recommendations

In general, reports should provide the bureau
with sufficient information upon which to make a
determination of a fair tuition rate. The rate should
be based on reasonable costs budgeted by the school,
with subsequent adjustments when accrued expenses
vary beyond an acceptable limit above or below budget.

The Commission recommends;
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Expende Budget Summary and Actuaf Cost Repoirt.

Both of these reports, one prepared as a budget
forecasé and the other as a recap of expenses,
should provide on an accrual basis, by
function, all costs of the school. The

format requested should be a reasonably
detailed itemization of expense categories.
Total expenses must be reported and subse-
guently apportioned according to definitions
of allowable and non-allowable costs. Allowable
costs should then be further divided among
programs: Residential cost if applicable,
other programs and serxrvices, and educational.
Educational costs should be further subdivided

and reported for each handicap classification.

A subsidiary report should be required which
reconciles the projection of expenses with
actual disbursements. An additional subsidiary
report, should be prepared and maintained by
the school which reconciles accrued expenses
reported and total disbursements, (These reports
would provide the "starting point"” for audits
conducted to determine the level of internal
control and corresponding ability to rely on
the reports filed and the underlying accounting

records as well.)
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A Repont Supporting by Function Zhe Salary

Component of The Above Descnibed Reporzt Shoufd

Be Rogudinred.

If the school had a summer session program,

two salery reports would be necessary. Salary
costs would be considered un an individual

basis. If salary appqrtionment were to be

used as the basis for distribution of general

and administrative expenses, as in the CARES

model, donated services should be recognized

under specific circumstances. The facility

would not be compensated, in any way, for donated
services. These would only be used in establishing

"overhead cost" apportionment factors.

For each session, regular or summer, salaries
should be apportioned on an individual basis
to the reguired general expense report.

Thus, each employee's total salary would be
listed and then apportioned between allowable
and non-allowable. The allowable salaries, based
once again on clear definitions, would be
further divided as to room and board, other
programs and services, and special education
total.' The last program, the "educational
component", would be allocated among each of

the individual handicap categories.
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A school would have to devise a time-card
work schedule to be used as the basis of the

information entered on its report.

Depreciation Costs Should be Clearfy Detadlled

in a Work-Paper Report Which Supports the Coszt

Reponted 4n Both Expense Budget and the Actual

Cost Repont.

Assets having a useful life in excess of one

year and costing over $100 should be capitalized

and depreciated. A uniformly established de-
preciation policy, set by the State, not only
will allow comparability among schools for
reasonableness determinations but also, on

an individual basis, will reduce capital
acquisition costs that cause fluctuations

in "operating expenses" and distort the true

financial experience.

For The Purpose 0§ Centain Expense ALLocations,

a Reporting Schedule of FLoor Space and Land

Should be Requined.

This first would show the allocation on a
program basis: room and board, other programs
and services, and special education. The
special education component subsequently

would be sub-divided by handicap classification

served.
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Centain Progham Reporting Information

Should be Requined, Including Estimated

and Actual Ennrollinent Information.

Material changes in program or enrollment
should be reported at the time they take
effect. Such "change reports" should be
due within 30 days. The nature of the
regquirements of program reporting would
be essential statistical information for
determining a reasonable tuition rate.

It may be advisable to include in the

program reporting regquirements a narrative

explanation and justification for material

changes.

Since the fiscal year for tuition rate
determination is July 1 - June 30, reports

should be due as follows:

May 1 Projected budget for sub-
sequent year (starting
July 1)

August 31 Actual cost report for
: immediately preceeding
year ending June 30)

BRugust 31 Reconciliation of the
accompanying Actual Cost
Report with the prior
year's corresponding
projected budget.
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A complex reporting system generally lends
itself to implementation through administra-
tive regulation rather than through legislation.
The Commission is of the opinion, however,

that a clear indication of legislation preference

can be established by statute through a section
dealing with reporting reguirements. The
statutory language need not describe the system
in minute detail. It should contain, however,
the vital aspects of the CARES system. Such a
legislative provision could be a pertion of the
new statutory chapter setting up the new bureau.

The .program should be implemented by the 1979%-80

scholastic year.

The reporting requirements suggested by the S.C.I.

closely

parallel those of the CARES system. The two

major strengths of the CARES reporting system are:

The compilation of financial information
which will supply an accurate cost for

each service supplied by each school, and

A uniformity of reported information which
will provide a basis for auditing, cost

comparison and rate monitoring.
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It shoulé become immediately apparent to
the new buréau when any institution is expending
inordinate gmounts on any cost component. Further- |
more, any prospective savings that should also become
apparent because of increased efficiency could
then be utilized as an example of similar cost

savings throughout the system.

For exemplification purposes, a suggested
master form for cost filing is attached hereto
as Exhibit "A".* Reference to Exhibit "A" illustrates
the allocation of each cost component to the nature
of the service provided. Subsidiary forms would
supply a further breakdown within certain classifica-

tions appearing in Exhibit "A".

' It should become clear to the school that:
. Prior years expenses cannot be paid with
current tuition revenue.
. Capital expenses must be depreciated
. Excess revenue, beyond a prescribed

limit, cannot be retained by the school.,

*See Exhibit "A", Page 211.
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RATE SETTING

A.

Background
For the years 1976-77 and 1977-78, tuition rates

for private schools were set by the BSEPPS, predicated
upon an outline of estimated expenses. A maximum
rate was established annually based upon the 85th
percentile of costs of handicap classification in
public schools providing those services. The timing
and availability of information was such that most
non-public schools eligible to receive

children requested and received the maximum rate.

Since the placement of a public school pupil
in a private school is generally a last resort action, the
Commission observed that in many cases the pupils
placed are the most difficult cases. It follows that
the necessary costs incurred by the private school,
therefore, are at the upper end of the cost spectrum.
The objective of setting maximum tuition rates based
on handicap classification is predicated upon the
assumption that uniform or similar costs will be
incurred in like handicap category by other non-public
schools as well as the public schools. This is often
not the case. In addition to the reason described
above, it became obvious that the special programs,
commonly known as individual educational plans,

provided for special education pupils vary due to
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the severity of tﬂe handicap.

For example, according to the N.J. ARdministrative
'Code, the classification "emotionally disturbed" includes
within it "all children whose behavior can be characterized
by a pattern of functioning which is so inappropriate
as to call attention to itself and which severly limits
the individual from profiting from regular classroom

learning experiences or severely hinders other pupils

in the class from profiting from regular classroom

experjences." Also, emotional disturbance "is characterized
by a pattern of expression of emotion inappropriate to
the situation in a manner of degree and quality."

In two of the private schools examined by the Com-
mission, tle entire enrollment was made up of pupils
classified as emotionally disturbed. The programs pro-
vided and resuvltant costs incurred, however, were widely
divergent. In uvne school, which also happened to be a
residential facility, most of the pupils were of a type
some might describe as incorrigible. However, several
of the students were able to live with little direct super-
vision and were capable of attending a local public school.
In the other school, all children were autistic and in
need of -- and receiving -~ an extensive program of ed-
ucation and training on a nearly individual basis. The
services provided by the schools were not similar and
the costs incurred were not similar -- yet both schools

received exactly the same tuition rate.
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Since rate setting has been based on cost pro-
jections -- and despite the fact that actual cost reports
have been requi;gd -- there is no mechanism which prevents
a private school from reguesting and receiving tuition
revenue in excess of reasonable costs. Purther, there
is no mechanism for a sending district or the State
to recover excess tuition revenue based on the schools

change in program or the actual cost report.

Recommendations

Tuition rates for each private school should be
sef annually, based on the reports required, as
described in Section IV, The objective basis of these
reports is the reasonable costs projected, adjusted
for actual costs expended by the school, in order to
provide the necessary program. Once a total reasonable
cost per day is determined for each private school,
based on the appropriate report, the rate will be pre- .
sented to the lccal sending districts in such a manner
as to identify the cost components which, in the aggre-

gate, comprise the per diem rate. In addition:

1. Timing.
The proposed budgets, submitted by May 1 for
the subseguent year, should be reviewed by
BSEPPS and should provide the basis for a rate.
Rates should be set by June 15. The schools

should have the right to appeal.
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Change Reponts.

Rates set at the beginning of the school year
should be flexible, at least to the extent of
major changes in the program being provided. If
a change report, received during the year by
BSEPPS, materially changes the program, and

accordingly the reasonable costs, in excess of

an acceptable percentage limit such as 10 percent,

BSEPPS should recalculate the tuition rate and

notify the sending districts of the change.

Adfustments 4in Succeeding Yeahrs.

Actual cost reports filed at the end of the
year should provide the basis for recalculation
of that year's rate. If per diem revenue
exceeds actual costs, that excess should be
offset in the rate set for the comming year.

If the amount ig relatively small, the
adjustment can be waived at the discretion

of the Director of BSEPPS. But the school
must fund the excess and account for it.

This does not include donated funds and their

effect on surplus.

Reaaonabﬂeneég.

Although rates will be set based on budgets
and actual cost reports submitted, BSEPPS
should make an attempt to determine the

reasonableness of the private school's request.

A program for making this determination should
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include a comparison among cost component
categories of schools providing similar

services.

For exégple, all schools which provide a pro-
gram for communication handicapped pupils
should be compared on the basis of the cost
components of each such school. If the costs
of services are grouped in a dollar amoun£,
further examination may not be necessary.

But if the cost of one school exceeds an
acceptable percentage (perhaps 15 percent) of
the median cost for schools providing similar
services, further justification may be necessary
or the excess should be eliminated as unrea-
sonable. Such a disallowed excess would not

be included in the tuition rate.

An examination of the actual cost report would
insure that any sum eliminated in this way
was not expended by a school to the detriment
of some other approved cost eomponent.
Activity such as that would cause a reduction
in the subsequent year's rate, since it would
be treated in the same way as tuition revenue
in excess of allowable (reasonable) cost.

The rate would be delimited by services pro-
vided. A significant decline in expenditures
in individual cost component groups would

cause a reduction in tuition.
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Impfementation.

oy
.

With regard to the implementation of this
system, £he Commission is again of the
opinioq,that general direction should be
mandated through legislation and specific
requirements should be added through regula-
tion. The regquired legislation should be

a part of the same package of provisions for

structuring the new bureau.

Comment

The objective of the recommendations on rate
setting is to support essential programs and services
by setting a tuition rate which will reimburse the

private school for reasonable costs.

Rate setting by BSEPPS will be done prospectively
and will include an analysis of the cost of programs
and services provided. Costs may be guestioned by
BSEPPS if they appear to be out of line with costs
at other facilities, and, if unjustified, will be
eliminated. Generally, however, all reasonable

costs will be included in an approved tuition rate.

Rates will no longer be "cast in stone." Not
only will substaﬁtive changes in programﬁing during
the year cause a review of the rate, but also the
actual cost report will provide the basis of a
recalculated rate. This revised rate, with certain
exceptions, will be reflected in the subsequent

year's tuition.
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It will be necessary to make other provisions
in the event a school goes out of business, such as
returning excess funds to the original sending school

districts.

The system should insure that a sending district
receives, for each child, the services for which it
is paying. Further, the rate, based on fair and
reasonable costs, should insure the availability

and provision of continuing guality programs.

It should be apparent to a sending district
and its child study team which actual services are
being delivered angd the érecise cost thereof. This
is necessary because one objective of the c¢child study
team is to place the pupil in a facility providing
appropriate serxrvices. The child study teams will then
be in a position to make comparisons of the rates among
schools providing similar services. The rate will
reflect the services provided and the market will
limit the rate. In general, it is the Commission's
recommendation that components of the rate should
include cost component categories as set forth in
the projected budget and actual cost reports. For
those private schools which are incorporated for profit,
the amount of profit requested and allowed should be

set forth as a separate compounent of the rate.
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EXHIBIT "A"

(A SAMPLE WORKSHEET)




INSTRUCTIONS FOR WORKSHEET A ~ SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT (See Following 6 Pages):

Worksheet A is the summary report of a facility's total operating expenses,
allocated (per the manual guidelines, instructions and other supporting
worksheets) to the facility's functions, programs and special education
program categories.

Column Headings:

Column A - Functional Expenses: Represents the grouping of operating
expenses into the functions normally performed by private facilities
providing special education services.

e
Column B ~ Total Operating Expenses: Includes all operating expenses
for the fiscal year as reported on the facility's books of account.

Column C ~ Unallowable Expenses: Includes certain expenses or pcrtions
of expenses reported in Column B that are unallowable for reimbursement.

Column D -~ Allowable Operating Expenses: Represents facility expenses
that are allowable for reimbursement.

Column E -~ Program: That portion of allowable operating expenses for any
functional expense which has been incurred directly or indirectly in the
operation of programs indicated in Columns F, G, and H described below.

Column F - Room and Board Program: That portiou of allowable operating
expenses incurred in providing room and board services to residential
students.

Column G - Other Programs and Services: That portion of allowable opera-
ting expense not properly sllocable to the room and board and special ed-
cation programs in Column ¥ and Column H below.

Column H ~ Special Education Program: Column H-1 represents that portion
of allowable operating expense incurred in the provision of special
education services.

Columns H-2 through H~13 represents categories of Special Education

programs required by statute and by regulations of the State Department
of Education.

Column Special Education

H2 RD Emotionally Disturbed

H3 : NI Neurologically Impaired

H4 EMR  Educable Mentally Retarded
H5 S Socially Maladjusted

H6 PI Perceptuvally Impaired

H7 AH Auditorially Handicapped
H8 . OH Orthopedically Handicapped
H9 VH Visually Handicapped

H10 TMR  Trainable Mentally Retarded
H1l CI Chronically 111

H12 CH Communication Handicapped

H13 MH Mulitple Handicapped




WORKSIIEET A

SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facllicy: _ABC School
Page 1 of 6
Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx
(A) (8) (c) (D) e (E) Program
(F) (6) (H)_Special Education
Other (H-1)
Total Allowable Room Programs | Special - - _Cagepgorles of Program Service
Operating [Unallowable| Operating and and Education [ (H=2) | (H-3) [ (H-2) [(H=3) j(H=6) KH=7) l(H—B) [ (H-9) T(w-10) [(H-11) [(H-12) [(H-13)
Punctional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total Cb NI EMR SM PI AH on . vi TMR (o34 CH MH

Line] _
1 [General and Administrative -

(a) Salaries and Wuges 15,000 15,000

(b) Fringe Benefits 20,000 20,000

(c) Psyroll Taxes 7,000 7,000

(d) Advertising 200 200

(e) Communications 150 750

{£) Matoriala and Supplies 1,000 100 900

(g) Rental Expense 500 500

(h) Deprecistion on Furui.

ture, Fixtures & Equip. 100 100

(1) Accounting &Legal Fees 2,000 2,000

(§) Contractual Expens e

(k) Bonding Insurance 250 250

(1) Memberships and Sub-

scriptions 150 150
(m) Uncollectible Accounts 600 600 -0~
{n) Travel Expense 300 300
(o) Interest Expense 500 100 400 o
(p) Income Taxes 15,000 15,000

(q) Other Expenses (5pecify)

Sub-total 63,350 800 62,550 12,948 16,325 33,277 13,761 19,516




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT

Facility:

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx

WORKSHEET A

Page 2 of 6

) (B) (© (E) Program
__(H)V_Specllal ) !::duc_a;ion
Total Categorles of program Service
Functional Expenses 02:;:2::5 Ung:;:::::e (";554) ’(“-I"EIT ]X'I‘\.}—ln“ mO:It;) E("\;l‘;’ (';;1:10) (";:IIU m_clnu

ine (A) ] ; ;
2| ceupaney. |

(s)_Salaries and Wages 7,000 !

(b) Rent _ | l__
—_|.(2) Repatrs and Haintenance) 1,500 Lo L
e vetntees | 2,000 A N
- | (e} Moving Expenses Lo

(£) Occupancy Insurance | 800 ¢ _ | 180 | | SO SRR TR I )
voo] @ Reat Esrore Tares | 1,000 I S IS IS NS DU

(h) Depreciation 7,000 i

(1) Coneractual Expenses |
— 5}_!_‘?:!:(&!1 19,300 3,022
|3 | Food Service ' S

(a) Salaries and Wages 7,000
~ome | AP)_Food and Food Supplics | 6,000
o __(gl_Qggreanttm on
.......  Seectalized Food

Service Equipment 100
(d)_Contractual Expenses 500,
Sub-total 13,600 S 1,988




SUMMARY EXPENSE_REPORT Facility; _ABC School WORKSHEET A
Report for Year Ended Juune 30, 19xx Page 3 of 6
(A) (8) (C) (D) - T (E) Program
F H) S fal Edvcati
(F) otf). — Ty (1) Speclal Education
Total Allowable Room Programs ‘Speclal _ Categories af Program Service
Operating [Unallowable | Opevating and and Education ["TH=2Y T (H-3 “‘T\—r(-" WH-GT'I(H’D—I ~(H-B) | (ii 9) OOy (A= Ty T(R- T2y TOH-T3Y
Functional Expensed Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services| Total ED NI EMR ' pY oH PMR cr CH MH
Lin | \
——— - —— - ——— - ! !
4 luldenthﬂ Scrvlce ! l
RIS ORI U, PSR AU, TR wiemd — :
(a) Salarics and Wages 6,000 6, 000 | ! i
—— — Y S . - ! - L
(b) Housekeeplng Supplies | L
- - R JURES U [N . 1 |
(c) Depr. on Spectnuzed g [ w! :
Equip. ' ' : § !
bt takel SOOI USSP DIPUPIENURN APPSR SN VU - - r g PO I
(d) Contruccual Expenses 2,500 2,500 \ : ' i
— nan Y emmm— W - .. - B b o e b § i e 0 = - - - o ot — —— ! 4 .-T... . .- g
Sub-tocsl 8,500 8,500 | 8,500 ( | i : i
A ———— o e i momremvmm s | e e ms o o crm fore o am evn feea sa s - [ESUPRUY QU --""‘—'r—-—"—""'“":—'- woede. . i . .‘. e -
e e - U I ' ! !
5 | Educacion ! ! !
(a) Salaries and Hase- 28,000 28 ooo 13,676 14 321. r a,aazl ' 5,482
(b) Depreciation on Speclul zed
———— e = N ! - - : ——
Education Equipment L ;
- [ oy RN S, —— - ————i
(c) Contractual Expenses
Sub-total 28,000 28,000 13,676 14,324 8,842 5,462
s e = —— - | U S
_____ — - cm—— e e - —— 1
6 | Health Servicea l
DT I T I R L T e IR — — e — - ——— - - —— e me - —— - .A._.‘A..I
{a) Salarizs and Wages 10,000 10,000 3,000 3,000 4,000 1 2,000 ] 2,000
i {
(b) Depreclation on Speclalized ... ..l i
Health Service Equipmen R . _ j !
(c) Contractual Expenses
Sub-total 10,000 10,000 3,000 3,000 4,000 2,000 2,000




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Faciiity; ABC Schooi ' WORKSHEFT A

Report for Year Ended  June 30, 19xx Page 4 of 6
(A (B) (©) (D) . (E) Piogzam
(F) (G) (H) Spectal Education
Other =T}
0 ’rotn} Unallovabl Allowable Room Programs | Speclal L( Categories of Program Service
tlonal Expenses g:‘::s"f “;x :‘"‘ < Oge"tinx Bm‘dd | and Educat Lon(H-2) 1“--’)?“"‘) =5y T TR=5) IHFI) By U= (=107 T(R=T1Y (R=12Y
Function xpe P es penses xpenses oar Services Total ED NI EMR SM . PI _I\H OH vH TMR cr CH
Llne ) L i |
|...7 | Social Services | e ) HEEPRL SRSV SO ]
1
| ..|.(a) Sataries and Wages JIPPTUIS SSUUPURUUUUE NI NCRRSRVI ;
|
(b) Depreciation on Special . !
. . .lzedSoclal Service Equip _ e I . l ! \
v |
.} (¢)_Contractusl Expenses _ | __ __ 1 ST SNRUUORINEN ARV } i ! I L_
! | P
....| Sub-total _ e . it - I —— . i l J Lo e
! 1
oo oot i et e 2 e F SR PN ISP SV S, JO A B t ! { ! } l
: . :
8 | Speech and Hearing Therapy | [ | g
(a) Salaries and Wages | e o : l i
' . T
—]..(b)_Deprectation_on Speciald _— - — o || ! ! !
1
ired Speech & Hearing ) | . | !
v Therapy Equipment [ . 1. i SN SO AT I
I )
(¢)_Contractual Expenses USREUSURN PRV U S PR I
Sub-total
|9 Physical Therapy N . . | T !
| (4) Salaries and Wages | 16,700 16,700 | R L TLAC I IR A | 16,700
I
(b) Depreciation on Special- 3 | ,
ket —— RSO PRUSNI SRSV SPUIU U SRR SR - .
fred Phyo. Therapy soute, | 100 | te0 b o | d.i 109
i i
(c) Contractual Expenses | 500 | 500 1 | o300 | ! 500
Sub=total 17,300 17,300 | . 17,300 17,300




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A
Report for Year Ended  June 30, 19xx Page S5 of &
) (8) © (o) (E) Program
(F) (G) (H) Special Education
Other
Total Allowable Room Programsg Sé‘e‘::}h Categories of Program Service
. Operating |Unallowable| Operating and and Education (W-2) T (R=-3y T (H=4) [{H-5) [(H-6) [(H-7) T(H-B) =9y {(R-TO0} JR=-TTY -T2y T(H-13)
Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses | Expenses Board Services Y ED NI | EMR SM Pl AH OH VH TMR CcI CH M
Line

10

Occupational Therapy

() Salaries and Wages

(b) Depreciation on Special-

ized Occup, Therapy
Equipnent :
(¢) Contractuai Expenses ~]
O - -
! Sub~total

11 | Program Planning & Resesrch

(a) Salaries and Wages 6,000 -“__.6,000 1,230_‘- 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500

(b) Contractual Expenees

Sub-total 6,000 6,000 1,230 1,770 3_,000 1,500 1,500
12 | Fund Raising

(a) Salaries and Wages 5,000 6,000 -0=

(b) Contractual Expenses I

Subtotal 6,000 6,000 -0- ) ,

—




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facllity: ABC School WORKSHEET A
Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Pege 6 of &
w) (8) (©) (D) (E) PROGRAM
(F) © (H) Special Education
QOther H-1)
Total Allowable Room Programs Spe\cixl Categoties of Program Service
Operating [Unallowable| Cperating and and - - (R (G T U5y (6 [ (7Y T (R=8) 7 (=9 ) z =
Line Fanctional Expensea Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services F"’%S@E{m‘ ED [ NI | EMR | SM ! PI AH OH (VH) m’l‘MR’ ((‘;\Ill (gﬂu) (n;,m
1
13 Stuff_._Qevelopmenc l
[}
() Salaries and Wages | 3,000 | 3 3,000 » 1,119 1,861 1,008 ! 873
(b) Contractual Expenses .
__[__s_\np_-_t_qtg_l 3,000 3,000 1,119 1,881 1,008 | 873
[__ alt 1 - —— R
- - I i i
¥ t . 3 !
B - } L ; SR R
: H ) N
—_ U IR . ! ; bt |
1 i . N 1
..... SRS AU AT DU S - ‘ N U S
B | H
. ! L |
. ) i k
- i
- | |
1
}
i
h { J
0 PRSI ARSI PRI SOOI & .
1 !
L 1
R
I t
i
|
Totasl Facility Expenses 175,050 6,800 168,250 | 45,405 39,364 83,481 ! 31,800 51,681









